Arsenic Speciation in the Environment

WILLIAM R. CULLEN*,[†] and KENNETH J. REIMER*,[‡]

Chemistry Department, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada V6T 1Y6, and Department of Chemistry, Royal Roads Military College, FMO, Victoria, British Columbia, Canada V0S 1B0

Received July 12, 1988 (Revised Manuscript Received December 5, 1988)

Contents

I.	Introduction	713
	A. General	713
	B. Some History	714
	C. Some Chemical Foundations	715
	1. Oxidation States	715
	2. Double Bonds Involving Arsenic	715
	3. Arsenous Acid	715
	D. Literature	715
II.	Interaction of Microorganisms with Arsenic	715
	Compounds, without Arsenic-Carbon Bond	
	Formation	
	A. Arsenic Tolerance	715
	B. Oxidation of Arsenite to Arsenate	716
	C. Reduction of Arsenate to Arsenite	716
	D. Reduction of Arsenate to Arsine	717
	E. Conversion of Arsenite to Arsine	717
III.	Microbiological Methylation of Arsenic	717
	A. Methylation of Arsenic by Fungi	717
	B. Mechanism of Arsenic Methylation by Fungi	720
	C. Model Studies Relating to the Methylation	721
	of Arsenic by Fungi	
	D. Methylation of Arsenic by Bacteria	722
	E. Mechanism of Arsenic Methylation by	723
	Bacteria	
	F. Model Studies Relating to the Methylation	724
	of Arsenic by Bacteria	
	G. Cleavage of Arsenic-Carbon Bonds	724
IV.	Arsenic Compounds in the Marine Environment	724
	A. Mollusks, Fish, and Other Animals	724
	B. Marine Plants and Algae	727
	C. Origins of the Organoarsenicals in Marine	729
	Animals and Plants	
۷.	Arsenic Compounds in the Terrestrial	731
	Environment	
	A. Freshwater Algae	731
	B. Plants	731
	C. Man and Other Terrestrial Animals	733
VI.	Predictions of Environmental Arsenic	735
	Speciation	
	A. General Thermodynamic Considerations	735
	B. Inorganic Arsenicals	735
	1. Aqueous Complexes	735
	2. Solubility Controls	737
	C. Organoarsenic Compounds	738
VII.	Arsenic in the Atmosphere	740
	A. FIUXES B. Applytical Considerations and Constant	740
VIII	Analytical Considerations and Speciation	740
V I I I ,	Arsonia Concentrations	741
		741

[†]University of British Columbia.

[‡]Royal Roads Military College.

	В.	Analytical Considerations	742
	C.	Arsenate	743
	D.	Arsenite	745
		1. Production and Introduction of Arsenite	745
		2. Oxidation to Arsenate	747
	Ε.	Organoarsenicals	747
		1. Production	747
		2. Demethylation	749
		3. Biochemical Origins	749
IX.	Ar	senic in Soils, Sediments, and Fossil Fuels	749
	Α.	Focus	749
	В.	Arsenic Concentrations	749
	C.	Analytical Considerations	750
	D.	Selective Chemical Extractions	750
		1. Association of Arsenic with Other	750
		Elements	
		2. Speciation and Biological Availability	751
	Ε.	Interstitial Water	752
		1. General	752
		2. Inorganic Arsenicals	752
		3. Methylarsenicals	753
	F.	Cycling of Arsenic Species	754
		1. Inorganic Arsenic	754
		2. Methylarsenicals	756
		3. Fluxes at the Sediment-Water	757
		Interface	
	_	4. Biological Availability	758
	G.	Arsenic Compounds in and from Fossil	758
		Fuels and Oil Shales	
		1. Concentration and Speciation	758
		2. Benavior of Coal Fly Ash	759
	н.	Influence of Acid Rain	759

I. Introduction

A. General

Arsenic ranks 20th in abundance in the earth's crust.¹ It is associated with igneous and sedimentary rocks, particularly with sulfidic ores.² Natural phenomena such as weathering, biological activity, and volcanic activity, together with anthropogenic inputs, are responsible for the emission of arsenic into the atmosphere, from where it is redistributed on the earth's surface by rain and dry fallout. Arsenic is also mobilized by dissolution in water, with aquatic and soil/ sediment concentrations being controlled by a variety of input and removal mechanisms. Quantitative estimates of the relative importance of the pathways comprising the global arsenic budget vary widely.³⁻⁶ There is general agreement that most anthropogenic atmospheric input is due to smelting operations and fossil-fuel combustion, but still unresolved is the extent to which man's activities⁷ contribute to the overall arsenic cycle.



William R. Cullen (left) was born in Dunedin, New Zealand, and is a graduate of the University of Otago (N.Z.) (B.Sc., M.Sc.) and Cambridge (Ph.D.). He has been on the faculty of the University of British Columbia since 1958. His research interests are in the area of organometallic chemistry, one aspect of this being the biogeochemistry of elements such as arsenic, antimony, mercury, and tin.

Ken Reimer (right) was born in Calgary, Canada. He received his B.Sc. and M.Sc. degrees from the University of Calgary and a Ph.D. degree from the University of Western Ontario. After postdoctoral work at the University of British Columbia and a short time teaching at the University of Guelph, he joined the faculty of Royal Roads Military College in 1979. His research background—transitionmetal chemistry (with P. M. Boorman, University of Calgary), organometallic synthesis (H. C. Clark, University of Western Ontario), and metalloporphyrin solution chemistry (B. R. James, University of British Columbia)—has served him well in his current research in chemical oceanography. His interest in marine trace element speciation also permits him to indulge his fascination with the mountains and ocean of coastal British Columbia. His life is shared with his friend, spouse, and colleague Deborah. It is also enriched by Sarah (8 years) and Steven (6 years).

However, these inputs are probably significant. Recent estimates have placed the ratio of natural to anthropogenic atmospheric inputs at 60:40.³

Despite the quantitative uncertainty regarding arsenic fluxes, it is apparent that arsenic is a ubiquitous element that is found in the atmosphere, in the aquatic environment, in soils and sediments, and in organisms. Because both natural and anthropogenic inputs vary geographically, environmental substrates show wide ranges of arsenic concentrations. Even crustal levels, which are often quoted as 3 ppm, display values from 0.1 to several hundred ppm,¹ depending on the types of rocks being considered. Thus it is quite difficult to establish *typical* arsenic values; therefore one must be cautious about making general comparisons. It is often only possible to establish whether levels for a particular substance are usually in the ppt (ng kg⁻¹), ppb (μ g kg⁻¹), or ppm (mg kg⁻¹) range.

There is no shortage of analytical procedures for total arsenic determinations.⁸ Colorimetric techniques have been largely replaced by numerous flame and flameless atomic absorption/emission methods. It is also likely that simultaneous multielement ICP determinations will become more common. A consequence of the ease of operation and increasingly large throughput of these methods has been the continued measurement of *total elemental arsenic* in almost every type of environmental sample. Regulatory agencies typically employ these measurements. Drinking-water standards in Canada and the United States, for example, are based on a maximum dissolved arsenic concentration of 50 ppb.⁹

Despite the facility with which total arsenic concentrations can be acquired, there is a growing realization that the environmental behavior of arsenic is dependent on the physical and chemical properties, toxicity, mobility, and biotransformation of individual arsenic compounds. In fact, the arsenic biogeochemical cycle can only be properly understood in terms of the dynamic balance of biological, chemical, physical, and geological processes on individual arsenic species. This may appear to be obvious, but the general public, and often even the scientific community, tends to associate arsenic with poison without regard to the widely differing properties of arsenic compounds. This view has, in part, been perpetuated because of analytical limitations. It is only relatively recently that analytical methodologies have been available for comprehensive arsenic speciation at the trace levels frequently encountered.

This review consists essentially of two parts. The first part (sections II-V) deals with the interactions of arsenic compounds with individual organisms ranging from *Methanobacteria* to man. The second part (sections VI-IX) takes a more global view of the flux of arsenic compounds found in the environment.

B. Some History

It is over 40 years since Challenger reviewed his work on the identification of "Gosio gas" as trimethylarsine (Me₃As).¹⁰

Gosio gas is the volatile, toxic, arsenic species produced by molds growing on wallpaper colored with arsenic-containing pigments such as Scheele's green ("copper arsenite") and Schweinfürt-green ("copper arsenite plus copper acetate").^{11,12} In other cases the arsenic had been added to the wallpaper paste to discourage hungry vermin. Gosio gas was responsible for a number of deaths, and the air in the buildings in which it was being produced had a characteristic garlic-like odor. Gosio established the source of the problem and isolated some of the molds capable of metabolizing inorganic arsenicals. Biginelli¹³ aspirated the gas from cultures through acidified (HCl) mercuric chloride solution. On the basis of an analysis of the precipitate so obtained, he incorrectly identified the gas as diethylarsine (Et₂AsH). Nonetheless, this was a considerable achievement and established the methodology that Challenger was to use some 30 years later in his classic studies, beginning with the positive identification of the mold metabolite as trimethylarsine.^{10,14} Lead arsenate dust from a painted ceiling was the source of the arsenic that caused health problems for Clare Boothe Luce when she was living in Rome as U.S. Ambassador in 1954. No mold action was implicated.¹⁵

The report by Braman and Foreback in 1973¹⁶ of a hydride generation procedure capable of the individual determination of several inorganic and methylarsenic compounds at low concentrations marked the beginning of comprehensive environmental arsenic speciation. Many techniques have been subsequently developed, and it is now possible to analyze samples with individual arsenic concentrations as low as 1 pM. Speciation techniques are so numerous that a comprehensive review would require a separate article. However, there

TABLE I. Electronegativity Values

element	Pauling	Allred-Rochow
As	2.18	2.20
С	2.55	2.50
0	3.44	3.50
S	2.58	2.44
н	2.1ª	2.20

is no standard method for arsenic speciation; therefore the technique selected, as well as the way in which it is calibrated, automatically presupposes the arsenic species that might be present in the sample. Even if the same technique is used by several groups, variable detection limits may result in compounds being overlooked in one study but not another. There is also considerable inconsistency in the procedures used to preserve the composition of the sample subsequent to its collection in the field. Thus it does not follow that a particular compound is not present in the environment simply because it has not been detected.

C. Some Chemical Foundations

Because there have been a large number of workers in the area from very diverse backgrounds, a miscellany of problems have surfaced concerning the chemical properties of arsenic compounds. Some of these are discussed in the next few paragraphs.

1. Oxidation States

The normal valence states of arsenic are 3 and 5, as in AsF_3 and AsF_5 . Coordination numbers for arsenic cover the range 3 (AsF₃), 4 (As(CH₃)₄⁺), 5 (AsF₅), and 6 (As F_6^{-}). The oxidation number of arsenic in arsenic compounds, as for any element, depends on a model of the charge distribution in the bonds. The usual way of estimating this charge distribution is to use the relative electronegativities of the atoms concerned. Listed in Table I are the electronegativities¹⁷ of arsenic and other elements of interest to this review. It is obvious that As-X bonds are polarized As^{$\delta+--X^{\delta-}$} when X = C, O, and S. The situation with respect to As-H is less clear. For the purpose of this review the arsenic will be assumed to be the more electropositive element, and all arsenic oxidation states will be described as positive as follows: As(III) in AsH₃, As(OH)₃, and As- $(CH_3)_3$; As(V) in $(CH_3)_2$ AsO(OH), $(CH_3)_3$ AsO, and $(CH_3)_4As^+$. Failure to observe a self-consistent set of oxidation numbers can lead to confusion,¹⁸⁻²⁰ a point that has also been made by others.²¹

2. Double Bonds Involving Arsenic

The older literature on organoarsenic compounds is redundant with structures such as that shown for Salvarsan (arsphenamine, 606) (1a).²² This compound,



discovered by Ehrlich, proved to be effective in the treatment of syphilis and other diseases. However, the formulation is incorrect, and Salvarsan is best represented by 1b, i.e., as a polymeric material containing As-As single bonds.^{23,24} In cyclic arsenobenzene $((C_6H_5As)_6)$ the arsenic atoms are in a chair conformation.²⁵ It is only recently that compounds containing arsenic-arsenic double bonds have been isolated.²⁶ Similar remarks apply to the so-called arsenoxides RAs=O (also RAs=S). Again, these molecules are oligomeric, e.g., cyclic $(CH_3AsO)_x$ and $(CH_3AsS)_y$, or polymeric, $(-(R)As-E-)_n$.²⁷

3. Arsenous Acid

There is little doubt that aqueous solutions of inorganic arsenites contain $As(OH)_3$, $pK_1 = 9.2$, or salts of this.^{17,28} The metaacid HAsO₂ and its salts are not known in solution.

D. Literature

A number of books and review articles contain material pertinent to this review. Particular mention should be made of two books that appeared about 10 years ago, one from the National Research Council, Washington, DC, Committee on Biologic Effects of Environment Pollutants,²⁹ and the other from the National Research Council of Canada, Ottawa, Associate Committee on Scientific Criteria for Environmental Control.³⁰ An American Chemical Society Symposium resulted in a useful volume,³¹ as did a Spurenelem symposium³² and symposia sponsored by the Chemical Manufacturers Association and the National Bureau of Standards³³ and the U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare.³⁴

Fowler³⁵ has edited a book devoted to the biological and environmental effects of arsenic. Other books contain chapters of interest,³⁶⁻⁴⁰ and some useful reviews have appeared.⁴¹⁻⁴⁶ The World Health Organization has published a criteria document for arsenic.⁴⁷ Challenger continued his interest in the field for a remarkable length of time.^{10,48-51}

II. Interaction of Microorganisms with Arsenic Compounds, without Arsenic–Carbon Bond Formation

A. Arsenic Tolerance

Thom and Raper⁵² surveyed a range of fungi with the objective of establishing which of these had the ability to "methylate arsenic", i.e., produce ill-smelling arsenical gases. In addition to the organisms that did this (to be described later), a number were found that grew well in Czapek's solution agar augmented with up to 0.2% As_2O_3 . These include Penicillium expansion, P. chrysogenum, P. roqueforti, Aspergillus flavus, A. oryzae, a species of Helminthosporium, and a few Mucor. Challenger¹⁰ describes how the very common fungus Cladosporium herbarum will grow in a solution containing 2% arsenic (but not in 4%); again no garlic odor is produced (this mold grows in Liquor Arsenicalis, a 1% solution of As_2O_3 , described in the British Phar-macopoeia as late as 1948⁵³). In the presence of phosphate, C. herbarum will grow in 4.8% solutions of arsenate.⁵⁴ Some organisms that will tolerate an arsenite concentration of 0.02 M, without obvious effect, have been isolated from sewage.^{55,56} However, only in these last-mentioned studies was it established that the arsenite was not oxidized to arsenate or methylated to

methylarsonic or dimethylarsinic acid (apart from the obvious nonproduction of volatile malodorous arsines).

Chromated copper arsenate (CCA) is a commonly used wood preservative against biological decay. The minimum inhibition concentration (MIC) value is the lowest concentration tested at which growth is prevented. The values for particular fungi (obtained from agar plates) indicate that the effectiveness of the CCA preservative is not simply due to the component with the highest MIC value.⁵⁷ Marine fungi seem to be more tolerant than nonmarine. For example, the MIC values for Dendryphiella salina are as follows: $CuSO_4$, 1096 mg L⁻¹; Na₂Cr₂O₇, 964 mg L⁻¹; As₂O₅, 1220 mg L⁻¹; CCA, 0.4\%. The composition of 0.4% CCA is CuSO₄, 1046 mg L^{-1} ; Na₂Cr₂O₇, 1928 mg L^{-1} ; As₂O₅, 96 mg L^{-1} . A low concentration of CCA actually stimulates the growth of this fungus. The nonmarine fungus Botryosporium sp has the same MIC value of 0.4% for CCA but the value for As_2O_5 is much lower at 224 mg L⁻¹. MIC values for other fungi are available;⁵⁸ of special interest are the values of $1722-4305 \text{ mg } \text{L}^{-1} \text{ As}_2 \hat{O_5}$ for Lenzites trabea and >4305 mg L^{-1} As₂O₅ for Poria vaillantii. The former wood-rotting fungus is known to produce an "arsenic odor" from an arsenic-containing medium; the latter does not.58,59 Some unidentified bacterial isolates from CCA-treated wood have high MIC values for As_2O_5 (>1220 mg L⁻¹) and CCA (>0.5%).⁵⁷ Green and Kestell⁶⁰ found that strains of the bacteria

Green and Kestell⁶⁰ found that strains of the bacteria Alcaligenes faecalis, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, P. fluorescens, and P. putida could be accustomed to grow in 0.15 M arsenite without oxidizing it to arsenate. These and other fungi have a greatly increased tolerance to arsenate in the presence of phosphate.⁵⁴

Many bacteria have since been isolated, often from hospital sources, that show a resistance to arsenite and/or arsenate.⁶¹⁻⁶⁵ This resistance is coded for by an inducibile operon-like system in both *Staphlococcus aureus* and *Escherichia coli*. This system is also turned on by Sb(III) and Bi(III).

Chromosomally determined arsenate resistance appears to result in reduced accumulation of arsenate; i.e., the cell switches on a phosphate transport system that is more selective for phosphate. The usual transport system is not selective. Thus phosphate can act as a protecting agent against arsenate toxicity (but not arsenite). Plasmid-mediated resistance to arsenate is due to the synthesis of a highly specific arsenate efflux pump that eliminates intracellular arsenate. Arsenite oxidation by an inducible enzyme system is one mechanism of resistance to arsenite. Another plasmid-mediated mechanism seems to exist,⁶⁶ but it is not known how this functions, apart from not involving extracellular detoxification.

Similar dual systems for phosphate transport in a yeast have been described.⁶⁷

B. Oxidation of Arsenite to Arsenate

Oxidation of arsenite is one of the protective mechanisms mentioned in the previous paragraph. Arsenite is more toxic than most other forms of arsenic. Penrose⁴³ gives the order (decreasing toxicity) R_3As (R =H, Me, Cl, etc.) > As_2O_3 (As(III)) > (RAsO)_n > As_2O_5 (As(V)) > $R_nAsO(OH)_{3-n}$ (n = 1, 2) > R_4As^+ > As(0).

The "spontaneous" oxidation of arsenite to arsenate in cattle dipping fluids was first noted in 1909.⁶⁸ The suggested relationship of the oxidation to bacterial growth was confirmed in 1918 by the isolation of a bacterium from a dipping fluid that in pure culture could bring about the chemical change.⁶⁹ The bacterium, provisionally named Bacillus arsenoxydans, was eventually lost. The next observation of this phenomenon was not recorded until 1943,⁷⁰⁻⁷² when 15 strains (5 species) of arsenite-oxidizing bacteria were isolated. These were provisionally characterized as three Pseudomonas, one Xanthomonas, and one Achromobacter. One of the strains in the genus Achromobacter was very similar to the bacterium isolated by Green.⁶⁹ Growth of the bacteria can take place in the pH range 6.1-9.4 (the pH drops during growth as a result of the formation of arsenate). There was no evidence that the energy of arsenate oxidation is used for growth. A moderately stable, cell-free, arsenite dehydrogenase is liberated from cells of "Pseudomonas arsenoxydansquinque" after grinding with powdered glass.^{73,74} The electron acceptor used in the assay was 2.6-dichloroindophenol. Arsenate is an inhibitor, as is Hg^{2+} . Studies on these cell-free preparations suggest that arsenite oxidation in the intact cell involves a loose association between the enzyme and the cytochromes.

In more recent studies, 34 different strains of arsenite-oxidizing pseudomonads were isolated from sewage^{55,56,75} and classified into two main groups: *Pseu*domonas fluorescens-arsenoxydans and *Pseudomonas* acidovorans-arsenoxydans. The properties of these bacteria are similar to those described by Turner and co-workers.⁷⁰⁻⁷⁴ No methylarsenicals were found in the medium.

Extended studies on one organism, Pseudomonas acidovorans-arsenoxydans YE56, have been described.^{55,56} It is a strict aerobe, but under anaerobic conditions the organism can use nitrate for the oxidation of various carbon sources; arsenite is not oxidized under these conditions. Sonicated cells are unable to oxidize arsenite in the presence of air; the same preparation is able to couple oxidation of arsenite to arsenate, with the reduction of 2.6-dichloroindophenol. The oxidation of arsenite by the whole organism seems to be associated with the appearance, at the stationary phase, of an enzyme and/or component of the electron transport system; the optimum pH is ~ 6.6 . Phillips has speculated^{55,56} that an acquired tolerance to ingested arsenite, the more toxic state, might be due to the enrichment of the arsenite-oxidizing population of pseudomonads in the intestine.

A strain of Alcaligenes (Achromobacter) isolated from soil also oxidizes arsenite to arsenate. The optimum pH is 7.0 and the enzyme is induced in about three cell generations.⁷⁵ Bacillus cereus reduces arsenate; there is little arsenic incorporation.⁷⁶ The mineral orpiment (As₂S₃) is oxidized by Ferrobacillus ferrooxidans to arsenate; arsenite is also present in the medium.⁷⁷ Realgar (As₄S₄) is stable under the same conditions; however, arsenopyrite (FeAsS) and enargite (Cu₃AsS₄) are attacked by bacterial action with release of arsenate; arsenite is also present in the medium.⁷⁸

C. Reduction of Arsenate to Arsenite

The reduction of arsenate to arsenite, a more toxic form, has been described. *Pseudomonas fluorescens*, a common aquatic bacterium, carries out this reduction

TABLE II. Action of Scopulariopsis brevicaulis on Arsenicals

arsenical	concn, %	medium ^a	time, days	product ^b	yield, %	ref
As ₂ O ₃	0.2	CD	>50	Me ₃ As	0.78 (av)	95
As ₂ O ₃	0.2	CD + peptone	84	Me ₃ As	7.55	95
As ₂ O ₃	0.2	В	>365	Me ₃ As	85°	91, 93
As_2O_3	0.2	B + methionine	5-15	Me ₃ As	≤18	91, 96
Na ₂ HAsO ₄	0.2	В	>58	Me ₃ As	0.74	95
Na ₂ HAsO ₄	0.37	CD	58	Me ₃ As	0.74	95
MeAsO(ONa) ₂	1.0	CD	34	Me ₃ As	0.88	95
MeAsO(OH)(ONa)	1.0	CD	65	Me ₃ As	1.34	95
MeAsO(ONa) ₂	≤1.5	В	>21	Me ₃ As	?	14
$EtAsO(ONa)_2$	0.5	В	>21	EtMe ₂ As	?	14
PrAsO(OH)(OK)	0.3	В	23	PrMe ₂ As	d	96
allyl-AsO(OH) ₂	0.35	В	58	allyl-Me2As	9	96
HOCH ₂ CH ₂ AsO(ONa) ₂	0.13	В	76	Me ₃ As	d	95
ClCH ₂ CH ₂ AsO(OH) ₂	?	В	?	Me ₃ As	?	95
BuAsO(OH) ₂	0.02	CA	?	BuMe ₂ As	?	92
NaOOCCH ₂ AsO(OH) ₂	1.0	CD	33	nd		95
NaOOCCH ₂ AsO(OH) ₂	0.5	B	33	nd		95
HOOCCH ₂ ÅsO(OH) ₂	1	В	65	Me ₃ As	0.27	95
HOOCCH(CH ₃)AsO(OH) ₂	0.5	В	50	Me ₃ As	d	95
PhAsO(OH) ₂	0.2	В		nd		93, 97
$2,4-Me_2C_6H_3AsO(OH)_2$	0.1	В		nd		93
PhCH ₂ AsO(OH) ₂	0.1	В		nd		93
(MeAsO),	0.05	D	0.5	Me_3As	0.1	94
-				MeAsH ₂		
				$Me_2AsO(OH)_2$	11	
PhAsO	0.2	CD	>150	nd		93
$PhAs(CH(OH)CH_3)_2$	0.3	CD		nd		9 3
Me ₂ AsO(ONa)	≤0.3	В	>21	Me ₃ As	?	14
$Et_2AsO(OH)$	0.2	В	27	Et ₂ MeAs	d	96
Et ₂ AsO(OK) ^e	0.4	В	9 3	Et_2MeAs	d	14
MePrAsO(OH)	0.2	В	21	PrMe ₂ As	d	97
EtPrAsO(OH)	0.2	В	80	EtPrMeAs	d	97
PhMeAsO(ONa)	0.2	CD	35	nd		93
[Me ₃ AsOH]NO ₃	0.13	В	95	Me ₃ As	65	95
Pr ₃ ÅsO	0.13	В	74	Pr ₃ As	12	95
[PhMe ₂ AsOH]NO ₃	0.17	В	>2	PhMe ₂ As	23	93

 ${}^{a}B$ = bread; CD = Czapek-Dox plus glucose liquid medium; CA = liquid medium described by Cox and Alexander;⁹⁸ D = Sabouraud's maltose broth (Difco). ${}^{b}e.g.$, Me₃As, product is well characterized; nd, arsine product not detected. "The yield depends on the strain of the mold. d Trace, but identified. Usually as an HgCl₂ adduct. "The sodium salt did not afford any arsine.

under aerobic conditions; activated sewage sludge does so under anaerobic conditions.⁷⁹ Further transformations are possible in sludge.⁸⁰ Another study⁸¹ used an aerated mixed culture of bacteria from sea water. The phosphate concentration steadily decreased during the experiment, but the total arsenic concentration remained constant, indicating no accumulation by the bacteria. Wine yeast also reduces arsenate.⁸²

Cultures of mixed flora from the rat stomach reduce arsenate to arsenite. This ability varies from rat to rat.⁸³ Cecal contents also carry out the reduction rapidly, although some slower methylation is also found. As will be outlined below, most biological methylation reactions proceed without any arsenite (or other possible intermediate) accumulating in the medium.

Forsberg⁸⁴ reports that rumen bacteria reduce arsenate to arsenite, although volatile arsine production from this medium is reported by others.^{80,85}

An interesting example of arsenate to arsenite reduction by an Anabaena oscillaroides bacteria assemblage has been described.⁸⁶ The Waikato River in New Zealand normally has a high arsenate content (30-80 mg m⁻³), but during the spring and summer months arsenite often predominates. It seems that the epiphytic bacteria associated with the cyanophyte algae A. oscillaroides are responsible for at least part of the reduction to As(III). The steady-state rate for the assemblage is 12 ng of As 10⁶ cells⁻¹ day⁻¹. The assemblage also seems to store arsenic.

D. Reduction of Arsenate to Arsine

The addition of sodium arsenate to soils (three diverse samples were studied) enriched with glucose and urea results in the production of arsine (AsH_3) as determined by GC/mass spectrometry (Carbowax 1000 column).⁸⁷ Only traces of arsine are produced from unenriched cultures. Two bacteria, *Pseudomonas* and *Alcaligenes*, were isolated from the soil and shown to be arsine producers under anaerobic conditions (He atmosphere; supplementary nitrate or nitrite is essential); cf. Table IV.

E. Conversion of Arsenite to Arsine

Cheng and Focht,⁸⁷ who studied the production of arsine from arsenate, also report that some soils and the isolated soil bacteria, *Pseudomonas* and *Alcaligenes*, release arsine from arsenite under anaerobic conditions.

III. Microbiological Methylation of Arsenic

A. Methylation of Arsenic by Fungi

Challenger initially studied the action of four strains of the mold *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis* on arsenicals.¹⁰ This mold is identical with one of the "arsine" gas producers earlier identified by Gosio as *Penicillium brevicaule*. Table II lists some of the results of Challenger's studies and a few more recent findings. The arsines were identified by Challenger as the mercuric chloride adducts $R_3As\cdot 2HgCl_2$, as hydroxytrialkylarsonium nitrates or picrates, or as benzyltrialkylarsonium picrates. The arsenical was usually added to sterile bread crumbs in a flask that was then inoculated with the mold. Volatile gases produced during the subsequent growth of the microorganism were swept out of the flask with a stream of sterile air and passed through a solution of $HgCl_2$ in hydrochloric acid (Biginelli's solution¹³), nitric acid, or alcoholic benzyl chloride

The garlic-like odor of the arsines is intense and unforgettable and is a good indicator of reaction (the odor threshold for Me₃As now appears to be $0.002 \ \mu g \ kg^{-1}$ in dilute aqueous solution⁸⁸). Because of this, a mycological test for arsenic was developed.⁸⁹ Thus *S. brevicaulis* was allowed to act on the suspect substance. If arsenic was present, an odor was detected within 2 h. The test was sensitive to ~1 ppm. Rather remarkably, positive results were obtained from Neosalvarsan, a derivative of 1; probably the compound was impure. Antimony compounds do not give the test and do not inhibit production of the arsine. Pool established in 1912 that *Monilia sitophila* produced Gosio gas from dimethylarsinic acid.⁹⁰

The results of Table II show that S. brevicaulis methylates both arsenate and arsenite to Me₃As; arsenate was not studied as extensively as As_2O_3 .^{10,48} Bread cultures are more productive than cultures in liquid medium, although the rates of arsine production are never great. The second entry shows the maximum yield obtained in liquid medium; peptone seems to stimulate more growth than any of the many other additives studied. High yields can be obtained from bread cultures if they are left for a long time. Methionine and similar compounds do not affect the yield of Me₃As, although methyl transfer is achieved^{91,92} (see section III.B).

In general, alkylarsonic and dialkylarsinic acids afford the appropriate methylarsines, RMe₂As and RR'MeAs, respectively. RMe₂As is produced more easily than RR'MeAs, possibly because RR'AsO(OH) (or its salts) is more toxic than $RAsO(OH)_2$. Allyl groups are not reduced during the methylation process; saturated alkylarsines are not obtained from arsonic acids such as $HOOCCH(CH_3)AsO(OH)_2$ (through a decarboxylation step) or from $HOCH_2CH_2AsO(OH)_2$ (through reduction of the COH group). This work was done to investigate possible pathways for the biological methylation. The trace of Me₃As sometimes obtained is probably the result of hydrolysis of the arsenical and subsequent methylation, and not biological cleavage. The loss of the chloroethyl group from $ClCH_2CH_2AsO(OH)_2$ is discussed later (section III.G). Trialkylarsenic(V) derivatives are reduced to trialkylarsines, and even [PhMe₂AsOH⁺] affords PhMe₂As. Arylarsenicals(V) and -(III) are not methylated by S. brevicaulis.⁹³ Arsine (AsH_3) is not a product of these biological reactions of S. brevicaulis. Challenger reports⁴⁸ that no intermediates from the proposed metabolic pathway (Scheme I) are found in the medium, although no details are available regarding the methodology used to support this statement.

Methylarsenic oxide $((MeAsO)_x)$ is one of the few organoarsenic(III) derivatives studied.⁹⁴ These note-

TABLE III. Arsenicals as Substrates for Yeasts and Fungi^{a,b}

transformation	microorganisms
$As_2O_3 \rightarrow Me_3As$	Scopulariopsis brevicaulis; ^{14,91,95}
	Aspergillus glaucus (trace), A.
	humicola ⁹⁸
$As_2O_3 Me_3As$	A. niger, A. fischeri, Penicillium
	notatum, P. chrysogenum; ⁹³
	Gliocladium roseum, Penicillium
	sp; ⁹⁸ Saccharomyces cerevisiae, S.
	carlsbergensis, S. monacensis, "Rasse XII" ⁹⁵
H ₃ AsO ₄ → Me ₃ As	S. brevicaulis;93 C. humicola98
H₃AsO₄ → Me₃As	G. roseum, Penicillium sp ⁹⁸
$MeAsO(OH)_2 \rightarrow Me_3As$	S. brevicaulis;95 C. humicola, G.
	roseum, Penicillium sp; ⁹⁸ P.
	chrysogenum, P. notatum, A.
	niger, A. fischeri, A. glaucus, A.
PLACOUT PLACE	versicolor ³⁵
$EtAsO(OH)_2 \rightarrow EtMe_2As$	S. brevicaulis; ¹⁴ A. niger ³⁵
$D_{1} C H_{2} C H_{2} ASU(OH)_{2} \rightarrow Me_{3} AS$	P. notatum~ S. havianulia96 D. notatum93
$rrasO(OR)_2 \rightarrow rrMe_2As$	S. brevicaulis; P. notatum
$\operatorname{Bu}_{AsO}(OH)_2 \rightarrow \operatorname{Bu}_{AsO}(OH)_2 \rightarrow Bu$	C humicola S braviagulis C
$\operatorname{BurksO}(\operatorname{OH})_2 \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{Burke_2As}$	roseum ⁹²
$PhAsO(OH)_2 \rightarrow PhMe_2As$	C. humicola ¹⁰²
$PhAsO(OH)_2 \leftrightarrow PhMe_2As$	S. brevicaulis ^{97,93}
$4-NH_2-2-OHC_6H_3AsO(OH)_2 \rightarrow Me_3As$	C. humicola ¹⁰²
$4-NH_2C_6H_4AsO(OH)_2 ArMe_2As$	C. humicola ¹⁰²
$Me_2AsO(OH) \rightarrow Me_3As$	S. brevicaulis; ¹⁴ P. chrysogenum, P.
2 . ,	notatum (trace), A. niger; ⁹³ C.
	humicola, G. roseum, Penicillium
	sp ⁹⁸
$EtPrAsO(OH) \rightarrow EtPrMeAs$	S. brevicaulis, A. niger ⁹³
$PhMeAsO(OH) \rightarrow PhMe_2As$	C. humicola ¹⁰²
$PhMeAsO(OH) \implies PhMe_2As$	S. brevicaulis ⁹³
$PhMe_2AsO \rightarrow PhMe_2As$	C. humicola, ¹⁰² S. brevicaulis ⁹³
$Me_3AsO \rightarrow Me_3As$	C. humicola ¹⁰²
Me ₃ As ⁺ CH ₂ COO ⁺ - Me ₃ As	C. humicola ¹⁰²
$(MeAsS)_x \rightarrow Me_3As, MeAsH_2$	C. humicola ⁵⁴
$(MeASU)_x \rightarrow Me_3AS, MeAsH_2,$ Me_ASO(OH)	C. numicola, S. brevicaulis**
$Me_2AsSR \rightarrow Me_3As, Me_2AsH^c$	C. humicola ⁹⁴

^aAdditional transformations using S. brevicaulis are listed in Table I. ^bThe arsenic species in the medium is dependent on the pH. ^cHSR = cysteine, glutathione.

worthy recent results show that a primary arsine, $MeAsH_2$, is produced as well as Me_3As and that $Me_2AsO(OH)$ can be isolated from the medium.

The arsenic content in the mold S. brevicaulis after exposure to As(III) in a liquid culture for 32 days is 0.032%.⁹⁵

The methylating action of S. brevicaulis is not confined to arsenic; selenites and selenates are metabolized to Me₂Se, and tellurate is metabolized to Me₂Te.⁴⁸ Dialkyl disulfides are converted to alkanethiol and alkyl methyl sulfide by the mold.⁴⁸ Trimethylstibine does not seem to be produced from potassium antimonyl tartrate (tartar emetic); the mold consumes the tartrate and Sb₂O₃ is precipitated.⁹⁶

Other fungi methylate arsenicals. Their names and the transformations studied are listed in Table III. Again, a number of the results come from Challenger's studies.^{10,48} More modern studies principally involve three fungi, *Candida humicola* (Dazewska) Diddens and Lodder, *Gliocladium roseum* Bain, and a species of *Penicillium*; all were isolated from raw sewage.⁹⁸ Cox and Alexander⁹⁸ made the first "modern" identification of Me₃As by comparing the gas chromatography retention time of the evolved arsine with that of a known sample (FFAP and Chromosorb 101 columns) and also by using mass spectroscopy. These fungi show a phe-

nomenon of selective methylation first noted by Challenger and co-workers.^{10,93} For example, G. roseum and Penicillium notatum do not methylate inorganic arsenic, but readily metabolize alkylarsenicals. The pH also has an effect on this selectivity: arsenate (0.1%)in the medium) is not methylated by C. humicola at pH 6 or 7; Me₃As is produced at pH 5, which is the pH for maximum arsine production.^{98,99} C. humicola grows well in 0.01% phosphate. When excess phosphate $(\geq 0.1\%$ in the medium) is added to the growing culture, production of Me₃As is inhibited from all the substrates but dimethylarsinate.⁹⁹ Cox and Alexander⁹⁸ speculate that phosphate may suppress Me₃As evolution by blocking the methylation sequence after one methyl group has been added (cf. Scheme I). It seems more likely that some differences in transport are involved because the mechanism of arsenate uptake in C. humicola is metabolism linked,¹⁰⁰ and there is a dramatic reduction in arsenate uptake in the presence of phosphate. The uptake of arsenite, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate is much slower; entry of these arsenicals into the cell is probably by passive diffusion. Thus arsenate is unique in this regard; however, the difference is not reflected in greater toxicity or faster conversion to Me₃As. At low arsenate concentration (0.01)mM), cells of \tilde{C} . humicola rapidly accumulate 100% of the arsenate in solution. This percentage drops off at higher concentrations, e.g., 3.5% at 2.3 mM; nevertheless under the assay conditions the final cellular arsenic concentration is greater than the extracellular concentration.100

Cox and Alexander⁹⁸ used progressive enrichment techniques to isolate *C. humicola* and the two other arsine-producing fungi from sewage. Preconditioning *C. humicola* with dimethylarsinate enhances the ability of the organism to methylate both arsenate and dimethylarsinate;¹⁰¹ cells preconditioned with arsenate produce *less* Me₃As from dimethylarsinate. The phenomenon is not due to differences in transport through the wall, as cells preconditioned with dimethylarsinate have the same ability to take up arsenate as cells grown in the absence of dimethylarsinate, as judged from results obtained by using ⁷⁴As- and ¹⁴C-labeled arsenicals.

Growth of C. humicola is inhibited at arsenate concentrations of 100 mM, but this concentration of dimethylarsinate has no effect.¹⁰¹

C. humicola methylates both $PhAsO(OH)_2$ and PhMeAsO(OH) to $PhMe_2As$;¹⁰² S. brevicaulis does not, although it does reduce PhMe₂AsOH⁺ to this arsine. Arsanilic acid $(4-NH_2C_6H_4AsO(OH)_2)$ is not methylated to a volatile arsine by C. humicola, and the aryl group is cleaved from 4-NH₂-2-OHC₆H₃AsO(OH)₂; the product is Me₃As. A useful technique for trapping volatile arsines was developed for this study.¹⁰² A glass-fiber filter paper soaked in 5% HgCl₂ is hung inside the growth flask (cf. ref 10). Evolved arsines are trapped, chemofocused, as mercuric chloride adducts. Samples of the filter can be analyzed subsequently as follows: (a) by direct mass spectroscopy, (b) by heating the sample to liberate the arsine, which is then determined by using gas chromatography, etc., and (c) by counting the samples if ⁷⁴As- or ¹⁴C-containing arsines are evolved.

The only arsonium compound studied in pure culture to date, arsenobetaine (3), the principal arsenical found in marine animals (Table V), is not reduced by C. humicola to an arsine.¹⁰²

The results of Tables II and III show that arsine oxides R_3AsO are reduced by fungi to the arsines R_3As . In particular, the reduction of Me₃AsO by C. humicola has been studied in detail.¹⁰³ This reduction is rapid, like the others, and in the case of C. humicola requires biologically intact cells. Cell-free extracts do not carry out this reduction; thus Me₃AsO can build up in this reaction medium.¹⁰⁴ The reduction rate is maximum at pH 5.1-5.2, and the optimum temperature is 40 °C. The reaction follows Michaelis-Menten type kinetics and is inhibited by a number of electron transport inhibitors and uncouplers of oxidative phosphorylation such as azide and oligomycin. Arsenate and arsenite are strong inhibitors, whereas methylarsonate is less so; dimethylarsinate and phosphate have little effect. The enzyme system involved in the reduction, either directly or by producing an agent that reduces the arsine oxide in a chemical reaction, seems to be inducible. Cells grown in the presence of Me₃AsO show a dramatic increase in the rate of reduction (ca. fivefold). This effect is counteracted by the protein-synthesis inhibitor cycloheximide.¹⁰³

Only a few organoarsenic(III) derivatives have been studied as substrates for C. humicola. The results from $(MeAsO)_x$ and $(MeAsS)_x$ are particularly interesting, as these, or similar compounds, could be intermediates in the methylation pathway (Scheme I). The oxide is metabolized by C. humicola and S. brevicaulis to Me₃As; smaller amounts of MeAsH₂ are also produced. Moreover, Me₂AsO(OH) is found in the medium.⁹⁴ As noted above, this is the first observation of the production of an arsenic hydride by a pure mold culture, and it is also the first time that a methylated metabolite has been isolated from the culture medium. The same mixture of arsines is produced by C. humicola from $(MeAsS)_x$.⁹⁴ This is a particularly facile process and 50% of the available arsenic is volatilized during 3 days. Less than 1% of $Me_2AsO(OH)$, at a similar concentration, would be converted to Me_3As in this time. (As noted above, the reduction of Me₃AsO to Me₃As by C. humicola is also a facile process.)

 $(MeAsS)_x$ is a potent fungicide and is very toxic to C. humicola (MIC < 0.008 mM for 24-h cultures), where the order, $(MeAsS)_x > (MeAsO)_x > As(III)$, is the reverse of the usual toxicity sequence described above and is an example of methylation resulting in an increase in toxicity.⁹⁴ An increase in toxicity on methylation is well-known for mercury, where CH_3Hg^+ is much more toxic than $Hg^{2+.38}$ Oxidative methylation of arsenic results in a decrease in toxicity.

The production of arsines and Me₂AsO(OH) from $(MeAsO)_x$ by *C. humicola* is not greatly affected by the presence of other arsenicals, apart from $(MeAsS)_x$; when the sulfide is present in the medium, the production of Me₂AsO(OH) from $(MeAsO)_x$ over 24 h is doubled.

A mixture of arsines, Me₃As and Me₂AsH, is obtained from Me₂AsSR (RSH = cysteine or glutathione).⁹⁴ These are reasonably facile reactions, especially the latter example; however, the rate of arsine evolution is lower than from Me₂AsO(OH). Other R₂AsSR compounds (RSH = HSCH₂CH₂OH, HSCH₂COOH) are not transformed to volatile arsines by *C. humicola*.⁹⁴ The compounds Me₂AsOR and Me₂AsSR are likely intermediates in the methylation sequence shown in Scheme I.

In addition to the fungi listed in Table III, others have been found to evolve an arsine when growing in contact with inorganic arsenic compounds. An early study by Thom and Raper⁵² found that while a number of *Penicillium* species are not arsine producers, 2 of the 22 strains of *Aspergillus* studied, *A. fischeri* and *A. sydowi*, are active gas producers and 3 are feeble producers, namely, *A. fumigatus*, *A. glaucus*, and *A. ochraceus*.

The ability of the wood-rotting fungi to metabolize arsenic compounds is of considerable interest since arsenicals are commonly used as wood preservatives (see section II.A). Thom and Raper⁵² concluded that the "arsenic fungi" readily attack arsenicals used in wood preservatives. Other detailed studies⁵⁹ found "arsine" evolution (presumably Me₃As) from As₂O₃ exposed to two wood-rotting fungi, *Lenzites trabea* and *L. saepiaria*; 65 species were examined. Trimethylarsine has been unequivocally identified as a metabolite from cultures of *C. humicola* in contact with wood treated with the preservative chromated copper arsenate (CCA).¹⁰⁵ The simple chemofocusing technique described above was used to identify the arsine in this case.

The marine yeast *Rhodotorula rubra* reduces arsenate to arsenite, and an unidentified volatile arsine is evolved.¹⁰⁶ Extracts of the cell show the presence of MeAsO(OH)₂ (first formed) and Me₂AsO(OH). Phosphate competitively prevents arsenate toxicity.¹⁰⁷

B. Mechanism of Arsenic Methylation by Fungi

In his 1945 review,¹⁰ Challenger favored the hypothesis that the methylation of arsenic involved the transfer of a methyl group from some already methylated compound such as betaine, methionine, or a choline derivative. His proposed mechanism, involving alternating oxidation and reduction steps, is outlined in Scheme I. Support for this sequence comes from the observation that arsenite, arsenate, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate are all substrates for the production of Me₃As by *S. brevicaulis*, and that other RAs(V) and R₂As(V) species are methylated to RAsMe₂ and R₂AsMe. Challenger did not speculate on the nature of the reducing agents.

SCHEME I

The arsenic(III) intermediates in braces are unknown; { Me_2AsOH } is found as $Me_2As-O-AsMe_2$, cacodyl oxide, and { $MeAs(OH)_2$ } as (MeAsO)_x.¹⁰⁸ (Some arsenicals of formula $RAs(OH)_2$ and R_2AsOH are known, but in these R is usually a substituted aromatic group.^{22,108}) Esters $RAs(OR')_2$ and $R_2As(OR')$ are known, but these are not very stable hydrolytically.¹⁰⁸ Thioesters are discussed later in this section.

The work of du Vigneaud and co-workers¹⁰⁹ on transmethylation led Challenger⁹¹ to study Me₃As production in the presence of labeled precursors. Of the three precursors studied in bread cultures of S. brevicaulis, only ¹⁴CH₃-labeled methionine was found to transfer its label to arsenite to a significant extent. The methylation percentage [{(activity of the mercuric chloride-arsine adduct) \times 33}/(activity of the methionine precursor)] was a maximum of 28% after 5 days. This result was taken as an indication that "active methionine", then recently identified as S-adenosylmethionine (SAM)¹¹⁰ (2), is possibly involved in the "transfer of the methionine methyl group to arsenic (or selenium) in mycological methylation".⁹¹



More recently, Cullen et al.⁹² demonstrated that the CD_3 group in L-methionine-methyl-d₃ is transferred intact to arsenite, arsenate, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate by cultures of S. brevicaulis. The presence of the label was established by mass spectroscopy, and a very high incorporation of the CD_3 group, 80-90%, was found in the isolated tertiary arsine. Similar results were obtained for C. humicola. For example, the arsine from As₂O₃ consisted of 83% (CD₃)₃As, 13% (CD₃)₂AsCH₃, 3% CD₃As(CH₃)₂, and 1% $As(CH_3)_3$. Ethionine, which is an antagonist to methionine,¹¹¹ shuts down production of any arsine, including the ethyl species that might be expected from a purely chemical reaction. These results strongly support the idea that SAM is the source of $[CH_3^+]$ in Scheme I. (The fluoromethyl group of FCH₂SCH₂- CH_2CHNH_2COOH is not transferred to arsenic by \tilde{C} . humicola.¹⁰²)

In order to develop these ideas further, broken-cell homogenates of C. humicola were examined with respect to their ability to methylate arsenicals.¹⁰⁴ ^{[74}As]Arsenate was incubated with the cell preparation, SAM, and NADPH for 8 h. After the cell debris had been removed by centrifugation, the supernatant was applied to a Sephadex G15 column. The elution pattern, fractions 1-3, is seen in Figure 1a. Fractions 1-3 were subsequently eluted from a Dowex AG1-X8acetate ion-exchange resin as shown in Figure 1b-d, respectively (the species expected are shown under the appropriate elution-fraction numbers). In order to identify fractions I-VI further, their electrophoretic behavior¹¹² was compared with that of known standards. The derived autoradiogram is shown in Figure 2. It is clear that arsenite, arsenate, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate are present, in addition to at least two unidentified compounds. It is not clear why the elution patterns bear no relationship to the fraction contents as revealed by electrophoresis; perhaps a larger molecule is broken down in this final procedure. When the cell preparation is replaced by buffer, there is some reduction of the arsenate to arsenite, but no methylation.

Similar experiments with $[^{14}C]$ methylarsonate and $[^{14}C]$ dimethylarsinate ultimately reveal the formation of trimethylarsine oxide from both and $[^{14}C]$ methylarsonate, a demethylation product, from the latter. Again, complex elution patterns were obtained. These



Figure 1. (a) Elution of ⁷⁴As species derived from incubating ⁷⁴As-labeled arsenate with cell preparation of *Candida humicola* from Sephadex G15 by 0.02 M NH₄OAc. In b-d the subsequent elution pattern from Dowex AG1-X8-acetate resin of peaks 1-3 is shown. The Dowex columns were eluted as follows: Fractions 1-10, H₂O; fractions 11-20, 0.01 M acetic acid; fractions 21-30, 1 M acetic acid; fractions 31-40, 1 M HCl. The arsenicals normally eluted by each solvent are indicated on the figure.



Figure 2. Electrophoresis of fractions I–VI isolated as indicated in Figure 1. The shading corresponds to the degree of darkening of the X-ray film.

findings suggest that definite interactions of the "simple" arsenical with the cell component are necessary for the methylation and electron-transfer reactions. Thus, although all the arsenic(V) intermediates proposed by Challenger can be found in the cell preparations, it seems that in reality the reaction mechanism may be more complex.¹⁰⁴

This conclusion is reinforced by studies on a model arsenic(III) intermediate, $(MeAsO)_x$.⁹⁴ When cell-free extracts of *C. humicola* are incubated with $(MeAsO)_x$, glucose, and NAD, the product is $Me_2AsO(OH)$ (17%); no arsenate is formed. The transformation requires glucose and is pH dependent. The yield of Me_2AsO -(OH) is not affected by a range of electron transport inhibitors and methylating agents such as SAM, and a ¹⁴C-methyl label on SAM is *not* transferred to arsenic.⁹⁴ The reaction cannot be induced by growth of the cells in dimethylarsinate-containing media prior to preparing the cell-free extract, although this is effective for whole cells.¹⁰¹

It should be noted that Challenger and Higginbottom⁹⁵ tried to prepare an active "press juice" from S. *brevicaulis*, but without success.

C. Model Studies Relating to the Methylation of Arsenic by Fungi

The oxidative addition reaction of methyl iodide or dimethyl sulfate with arsenic(III) in alkaline solution, the Meyer reaction,¹⁰⁸ is one of the classic routes to methylarsonic acid (eq 1). This is the prototype re-

$$CH_3I + NaH_2AsO_3 \xrightarrow{OH^-} NaI + CH_3AsO(OH)_2$$
 (1)

action for the biological methylation reactions involving S-adenosylmethionine (2) (Scheme I). Models for this sequence would involve transfer of methyl groups from sulfonium or ammonium derivatives to arsenic(III) compounds.

When sodium selenite is heated with betaine or choline chloride, dimethylselenium is produced. Similar experiments involving arsenite do not result in the generation of trimethylarsine.⁹⁵ Trimethylsulfonium hexafluorophosphate ($Me_3S^+PF_6^-$) reacts with arsenite (pH 12, 80 °C) to afford methylarsonate.¹¹³ In fact, all the alkylation reactions of Scheme I can be carried out under these conditions, and the reduction reactions of this scheme can be effected by bubbling SO₂ through acidic solutions of the appropriate arsenic(V) compound. Thus the whole stepwise sequence can be modeled.

The closely related methylsulfonium derivative of methionine, $[Me_2^+SCH_2CH_2CH_2CH(NH_2)COOH]PF_6^-$, reacts with methylarsonite at a more realistic pH of 5.8 with partial methyl transfer; however, the methyl-sulfonium derivative of coenzyme M, Me_2^+ - $SCH_2CH_2SO_3^{-114}$ (see section III.F), is inactive under these conditions.¹¹³

In a search for a better model for the reduction steps of Scheme I, the reaction of arsenic(V) compounds with thiols was studied (arsenic is well-known to have a particular affinity for sulfur). Trimethylarsine oxide is easily reduced to Me₃As by a range of thiols and dithiols, including cysteine, glutathione, and lipoic acid (eq 2). Kinetic studies indicate that the reduction

$$Me_3AsO + 2RSH \xrightarrow{H_2O} Me_3As + RSSR$$
 (2)

occurs via a two-electron transfer from $Me_3As(SR)_2$.¹¹⁵ Lipoic acid in particular is an attractive model reductant that also reduces methylarsonate and dimethylarsinate to arsenic(III) species.¹¹⁶ A range of other thiols and dithiols, including cysteine, glutathione, mercaptoethanol, and dithiothreitol, effect this stoichiometric reduction at neutral pH. Other workers have made significant contributions to studies of this type.¹¹⁷ The mechanism appears to be as follows:¹¹⁶

$$\begin{aligned} \mathrm{Me}_{x}\mathrm{AsO(OH)}_{3-x} + 2\mathrm{RSH} \rightarrow \\ \mathrm{Me}_{x}\mathrm{As}(\mathrm{SR})_{2}(\mathrm{OH})_{3-x} + \mathrm{H}_{2}\mathrm{O} \quad (3) \\ \mathrm{Me}_{x}\mathrm{As}(\mathrm{SR})_{2}(\mathrm{OH})_{3-x} \rightarrow \mathrm{Me}_{x}\mathrm{As}(\mathrm{OH})_{3-x} + \mathrm{RSSR} \quad (4) \end{aligned}$$

$$Me_xAs(OH)_{3-x} + (3-x)RSH \rightarrow Me_xAs(SR)_{3-x}$$
 (5)

The methylarsenic(III) products would likely be sulfides if a high concentration of reducing thiols was present



Figure 3. (a) ¹H NMR spectrum of a suspension of human red blood cells in 0.154 M NaCl in D_2O . GSH = glutathione, GLY = glycine, GSSG/GSH = inverted doublet that provides a measure of the degree of oxidation of the glutathione, ERG = ergothioneine. (b) Same sample as in (a) after the addition of Me₂AsO(OH). Both spectra were recorded by using the spin-echo technique to eliminate resonances associated with large molecules.

SCHEME II



in biological systems. If the concentration of thiols was low, the products would be methylarsenic(III) oxo species. A simple and attractive model for the essential steps in Scheme I is shown in Scheme II.¹¹⁵

The compounds Me_2AsSR (RSH = cysteine, glutathione) are unstable to oxygen; the products are disulfides and $Me_2AsO(OH)$.^{116,117} Thus isolation of alkylarsenic(III) metabolites could be a problem, and a reaction such as this may account for their not being observed.

Results from a "real" system, red blood cells/dimethylarsinic acid, offer further insight into this model.^{118,119} A spin-echo ¹H NMR spectrum of a suspension of normal human erythrocytes is shown in Figure 3a. This technique visualizes only the cytosolic components.¹²⁰ When oxidative stress in the form of external dimethylarsinic acid is applied to the cells, dramatic changes in the spectrum are observed (Figure 3b). The response of glutathione with time is seen in Figure 4. The change in Me₂AsO(OH) concentration can be attributed to reduction of the arsenical, via glutathione, to a Me₂As^{III}-S- species that is bound to a transmembrane protein and, as a result, is not "seen" in the NMR experiment. Soluble Me₂As-SR' species are not formed. The response of ergothioneine is harder to explain. Ergothioneine is confined to the inside of the cell, is not synthesized by the cell, and is not likely to act as a reducing agent. Perhaps it acts as a gate for the trans-



Figure 4. Plot of the variation of the concentrations of $Me_2AsO(OH)$ and the ratio of oxidized to reduced glutathione as a function of time measured from spin-echo NMR spectra of human red blood cells.



GSH + Spec - SH -----> Spec - SSG + 2H⁺+ 2e⁻

Figure 5. Model for the interaction of $Me_2AsO(OH)$ with human red blood cells.

membrane reduction process on the exofacial surface. A schematic picture of the process is seen in Figure 5.¹¹⁹

A number of metalloenzymes, many molybdenum based, are involved in oxygen-transfer reactions: $R_3NO \rightarrow R_3N$; $RS(O)R' \rightarrow RSR'$.¹²¹ It is possible that these enzymes can also reduce Me₃AsO to Me₃As, which might account for the increased number of organisms that are capable of metabolizing this oxide. Model studies are certainly indicated.

D. Methylation of Arsenic by Bacteria

Challenger¹⁰ suggested that bacteria do not methylate arsenic. This conclusion was based entirely on the "odor" test.^{88,89} He did concede the possibility that the "garlic breath" of patients undergoing treatment with sodium dimethylarsinate could be associated with the action of bacteria such as *B. subtilis*, which were isolated from their feces.¹²² These bacteria could have been induced to produce arsines by extended exposure to the arsenical.

The first well-documented report of an arsine being produced by bacteria was not made until 1971.²⁰ Methanobacterium strain MoH growing anaerobically on H₂ and CO₂ produces a volatile gas with a garlic odor from arsenate. Experiments with cell extracts, to be described later, indicate that the gas is probably dimethylarsine (Me₂AsH); CO₂ is necessary for its production. Cell extracts of Desulfovibrio vulgaris also evolve an unidentified arsine when treated with arsenate,²⁰ so the intact organism probably does the same. Both Me₃As and Me₂AsH are produced from arsenate by cell extracts of Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum.¹²³

Since 1971 a number of nonmethanogenic bacteria have been identified as methylarsine producers, notably by Anderson and co-workers.^{124–126} The bacteria used in their studies were isolated from the environment and acclimated to grow in arsenate ($\leq 100 \ \mu g \ mL^{-1}$). The response to the herbicides sodium arsenate and sodium

TABLE IV. Methylation of Arsenic by Bacteria

bacterium	substrate	products	ref
Methanobacterium MoH	NaH ₂ AsO ₄	Me ₂ AsH?	20
Corynebacterium sp	NaH ₂ AsO ₄	As(III), Me ₂ AsH, Me₃As	124
Pseudomonas sp	NaH_2AsO_4	As(III), MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH, Me ₃ As	124
	$MeAsO(Na)_2$	As(V), MeÁsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	125
Flavobacterium sp	NaH ₂ AsO ₄	As(III), Me ₂ AsH	124
r	$MeAsO(ONa)_2$	As(V), MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	125
Proteus sp	NaH_2AsO_4	As(III), MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	125
E. coli sp	NaH_2AsO_4	As(III), MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	124
Achromobacter sp	$MeAsO(ONa)_2$	As(V), MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	125
Aeromonas sp	$MeAsO(ONa)_2$	MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH ₃ , Me ₂ As	125
Enterobacter sp	MeAsO(ONa) ₂	MeAsH ₂ , Me ₂ AsH	125
Norcardia	MeAsO(ONa) ₂	As(V), MeAsH ₂ , Me2AsH, Me3As	125
B. coli communis	As ₂ O ₃	no arsine	95
B. lactis aerogenes Veillonella alcalescens, Streptoccus sanguis, Fusobacterium	As ₂ O ₃	no arsine	95
nucleatum Bacillus subtilis, Staphylococcus aureus, E. coli K12	≻ Me₃AsO	Me ₃ As	127
^a As(III) is arsenite, As(V) is arsenate.		

methylarsonate is seen in Table IV. Under *aerobic* conditions, methylation to dimethyl and trimethyl species is found in addition to reduction to methylarsine and demethylation to arsenate. The arsines were separated by gas chromatography (10% OV-1 column) and their rates of formation measured. A feature of the results listed in Table IV is the prevalance of reduced species.

The reduction of Me₃AsO to Me₃As by a wide range of microorganisms not normally associated with arsenic metabolism is particularly interesting.¹²⁷ The transformation is immediately obvious if human skin is exposed to Me₃AsO; cultures of two anaerobes and three aerobes isolated from skin were found to produce Me₃As from Me₃AsO. A marine pseudomonad did likewise, as did three organisms, *Veillonella alcalescens*, *Streptococcus sanguis*, and *Fusobacterium nucleatum*, isolated from dental plaque.

All these reductions of Me₃AsO are fast, with the marine pseudomonad showing the highest rate, $d(Me_3As)/dt = 585$ nmol of Me₃As min⁻¹ (g of wet cells)⁻¹ from cultures 12 mM in Me₃AsO (standard conditions¹⁰³). Examples of other rates are as follows: *Staphylococcus aureus*, 208 (anaerobic) and 81 (aerobic); *E. coli*, 100; skin organisms, 3–10. If these results are combined with those obtained for fungal reduction of Me₃AsO¹⁰³ (Table II), it is apparent that in spite of the relative ease of oxidation of Me₃As to Me₃AsO¹²⁸ (and Me₂AsO(OH)^{10,96,129}), the oxide will be very easily mobilized as the arsine in the environment.

To illustrate this important point further, when Me_3AsO is added to fresh river water, sewage sludge, rumen fluid, and sea sediments, Me_3As can be detected by gas chromatography or by odor.¹²⁷ It may well be that the traces of Me_3As found in fresh prawns and other foods¹³⁰ actually arise by bacterial action on Me_3AsO . This arsine oxide is found in marine animals (Table V).

E. Mechanism of Arsenic Methylation by Bacteria

As described in section III.B, the methylation of arsenic by fungi probably involves S-adenosylmethionine (2) as the methyl donor. The question now arises as to whether bacteria might use a different methyl source.

Cell-free extracts of Methanobacterium strain MoH produce an arsine when incubated anaerobically with arsenate, H₂, ATP, and a methyl donor (precursor).²⁰ Either methylcobalamin (Me- B_{12}) or CO₂ served as precursor, but not serine or 5-methyltetrahydrofolate. The arsine was trapped in 2 M HNO₃ or on rubber serum stoppers and was identified as dimethylarsine by radiochemical techniques. The Me-B₁₂ was added because at that time it was believed that Me-B₁₂ was involved in methane production (and in the methylation of mercury¹⁹). This conclusion was based on the isolation of a cobalamin-containing protein from a culture of M. omelianski.¹³¹ This organism was later shown to consist of two symbiotic bacteria, one of which was the methanogen Methanobacterium MoH, which did not contain cobalamin.¹³² The true methane precursor in Methanobacterium MoH has since been shown to be HSCH₂CH₂SO₃⁻, coenzyme-M (HS-CoM).^{114,133,134} Its function is shown in Scheme III.

SCHEME III

$$(SCH_{2}CH_{2}SO_{3}^{-})_{2} \xrightarrow{H_{2}} HSCH_{2}CH_{2}SO_{3}^{-} \xrightarrow{CH_{3}-X} \\CH_{3}SCH_{2}CH_{2}SO_{3}^{-} \xrightarrow{H_{2}} HSCH_{2}CH_{2}SO_{3}^{-} + CH_{4} \\MeS-CoM HS-CoM HS-CoM$$

An enzyme that is a catalyst for the transfer of a methyl group from methylcobalamin (Me-B₁₂) to HS-CoM can be purified from cell extracts of *Methanobacterium* MoH; however, it is not established that Me-B₁₂ is a natural carrier in hydrogen-grown *Methanobacterium*, and it is not established that the enzyme methylcobalamin-CoM methyltransferase is important in the reduction of CO₂ to methane.^{133,135} Cobalamin-containing enzymes can be isolated from cell-free extracts of *Methanosarcina barkeri*. These enzymes are involved in the methyl transfer from methanol to HS-CoM.^{136,137} One of these enzymes also catalyzes the methyl transfer Me-B₁₂ to HS-CoM.¹³⁶ However, this organism, which belongs to a different group of methanogens from *Methanobacterium* MoH,^{135,138} does not seem to have been implicated in the methylation of metals and metalloids.

In spite of these observations relating to the noninvolvement of Me-B₁₂ in methylation reactions of Methanobacterium MoH, there is no doubt that $Me-B_{12}$ can act as a methyl source for methylarsenical production in cell extracts of this methanogen. The possibilities seem to be as follows: (a) MeS-CoM is produced from Me-B₁₂, and this becomes involved with the methylation of arsenic; (b) Me- B_{12} reacts with the arsenical in a chemical or biological process that is not part of the normal cell response; and (c) $Me-B_{12}$ provides the methyl group to the component in the cell extract, e.g., methionine, which is the ultimate methyl donor to arsenic, again in a reaction that is not a normal part of the whole-cell chemistry. Unfortunately, the available data do not allow any distinctions to be made. In the absence of $Me-B_{12}$, the cell extracts produce an arsine, presumably Me₂AsH, from dimethylarsinate. However, an arsine is not produced from methyl-arsonate. $^{\rm 20}$

The only major difference between fungi and bacteria seems to be that reduction of methylarsenic(V) species to arsines, Me_xAsH_{3-x} (x = 0-2), is a more common response by bacteria. This does raise the possibility that reactions such as the one shown in eq 6, which would be analogous to HS-CoM \rightarrow MeS-CoM (Scheme III), may be involved. The related, well-known reaction of eq 7 and 8 should also be noted;^{139,140} reaction 7 proceeds by both B₁₂-dependent and B₁₂-independent mechanisms.¹³⁹

SAM + H-AsRR'
$$\rightarrow$$

Me-AsRR' + S-adenosylhomocysteine (6)

SAM + H-SCH₂CH₂CH(NH₂)COOH
$$\rightarrow$$

Me-SCH₂CH₂CH(NH₂)₂COOH (7)

$$SAM + CH_3SH \rightarrow CH_3SCH_3 \tag{8}$$

The methanogens belong to a very ancient group of bacteria, the *Archaebacteria*, with a narrow ecological niche.¹³⁵ Most of the transformations of arsenicals described above are carried out by a wide range of bacteria. Until strong evidence is advanced, there seems little need to invoke a different mechanism for arsenic methylation by bacteria from that discussed above for fungi.

F. Model Studies Relating to the Methylation of Arsenic by Bacteria

Because of the similarity of MeS-CoM to methionione (Scheme III), it seemed possible that Me_2^+ - $SCH_2CH_2SO_3^-$ (Me_2S-CoM⁺) might act as a methyl donor to arsenic. In model studies this sulfonium derivative does not transfer its methyl group to arsenite under conditions that result in transfer from [Me_2⁺- $SCH_2CH_2CH(NH_2)COOH$]PF₆^{-.113} This same similarity prompted the synthesis of S-adenosyl-CoM and S-methyladenosyl-CoM⁺ because of the possibility that they might be involved in methane production.^{141,142} S-Adenosyl-CoM failed to stimulate methane production from cell extracts of Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum when it was substituted for the required ATP.

Although the involvement of $Me-B_{12}$ in the biological methylation of arsenic has yet to be established, a number of model experiments have been conducted with this possibility in mind. Schrauzer and co-work ers^{144} report that the methylcobaloxime Me(H₂O)Co- $(dmgH)_2$, a model for Me-B₁₂ $(dmgH_2 = dimethylgly$ oxime), reacts with As_2O_3 in the presence of a reducing agent such as dithiothreitol to give low yields of the arsines MeAsH₂ and Me₂AsH. The authors speculate that compounds with As-Co bonds could be intermediates. A range of compounds of this type, RR'AsCo- $(dmgH)_2(PBu_3^t)$ (e.g., $R = R' = CH_3$; R = Ph, R' = Cl),were subsequently prepared.¹⁴⁵ Reaction of the dimethylarsino derivative with methyl iodide results in methylation at both metal centers without the concomitant formation of iodo derivatives (eq 9). Meth-

 $\frac{Me_{2}AsCo(dmgH)_{2}PBu_{3}^{t}+CH_{3}I}{Me_{3}As+MeCo(dmgH)_{2}PBu_{3}^{t}} (9)$

yl(pyridine)cobaloxime, a potential source of CH_3^- , like Me-B₁₂, also reacts with the same dimethylarsino de-

rivative to give Me₃As. Thus both nucleophilic attack and electrophilic attack on the Co–As bond result in methylation of arsenic. This appears to be the only documented example of transfer of a methyl group from cobalt to arsenic, although the mechanism is not at all obvious. Methylcobaloximes do not react with arsenic halides such as AsCl₃, AsI₃, or MeAsCl₂ to afford methylarsenicals; again unexpected chemistry is encountered.¹⁴⁵ Irgolic and co-workers¹⁴⁶ have reported on some experiments attempting to establish methyl transfer from MeCo(dmgH)₂Py to MeAsX₂. The limited data available do not support this contention.

G. Cleavage of Arsenic-Carbon Bonds

The first example of biological arsenic-carbon bond cleavage was described by Challenger.⁴⁸ Trimethylarsine is produced when S. brevicaulis and P. notatum act on ClCH₂CH₂AsO(OH)₂, even though heating in alkaline solution is normally required to decompose the arsonic acid to arsenate and ethylene. Because P. notatum does not methylate arsenate, it seems likely that loss of the ClCH₂CH₂ group takes place after at least one methylation step.

The methylation of $CD_3AsO(OH)_2$ by *C. humicola* and *S. brevicaulis* affords some $(CH_3)_3As$, which presumably is an indication of an initial demethylation step.⁹² Likewise $(CD_3)_3As$ can be isolated from biological reactions involving $CH_3AsO(OH)_2$. Demethylation of sodium methylarsonate to arsenate is reported by Anderson and co-workers.^{125,126} One organism isolated from soil, *Alcaligenes*, produces only arsenate; others isolated from the same environment produce arsine as well (Table IV). Wine yeast is reported⁸² to demethylate dimethylarsinate to methylarsonate.

Methyl cleavage reactions have also been observed in broken-cell homogenates of *C. humicola.*¹⁰⁴ Thus [¹⁴C]dimethylarsinate is metabolized to [¹⁴C]methylarsonate in the presence of *S*-adenosylmethionine and NADPH. *C. humicola* seems to be able to cleave the aryl group from 2-OH-4-NH₂C₆H₃AsO(OH)₂ because trimethylarsine is a product.¹⁰²

IV. Arsenic Compounds in the Marine Environment

A. Mollusks, Fish, and Other Animals

It has been known for many years that the concentration of arsenic species in marine and freshwater animals is considerably above the background concentrations in the surrounding water and that "fish arsenic" is chemically and physiologically different from arsenate and arsenite.^{43,147–153} Some arsenic concentrations found in marine animals are given in Table V.

Typical values for arsenic in seawater are ~ 2 ppb; in fresh water a much wider variation can be encountered, commonly in the range 0.4-80 ppb.⁴³ Some wells can have concentrations as high as 2500 ppb, as found in Taiwan.^{43,154} The water in these wells may be responsible for causing skin cancer and Black Foot disease.^{155,156} The latter is a peripheral vascular disorder resulting in gangrene of the extremities, especially the feet. Arsenic is implicated, but other compounds may be responsible.

The arsenic concentrations in Table V range from 0.31 ppm in salmon to a high of 340 ppm in the midgut

gland of the carnivorous gastropod Charonia sauliae. Although the arsenic concentrations in crustacea are generally believed to be higher than in fish, samples of plaice taken from the North Sea had arsenic concentrations in the range 3–166 ppm, with 65% of the 255 different samples above 10 ppm.¹⁵⁷ The world's record for arsenic accumulation is probably held by the polychaete worm *Tharyx marioni*.¹⁵⁸ The whole-body concentration usually exceeds 2000 ppm dry weight. Much of this arsenic is concentrated in the palps, which comprise ~4% of the body weight. The concentration in these organs is in the range 6000–13000 ppm, and the bulk of this appears to be in an organic form.

Although substantial contributions to our knowledge about the distribution and nature of arsenicals in the marine environment had been made by Lunde,^{149–153} it was not until 1977 that arsenobetaine (3) was isolated

from the rock lobster Panulirus cygnus.^{159,160} This compound was unequivocally characterized and its structure verified by X-ray crystallography. Since this discovery, arsenobetaine has been shown to be present, and to be the most abundant arsenical, in most marine animals so far investigated; the sea squirt is a notable exception.¹⁶¹ The carnivorous gastropods can have very high concentrations of this arsenical, reinforcing the thesis^{43,162-164} that this compound is an end point of the arsenic cycle in the marine ecosystem. The tetramethylarsonium ion (4) has recently been found in the clam Meretrix lusoria, a plankton feeder, and is the major arsenical in the gill.¹⁶⁵ Again, arsenobetaine is present in all parts of this clam, in addition to smaller amounts of two unidentified arsenicals. Similar results are obtained for some other bivalves (clams, mussels, scallops), although the relative amount of 4 can vary greatly from 0% in scallops¹⁶⁶ to 48% in the Manila clam.¹⁶⁷ The whelks of northern British Columbia do not seem to produce 4;¹⁶⁷ however, this ion has been reported in other gastropods.¹⁶⁸

Relatively high concentrations of as yet unidentified arsenicals are found in a number of these mollusks, especially the gastropods.

It has been claimed that arsenocholine (5) is present in shrimp;¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷¹ others^{172,173} could not confirm its presence. (Norin and co-workers¹⁷¹ find that the concentration of arsenocholine in shrimp can be greater than that of arsenobetaine.) Arsenocholine may be a minor constituent in the midgut gland of the gastropod C. sauliae.¹⁶⁶ These identifications of arsenocholine have largely been made on the basis of a comparison of HPLC retention times with that of a standard. One study quotes further evidence in the form of a mass spectrum (FAB) with a peak at m/e 165, which is the parent ion of arsenocholine.¹⁶⁹ However, the rest of the mass spectrum shows little resemblance to that of the standard (problems with both fast atom bombardment mass spectroscopy and field desorption mass spectroscopy (FD/MS) have been reported;¹⁷² some matrix effects in FD/MS can be overcome by adding a strong protonating agent such as *p*-toluenesulfonic acid to the

matrix); furthermore, the unknown compound elutes from the strong cation-exchange resin AG 50W under conditions that would result in retention of arsenocholine. The elution order from this resin is as follows: arsenical (eluting solvent); inorganic As (0.5 M HCl); MeAsO(OH)₂(H₂O); Me₂AsO(OH), Me₃AsO (6), 3 (4 M NH₃); 5 (6 M HCl).¹⁵⁹ The same order is also found by using slightly different concentrations of eluting solvents;^{165,167} 4 elutes with 1 M HCl.

In most cases, extraction with methanol is sufficient to remove essentially all the organoarsenicals from marine samples, although some bivalves release only 60% into methanol^{167,174} and shark liver releases 40%.¹⁷⁵ (Extraction with chloroform is not effective even though the arsenicals are slightly soluble in this solvent.¹⁶⁹) A preliminary cleanup of the extract can be achieved by "defatting" with diethyl ether. In the case of the crab, this procedure removes 10-17% of the total arsenic. Higher percentages are extracted from methanol extracts of shark liver and some bivalves, whereas lower percentages are extracted from lobsters. Chromatography of the methanol- and water-soluble fractions on a strong cation-exchange column is a very useful preliminary step for isolating organoarsenicals from biological tissue. The arsenic content of the extracts and fractions can be monitored by plasma emission (ICP) or graphite furnace atomic absorption (GFAA) techniques. Cleanup after ion-exchange chromatography can be achieved by HPLC/ICP or HPLC/AA on ionexchange,^{165,166,175} size-exclusion,¹⁷⁶ or reverse-phase^{169,177,178} columns. Matrix effects can affect the chromatogram, so care is necessary:^{176,178} a 100- μ L injection should contain at least 75 ng of arsenic for de-tection by HPLC/ICP. (Maher¹⁷⁹ claims success with separating muscle extracts directly on a C-18 column.) Final isolation of the organoarsenical is often accomplished following TLC on silica or cellulose.

The presence of arsenic-containing sugar derivatives in algae had already been established (section IV.B) when two compounds of the same class, **7a** and **7b**, were



found in the giant clam *Tridacna maxima*.¹⁸⁰ A crystal structure determination confirmed that **7a** was formulated correctly. Isolation and separation of the compounds extracted from the kidney were achieved by chromatography on Sephadex LH-20 (size exclusion) and Sephadex DEAE (ion exchange) and by preparative TLC on silica and cellulose. The organoarsenicals from the adductor muscle had chromatographic properties identical with those of **7a** and **7b** from the kidney. The high arsenic content in the kidney (0.02%) should be noted.¹⁸⁰ The source of the arsenic is likely to be the symbiotic, unicellular, green algae living in the clam tissue^{180,181} (section IV.B). It is surprising that no

TABLE V. Organoarsenicals Isolated from Marine Animals

animal	organ (As concn, ppm) ^a	arsenical (% of total As)	comments ^c	ref
western rock lobster (Panulirus cygnus)	tail (20)	3 (high)	d, e	159, 160, 174
	hepatopancreas (39)	3 (high)	f-h	177
American lobster (Homarus americanus)	tail (6.5-26)	3 (high)	d, g, h	0
lobster	tall (5.2)°	3 (87) 2 (95)	j, n f. a	179
dusky shark (Carcharbinus obscurus)	flesh (?)	3 (bigh)	l, g d g h	172
shark (Prionace glaucus)	flesh (37.4)	3 (80)	d, f, h	175
	liver (27.7)	3 (40)	f, h, i	175
whitetip shark (Carcharhinus longimanus)	muscle (3.1)	3 (high)	d, f, h	р
blue pointer (Isurus oxyrhincus)	muscle (?)	3 (high)	d, f, h	p
octopus (Paroctopus dofleini)	muscle (49)	3 (>90)	d, g, h	186
squid (Sepioteuthis australis)	muscie	3 (93)	I, B dfai	179
Alaskan snow crab (Chionoscates bairdii)	claw (3.6)	3 (85)	α, j, g, ι d f σ i	176
dungeness crab (Cancer magister)	canned (4.0)	3 (79)	d, f, g, i	176
red crab (Chionoecetes opilio)	meat (2.1)	3 (88)	d, f, g, i	178
•		U (12)		
shrimp (Sergestes lucens)	meat (5.5)	3 (80)	d, g, h	173
shrimp (Pandalus borealis)	meat (?)	3 (74)	d, j	170, 171
abaiman	most (7.9. 90.8)b	5 (11) 9 (9 79)	d f h	160
shrimp	meat $(7.2, 20.8)^2$	3 (0, 72) 5 (76, 15)	a,	109
prawn (Penaeus latisulcatus)	muscle	3 (56)	f.g.i	179
F 12011 (2 000000 00000000)		U (33)	1, 8, -	
		3 (>95)		q
giant clam (Tridacna maxima)	kidney (200)	7a (80)	d, e, g–i	180
		7b	-1	100
	adductor	78 7b	a, g	160
clam (Meretrix Jusoria)	gill (23.8 av)	4 (74) 3 (5) U. (8)	d f-i	180
	midgut gland (6.6 av)	$(U_1 + 4)$ (4), 3 (48), U ₂ (31)	α, γ τ	100
	siphon (3.9 av)	$(U_1 + 4)$ (27), 3 (41), U_2 (17)		
	foot (3.6 av)	$(U_1 + 4)$ (32), 3 (64), U_2 (11)		
	mantle (2.9 av)	$(U_1 + 4)$ (26), 3 (35), U_2 (9)		
	adductor muscle (2.6 av)	$(U_1 + 4)$ (17), 3 (72), U_2 (11)	1.6	1.05
asari (clam) (Tapes japonica)	soft tissue (2.0)	3 (45), U (50)	d, f	165
manile elem (Verunis ignonieg)	soft tissue (1.3)	U(3), 4(40), 3(13) U(7) A(48) 3(13)	a, f, n, i d f h i	167
hutter clam (Verupis Japonica)	soft tissue (2.2)	$U_1(2) = 4 (21), (U_2 + 3) (24)$	d, f, h, i d, f, h, i	167
horse clam (Schizothoerus nuttalli)	soft tissue (1.8)	U_1 (6), U_2 (39), 3 (12)	d, f, h, i	167
soft-shell clam (Mya arenaria)	soft tissue (1.2)	$U_1^{(20)}, \tilde{4}(20), \tilde{3}(38)$	d, f, h, i	167
geoduck (Panope generosa)	visceral mass (5.6)	$U_1(8), (4 + U_2)(62), 3(16)$	d, f, h, i	167
	foot (4.1)	U_1 (15), 4 (27), 3 (27)		
	siphon (3.3)	U_1 (4), (4 + U_2) (67), 3 (11)		
hotatagai (scallon) (Patinonectan vessoansis)	muscle (2.0)	3 (64)	dfin	166
notategal (scallop) (1 atmospecten yessoensis)	midgut gland (4.0)	3 (29)	<i>a</i> , <i>j</i> , <i>i</i> , <i>n</i>	100
scallop (Patinopecten yessoensis)	muscle $(0.68)^b$	3 (88)	d, f, h, m	169
scallop (Pecten alba)	muscle	3 (61), U (25)	f, g, i	179
ivory shell (gastropod) (Buccinum striatissimum)	muscle (38)	3 (90)	d, h, i	162
	midgut gland (18)	3(60)	J 4 L 3	1.07
blue mussel (Mytilus edulis)	soft tissue (1.8)	U_1 (10), ($U_2 + 4$) (38), 3 (20) U_1 (17) U_2 (30) 3 (50)	a, f, n, i d f h i	167
whelk (Beringius crebriscotata)	soft tissue (17.4)	$U_1(12), U_2(30), 3(30)$	d, f, h, i d, f, h, i	167
Phoenicean whelk (Neptunea phoeniceus)	soft tissue (3.5)	U_1 (5), U_2 (52), 3 (32)	d, f, h, i	167
sazae (gastropod) (Batillus cornutus)	muscle (5.0)	3 (58)	d, f, i	166
	midgut gland (22.7)	3 (18)		
boshubora (gastropod) (Charonia sauliae)	muscle (116.5)	3 (58)	d, f, i	166
hat in (as the of) (The set of sifts and	midgut gland (340.1)	3 (66) 2 (100)	<i></i>	166
baterra (gastropod) (Teguta pfetfert)	midgut gland (6.7)	3 (51)	α,	100
ibonishi (gastropod) (Reishia clavigera)	muscle (53.3)	3 (74)	d, f, i	166
	midgut gland (34.5)	3 (84)		
sea squirt (Halocynthia roretzi)	edible parts $(25)^b$	3 (0)	d, g, i, k	161
sea cucumber (Stichopus japonicus)	muscle $(12.4)^{\circ}$	3 (60)	d, g	161
flatfish (Limanda herzensteini)	muscle $(36.0)^\circ$	3 (90)	a, g dai	161
fish (Sillaginodes punctatus)	muscle (1.7 av)	3 (96) 3 (96)	u, g, ι f. σ	179
estuary catfish (Cnidoglanis macrocephalus)	muscle (0.5)	3 (52), 6 (35)	d, g, h	163
plaice (Pleuronectes platessa)	muscle (3–166) (median 14)	3 (>80), 6 (0.4)	g, h	157
- · · ·			i, h, l	183
"fish meal"	1 (2.0)	3 (94)	d, g, h	170
haddock	muscle $(6.0)^{p}$	3 (78)	d, f, h, m	169
nerring	muscle $(1.1)^{\circ}$	२ (०२) 3 (74)	u, j, n, m dfhm	169
cod	muscle $(5.1)^b$	3 (80)	d, f, h, m	169
mackeral	muscle $(0.55)^b$	3 (80)	d, f, h, m	169

TABLE V (Continued)

animal	organ (As concn, ppm) ^a	arsenical (% of total As)	comments ^c	ref	
sole	muscle (13.2) ^b	3 (86)	d, f, h, m	169	
salmon	muscle (0.31) ^b	3 (48), U (41)	d, f, h, m	169	

^aWet-weight basis unless otherwise^b indicated; av = average value. ^bDry-weight basis. ^cOrganoarsenicals are soluble in methanol. ^dPurified by extensive ion exchange and gel permeation chromatography or chromatography on alumina. ^eProduct identity established by a solid-state structure determination. ^fHPLC was used to aid separation. ^gIdentification was made by using TLC and/or electrophoresis with standards. ^hConfirmation was made by using a spectroscopic technique such as mass spectrometry, NMR, or infrared spectroscopy. ⁱThe presence of unidentified organoarsenicals was established; major components are designated U, U₁, etc. ^jConfirmed by use of pyrolysis-gas chromatography/mass spectrometry. ^kThe organoarsenical was separated into two basic compounds and one acidic; all are unidentified. ^lExtracted Me₃AsO is reduced to Me₃As with NaBH₄. (CD₃)₃AsO is added as an internal standard. ^mArsenobetaine was confirmed by derivatization to the ethyl ester. ⁿPublished numbers seem to be incorrect. ^oEdmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Chemosphere **1981**, 10, 1041. ^pHanaoka, K.; Tagawa, S. Bull. Jpn. Soc. Sci. Fish. **1985**, 51, 681. ^qFrancesconi, K. A.; Edmonds, J. S. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C: Comp. Pharmacol. **1987**, 87, 345.

mention of the presence (or absence) of arsenobetaine is made,¹⁸⁰ since this would be expected to be present in some part of the animal.

Benson and Summons¹⁸¹ had earlier suggested that the arsenicals present in the kidney of the giant clam *Tridacna maxima* are derivatives of lactic acid. Experimental details were not given. It seems reasonable to assume that their conclusions, which are based on their work on the arsenicals found in algae,¹⁸² are in error. This work has been reinterpreted⁴⁵ (section IV.B).

Trimethylarsine oxide (Me₃AsO (6)) has been found as a minor component in a number of fish species and may be one of the unknowns found in mollusks.¹⁶⁷ The concentration in fish can be considerably enhanced in samples that have been stored frozen. For example, in fresh perch the concentration is 5.9% of the total arsenic; in frozen perch it can reach 24.2% of the total arsenic.¹⁸³ It has been suggested that the Me₃AsO is the breakdown product of some other arsenical already present in the fish. If true, this precursor has yet to be identified.

Apparently, arsenobetaine in fish is not broken down to trimethylarsine oxide on storage,¹⁶³ although arsenobetaine is hydrolyzed almost quantitatively by hot alkali to Me₃AsO (arsenocholine and Me₄As⁺ yield 6% and 0% Me₃AsO, respectively, on hydrolysis^{157,171,172}). The amount of arsenic released from a sample as methylarsenicals by base hydrolysis is reported to depend on the pretreatment of the sample; e.g., cooked shrimp releases more organic arsenic than does uncooked shrimp.¹⁷² Other studies¹⁷⁴ suggest that both Me₃AsO and Me₂AsO(OH), in a 35:60 ratio, are produced from arsenobetaine on hydrolysis; the mixture yields both Me₃As and Me₂AsH on treatment with NaBH₄. In fact, some early work used the ratio of Me₃As to Me₂AsH, measured after hydrolysis and NaBH₄ reduction, as an indication of the presence of arsenobetaine. Arsenobetaine is stable to cultures of C. humicola¹⁰² (Table III). Sugar derivatives such as 7 found in clam kidneys and algae (Table V) are degraded anaerobically to Me₂As(O)CH₂CH₂OH¹⁸⁴ (Scheme IV).

Inorganic arsenic appears to be converted to Me₃AsO in the gut of fishes.^{152,185} This may be the source of the arsine oxide in the estuary catfish; high concentrations are found as a consequence of its feeding habits. As mentioned in section III.A, reduction of the oxide to Me₃As is a facile process, which may account for the traces of this arsine found in some food.¹³⁰

Generally the concentration of organoarsenicals in freshwater fish is lower than found in the marine environment, e.g., bass (0.12 ppm) and yellow perch (0.053



ppm).^{43,169} Even so, the arsenic concentrations are higher than found in the surrounding medium; the organoarsenicals do not seem to be the same as found in the marine environment.^{169,185} Salmon that spend time in both fresh and salt water contain arsenobetaine and an unidentified arsenical not found in fresh- or saltwater fish.

B. Marine Plants and Algae

The most significant work in this area has again been done by the group in Western Australia.^{187,188} The arsenic content of the brown kelp Ecklonia radiata is ~ 10 ppm (wet weight) (higher arsenic concentrations have been reported for marine algae; e.g., 95-109 ppm in Laminaria digitata¹⁵³). Methanol extraction of one sample followed by chromatography on Sephadex LH-20 and Sephadex DEAE gave two main arseniccontaining fractions. The major arsenicals eventually isolated by using preparative TLC were established to be 7b and 7c on the basis of microanalysis and spectroscopic studies. In particular, the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra provided convincing evidence for the suggested structures.^{187,188} These two compounds accounted for 81% of the total arsenic present in the kelp; other minor fractions were not characterized. Both compounds afford Me₂AsO(OH) on hydrolysis, acidic or basic, so manipulations were carried out near pH 7.

A second batch of *Ecklonia radiata* was similarly processed 2 years after the first; some lipid-type material (14% of the total soluble arsenic) was isolated but not examined further. The two principal methanol-soluble compounds that were isolated proved to be 7c again and 7e. The latter compound, the minor component, was not isolated during the first extraction, and the authors are unable to account for this result.¹⁸⁸

The identification of 7e was made on the basis of microanalysis, ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, and a field desorption mass spectrum that produced ions at m/e 527 (P + 2Na)⁺ and m/e 275 (P + 3Na)²⁺. The stere-ochemistry of the ribose system in this and the related compounds is assumed to be D, the same as found in

SCHEME V



the solid-state structure of 7a.¹⁸⁰ As described above, the isolation of 7b and 7a from the giant clam *Tridacna* maxima and the determination of the crystal structures of 7a followed after the initial work on *Ecklonia radi*ata. A synthesis of 7c has been developed by McAdam and Stick.¹⁸⁹ It is outlined in Scheme V.

The structure of 7e indicates a connection between the water-soluble and lipid-soluble arsenicals, inasmuch as esterification of the two free hydroxy groups on the glycerol side chain could produce a phospholipid analogous to lecithin. This is discussed further below in connection with 8a and 8b.

Methanol extracts of the edible brown seaweed Laminaria japonica (Makonbu in Japanese) (~4 ppm arsenic wet weight) have also been examined by using Sephadex columns to separate out the arsenicals.¹⁸⁰ In this study HPLC (both ion-exchange and gel-permeation columns) was used effectively to establish the number of compounds of interest. These three proved to be ribofuranoside derivatives that had been previously isolated from *Ecklonia radiata*, namely 7c (79% soluble arsenic), 7b (17%), and 7e (3%). 7c appears to be present as a diastereomeric pair, epimeric at the CHOH group on the side chain.

Both the seaweeds described above belong to the order Laminariales. They contain 7c as the major arsenical and low concentrations of inorganic arsenic.^{190,191} Another edible seaweed, Hizikia fusiforme (Hijiki in Japanese), which belongs to the order Fucales, has recently been found to contain essentially half its arsenic burden as sugar derivatives and half as arsenate.¹⁹² The major organoarsenical (25% of the total As) was identical with 7a, and the others (total <5% of extracted arsenic) were characterized as 7c (again two diastereomers are present), 7e, and a new ribofuranoside 7d. The known compounds were characterized on the basis of their spectroscopic and chromatographic properties. The presence of the amine function in 7d was adduced from pK, measurements; the value of 7.8 was found for the substituent in this position. All four sugar derivatives, and other trace arsenicals, can be separated on Sephadex DEAE with Tris buffer (0.05 M, pH 8.0) as eluent; arsenate moves in 0.5 M buffer. Similar arsenicals may be present in Eisenia bicyclis (Arame in Japanese).¹⁹³

An earlier report¹⁹⁴ claims that the arsenicals extracted from *H. fusiforme* are arsenate and dimethylarsinate, together with smaller amounts of arsenite and methylarsonate. It is likely that the rather harsh extraction conditions and the addition of KI contributed to the degradation of the indigenous compounds.

It has been suggested¹⁹⁰ that the difference in order, Laminariales or Fucales, may account for the difference in chemical components in the seaweeds so far investigated, namely arsenate present (in abundance) or absent, **7a** or **7c** as the major organoarsenical. A high concentration of arsenate (38% of total arsenic) is also present in the brown alga *Sargassum muticum*;¹⁹¹ another member of family *Sargassaceae* (order Fucales). Maher¹⁹⁵ reports low concentrations of inorganic arsenic in both *Ecklonia radiata* and *Sargassum bracteolosum* (4.0% and 1.7% respectively of the total arsenic).

Recent studies^{195a} on Sargassum thunbergii (Umitoranoo in Japanese) have revealed the presence of **7a** as the major arsenosugar; however, a minor arsenical proved to be the trimethylarsonium analogue of **7a** (i.e., **7a** with the Me₂As(O) group replaced by Me₃As⁺). Clearly more work is necessary.

The marine diatom Chaetoceros concavicornis incorporates [⁷⁴As]arsenate from cultures, and labeled arsenicals can be extracted with water or CHCl₃/ MeOH. One investigation¹⁸² that concentrated on the lipid fraction established that three main arsenic-containing compounds (33% of the total arsenic) could be isolated by two-dimensional paper chromatography. The initial postulate, that the arsenic-containing moiety in two of these fractions was a derivative of lactic acid, $-OCH(COOH)CH_2As^+Me_3$, has been demonstrated to be without foundation.^{196,197} The available data have been interpreted⁴⁵ in the light of the knowledge that sugar derivatives 7 are found in other marine algae. The suggested structures for two of the lipids are 8a and 8b where R and R' are alkyl chains (the third originally unidentified lipid fraction¹⁸² remains so). Direct evidence for this conclusion has recently been presented.^{197a} the lipid-soluble arsenic compound in the alga Undaria pinnatifida (Wakame in Japanese) is probably a diester of palmitic acid (8a, $R = R' = C_{15}H_{31}$).



The water-soluble arsenicals extracted from C. concavicornis are probably as follows:^{45,182} 7c (or 7a) (40% of the total arsenic); 7e (14%); 7b (8%); Me₂AsO(OH) (2%). Benson¹⁹⁸ favors 7c as the principal water-soluble metabolite that can be isolated from cultures of another diatom C. gracilis that were exposed to [⁷⁴As]arsenate. This same sugar is the only excretion product from similarly treated Macrocystis pyrifera. Methanol extracts of C. gracilis contain 7c, arsenolipids, 7e, and a fourth unique arsenical that may be a sugar derivative such as 7c with the Me₂As(O) group replaced by Me₃As⁺ (cf. results from Sargassum thunbergii, described above).

C. concavicornis is reported¹⁹⁹ to slowly assimilate arsenate (relative to another unicellular phytoplankton, *Dunaliella tertiolecta*). After a 45-min exposure, extracts of the algae contain a water-soluble arsenical, which was identified as arsenite on the basis of a limited TLC comparison. An arsenolipid is also produced. Upon exposure to arsenate for the same time period, D. tertiolecta produces arsenate, methylarsonate, dimethylarsinate, and three arsenolipids (CHCl₃ fraction). These interesting results, which relate to the rate of organoarsenical production, need reinvestigation. Dunaliella sp grows in a medium containing 2000 ppm arsenic as arsenate with high uptake of the element.²⁰⁰

Other studies on arsenate (and, to a lesser extent, arsenite) uptake by marine plants have established that the arsenic is distributed between the MeOH/CHCl₃ fraction and "insoluble" components,151,199-205 although no individual compounds have been identified. For example, Irgolic and co-workers investigated Tetraselmis chui, Daphnia magna, and Hymenomonas carterae.^{146,203-205} T. chui, a unicellular green flagellate alga, grows well in arsenate-containing medium, typically 50 ppm, and accumulates arsenic. The uptake and efflux depend on the intensity of illumination. It is possible to adapt T. chui to thrive in large-scale cultures (1500 L) containing 1000 ppm arsenic, but the organism does not survive if it is subsequently transferred to an arsenic-free situation. About 50% of the arsenic in the algae can be extracted with MeOH/CHCl₃, and extensive chromatographic workup of the lipid fraction afforded two main arsenic-containing fractions. It was suggested that these could be arsenolecithins, i.e., derivatives of arsenocholine (5). However, as they are decomposed by base with release of Me₃As- and Me₂As-containing species, they are more likely to be related to the arsenosugars 7.

The marine macroalgae Fucus spiralis (L.) and Ascophyllum nodosum (L.) readily assimilate arsenate; arsenite uptake is slower.^{206,207} Time-course studies on F. spiralis indicate a transition from arsenate, to water-soluble organoarsenical, to lipid-soluble compounds, mainly one, that account for 60% of the label. One possible interpretation of the results is that the lipid-soluble compound is related to 8; however, it is hydrolyzed to a water-soluble compound that is the principal arsenical found in snails belonging to the food chain F. spiralis \rightarrow Littorina littoralis \rightarrow Nucella lapillus.^{207,208} This interpretation would identify one of the compounds 7 as the principal arsenical found in the snails—not a comfortable conclusion.

In another study²⁰¹ the green alga *Platymonas* cf. suecica was found to incorporate arsenate rapidly; the process is not dependent on the phosphate concentration. When the arsenate concentration in the medium was 13 nM, 78% of the label (added [⁷⁴As]arsenate) was incorporated into the cells after 5 days. Extraction gave the following fractions: insoluble (43% of arsenic content); H₂O/MeOH soluble (8%); CHCl₃ soluble (49%). Paper chromatography and TLC were used to show the presence of a number of arsenicals that included traces of arsenate, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate. The growth medium contained dimethylarsinate in addition to arsenate.

Similar results were obtained for a number of other plants such as the dinoflagellate *Gonyaulax polyedra* and the diatom *Skeletonema costatum*. The coccolithophorid *Cricosphaera carteri* does not take up arsenate to a detectable extent; however, a substantial amount of the arsenate in the medium is reduced to arsenite.²⁰¹

C. Origins of the Organoarsenicals in Marine Animals and Plants

The presence of organoarsenicals in marine organisms is commonly assumed to be due to the accumulation of compounds that have been synthesized from arsenate at low trophic levels. The basis for this contention is that some species at higher trophic levels do not seem to be able to utilize arsenate for the production of such compounds as arsenobetaine and arsenolipids. However, the work of Klumpp and Peterson²⁰⁶⁻²⁰⁸ with mollusks seems to contradict at least the generality of this notion.

In the marine food chain Fucus spiralis $(L.) \rightarrow Lit$ torina littoralis $(L.) \rightarrow Nucella lapillus$, the herbivorous snail L. littoralis incorporates [⁷⁴As]arsenate from water or the ⁷⁴As-labeled macroalga F. spiralis. The label is found mainly in the soft tissue of the snail, with some in the shell (9%).²⁰⁸ (See section IX.F.4 for further results on shells.) The carnivorous snail N. lapillus incorporates much less [⁷⁴As]arsenate from solution, and most of the label (90%) is found in the shell.²⁰⁸ N. lapillus feeds mainly on the soft parts of L. littoralis and if ⁷⁴As-labeled snails are used as food, greater incorporation of the label is achieved; the two snails are equally efficient at assimilating arsenic from the food, and this is their main source of the element.

The majority of the arsenic in the snails, food or water labeled, extracts into water/methanol and appears to be a single water-soluble compound that is not present in the first trophic level, the alga *F. spiralis*. Some of the lipid-soluble arsenical found in *F. spiralis* is present in both snails to the extent of ~10% of the label. These and related results are taken to indicate that the principal water-soluble arsenical in the snails does not come directly from the algae and that the snails can manufacture it from arsenate. Furthermore, the lipid-soluble compound in the snails is neither quantitatively important nor significantly affected by the route of uptake.²⁰⁷

Ünlü and co-workers²⁰⁹⁻²¹¹ in support of the accumulation hypothesis established, for example,²⁰⁹ that algal arsenic, ⁷⁴As-labeled and presumably ribose derivatives such as 7, is readily assimilated by crabs and slowly released, whereas inorganic [⁷⁴As]arsenate, fed via arsenate-injected mussels, is not readily assimilated, is readily eliminated, and is not converted to organoarsenicals by the crabs. In other experiments¹⁶³ very little ingested arsenate is retained by estuary catfish and school whiting. These fish were hand-fed earthworms that had been injected with arsenate. The level of arsenobetaine did not increase over that in the controls; however, the dosed whiting showed the presence of previously absent trimethylarsine oxide, and the catfish showed an increase in the amount of the same oxide relative to the control. The catfish normally has high levels of the oxide (Table V), presumably because it ingests sediment when seeking food. It is argued that arsenate is not converted by the fish to organoarsenicals and that the arsine oxide is the result of bacterial action in the gut tract of the fish.¹⁶³

Some earlier work involving trout^{152,185,212} and other fish¹⁵³ showed that arsenate is converted to unidentified organoarsenicals, possibly via the gut bacteria. Arsenobetaine was absent in the trout, although, on the basis of recent results, this would not be expected to be present in a freshwater fish (Table V).

Fish taken from industrially polluted water are reported to have elevated arsenic levels relative to control samples.^{213,214} In the species of fish sampled, the inorganic arsenic amounted to 5–10% of the total arsenic present; the rest was organic. The increase in total arsenic in the fish from polluted water is associated with an increase in the relative amount of organoarsenicals. This was taken as an indication that the fish accumulate organoarsenicals via the food chain and do not synthesize these compounds from inorganic arsenic.

Regarding the proposition that, once synthesized, organoarsenicals are passed along the food chain, it is clear that the arsenic compounds found in algae, for example, are not those found in animals that feed on them. Direct transfer is certainly not a universal phenomenon, as outlined in the following examples.

When the alga Dunaliella tertiolecta is cultured with $[^{74}As]$ arsenate and then fed to lobster (Homarus americanus), most of the radioactivity is present in the hepatopancreas (38%).²¹⁵ The results of a chromatographic study reveal that no arsenobetaine is produced in the time scale of the experiment, 2 days, and that algal arsenic, presumably arsenosugars such as 8, is partially degraded to simple derivatives like 7b. Thus the lobster apparently is unable to biotransform the arsenosugar derivatives in algae to arsenobetaine, its "natural" organoarsenical (Table V). When $[^{74}As]$ arsenate itself is fed to the lobster, no organoarsenicals seem to be produced.

Arsenobetaine is found in plankton-feeding bivalves such as clams and scallops. The ion Me_4As^+ can also be present in high concentration in addition to other unknown organoarsenicals. Although these arsenic compounds could be present in the food supply, it has been suggested that they are more likely to be the product of the biotransformation of ingested arsenicals.¹⁶⁵ The arsonium ion is found mainly in the gill of the clam Meretrix lusoria and could arise through methylation of Me₃As by, for example, SAM. The Me₃As could be produced from arsenocholine, as shown in eq 10, or from ingested $Me_2AsO(OH)$ (Scheme I). In this connection it should be noted that the presence of arsenosugars 7a and 7b in the kidney and muscle of the giant clam is attributed to the action of symbiotic algae that live in the mantle of the clam. Here, presumably, the clam does not biotransform the ingested arsenic compounds.^{180,181}

The distribution of arsenic in the clam Meretrix lusoria is such that the gill contains the highest concentration (21.5 ppm).¹⁶⁵ The distribution in the clam Merceneria merceneria is different; the visceral mass has the highest concentration (5.2 ppm).²¹⁴ In other species of mollusks the distribution in different organs is more even. Maher has commented²¹⁴ that the distribution of arsenic in the organs of marine animals such as clams and crabs may reflect their feeding habits. The clam Macoma balthica has been used as an indicator of arsenic contamination;²¹⁶ however, the bioavailability of an element can be influenced by the total chemical composition of a sediment and its physical nature. The arsenic content of clams is certainly not dependent on the arsenic content of the sediments in which they are living.¹⁶⁷ For example, the chalky Macoma (Macoma calcarea) living in mine-polluted sediment (46.5 ppm SCHEME VI



arsenic dry weight) contains 3.2 ppm arsenic (wet weight). The same species living in the same region in cleaner sediment (9.4 ppm arsenic) contains 3.9 ppm arsenic.

Other marine species such as the gastropod *Reishia* clavigera are carnivores, and these usually have high arsenic levels. It is not surprising that they have a high content of arsenobetaine. However, the herbivorous gastropods, e.g., *Tegula pfeifferi*, also have arsenobetaine as the major arsenical (Table V). In general, herbivorous species have *lower* total arsenic content than the carnivores.^{166,167}

The source of the arsenic for the arsenobetaine found in school whiting appears to be the brown kelp *Ecklonia radiata.*¹⁶⁴ If this is so, a likely food chain would be kelp \rightarrow detritus \rightarrow detrital feeding worms \rightarrow whiting. Analytical data for these components indicate that the arsenic-concentrating step in the chain is seawater \rightarrow kelp, since the worms, whiting, and kelp all have similar arsenic concentrations. In this same ecosystem, the buffalo bream, an algae eater, has a much lower arsenic level, ≤ 0.6 ppm. The authors suggest that the organoarsenicals in the algae may not be retained by the fish in this case, ¹⁶⁴ but the argument needs more support.

It is important to establish at what stage in the food chain interconversion of the organoarsenicals takes place. This can only be done by closely controlled feeding experiments. In the meantime, one possible clue in the puzzle is provided by the observation¹⁸⁴ that anaerobic incubation of Ecklonia radiata with seawater and sand results in the production of (dimethylarsinoyl)ethanol (Me₂As(O)CH₂CH₂OH) and the corresponding arsine sulfide (Scheme IV).²¹⁷ Argon was used to provide an inert atmosphere. The arsenical can be isolated in good yield, based on available arsenic, by using gel chromatography of methanol extracts and can be purified by TLC on cellulose. The fermentation system is complex and little can be said about the mechanism of breakdown of the arsenicals in the kelp. The structure of the product suggests that it might be a precursor for arsenobetaine, and two possible routes to this end product are shown in Scheme IV¹⁸⁴ (cf. Scheme I and eq 10). However, it is not obvious where any of these transformations would occur in a natural ecosystem.

The structure of the arsenosugars 7 with the D-ribose configuration is consistent with their formation from S-adenosylmethionine (2), as has been noted by Edmonds and Francesconi;⁴⁵ their proposed biosynthetic route is outlined in Scheme VI. Here SAM is assumed

to switch its role of CH_3^+ source (Scheme I) to that of a donor of the adenosyl group. It certainly seems reasonable to postulate a sequence starting with Me₂AsO-(OH) rather than MeAsO(OH)₂; the latter is not a well-defined link in the methylation sequence (section III.B), and the former could be available from the water, where it often reaches high concentrations (section VIII.E.1). Combination of Schemes IV and VI provides a route, albeit rather circuitous, to arsenobetaine and arsenocholine.

V. Arsenic Compounds in the Terrestrial Environment

A. Freshwater Algae

Maeda and co-workers²¹⁸⁻²²¹ sampled algae collected from sites polluted with arsenic. Most of the sites were abandoned Sn, As, Cu, or Au mines in Japan. The organisms were screened for arsenic tolerance; some mixed systems grew well in 50-2000 ppm. The alga Chlorella vulgaris was isolated and found to survive in a medium containing 10000 ppm arsenic. Growth of C. vulgaris increased with increase in arsenate concentration up to 2000 ppm, and bioaccumulation of arsenic also increased with arsenate concentration. For example, in 100 ppm medium the arsenic content in the cell at log phase was 20000 ppm; at stationary phase it was 10000 ppm. Both values were measured on a dryweight basis. The amount accumulated, to a maximum of 50000 ppm (dry weight), depends on the medium used. Arsenite is more toxic to C. vulgaris, and growth drops off at concentrations above 10 ppm.

When dried cells of C. vulgaris are digested with 2 M NaOH at 90-95 °C, the arsenic is released mainly as inorganic arsenic, which was identified as the hydride AsH₃ following NaBH₄ reduction (section VIII.B). Cells were also extracted with $MeOH/CHCl_3$ to give (i) a residue, which contained 79% of the total arsenic, (ii) a water-soluble fraction (4%), and (iii) a lipid-soluble fraction (17%). Digestion (NaOH) of these three fractions, followed by NaBH₄ reduction, revealed that some methylation takes place when the cells bioaccumulate arsenic. Most of the arsenic is present in inorganic forms in the residue, where it is bound in some way that prevents easy extraction by, say, BAL (British Anti Lewisite) HSCH₂CH(SH)CH₂OH. Similar results were obtained for other algae, namely Hydrocolium sp. Phormidium sp, Microchaete sp, and Nostoc sp. The last named bioaccumulates both arsenate and arsenite and the lipid fraction contains only, as yet uncharacterized, methylarsenicals.²¹⁹ Optimum culture conditions for arsenic bioaccumulation by Nostoc have been established with a view to using the organism for the removal of arsenic from polluted water.²¹⁹

More information about arsenic speciation in the chlorophyte *Rizoclonium* sp is available.^{222,223} When these green algae are exposed to $[^{74}As]$ arsenate for 1 week and then extracted with hot ethanol, the principal arsenicals appear to be present as lipid- and watersoluble "lipid-related" compounds, as revealed by two-dimensional paper chromatography. These and related results are given in Table VI. The appearance of the autoradiogram of the products is very similar to that obtained from the extracts of marine algae, so possibly compounds such as 7 and 8 are produced. The charo-

TABLE VI. Metabolites Isolated from Terrestrial Plants²²³

		metabolites ^{a,b}				
plant species	As(III)	Me _x As(V)	as lipid	water soluble "lipid related"		
Rizoclonium sp (blue-green alga)	<1	<1	80	20		
Chara contraria (charophyte)	3	14	62	21		
Nitella tenuissima (charophyte)	5	5	72	18		
Azolla filiculoides (water fern)	3	24	55	18		
Lemna minima (duck weed)	9	12	53	26		
Saggittaria sp (submerged species)	30	11	52	7		

^a Percent of soluble ⁷⁴As forms. ^bSimilar results were also obtained from the water fern Salvinia rotundifolia, the duck weeds Spirodela polyrhiza and Wolffia columbiana, and the water lettuce Pistia stratiotes.

phytes (Table VI) are also algae, and these apparently produce, relatively, more methylarsenicals. Nissen and Benson²²² make the point that these metabolic processes take place in the presence of excess phosphate. As will be seen in the next section, some terrestrial plants seem to require a phosphate deficiency before they methylate arsenic. The cyanophyte Synechococcus leopoliensis, like a few other algae, is almost insensitive to arsenate and is unusual in that it shows high discrimination for phosphate; arsenate uptake is low and its fate is undetermined.²²⁴ In other algae such as Chlorella^{225,226} and Chlamydomonas,²²⁷ arsenate decreases phosphate uptake. Thus algae probably have a range of responses to arsenate, as do microorganisms (cf. sections I and II), a point that is made as a result of a study of five strains of taxonomically divergent algae.²²⁷

The green algae Ankistrodesmus sp, Chorella sp, Selenastrum sp, and Scenedesmus sp did not produce volatile arsines when grown in the presence of arsenite; however, the medium contained methylarsonate, dimethylarsinate, and trimethylarsine oxide in all the cultures apart from *Scenedesmus* sp, which did not produce the arsine oxide.²²⁸ It is possible that low phosphate concentrations enhance the ability of these algae to methylate arsenic. The reduction of arsenate to arsenite by Chorella had been observed earlier;^{226,229} arsenate uptake competes with, and inhibits, phosphate uptake.^{225,226} The energy necessary for the reduction of arsenate comes from photosynthesis.²³⁰ Another alga. Chara fragilis, seems to cope with the toxicity of arsenate or arsenite by storing the arsenic as an insoluble compound in the thallus,^{231,232} a phenomenon that is enhanced in the presence of added calcium or strontium ions.

The alga *Chorella pyrenoidsa* accumulates arsenic on exposure to volatile arsines, but growth is inhibited.²³³

B. Plants

Two rather different reasons have prompted a number of studies on the interaction of arsenic compounds with terrestrial plants. First, arsenicals have seen wide applications in agriculture,^{29–33,234} starting with the use of sodium arsenite as a weed killer and soil sterilant. Later, other inorganic arsenicals were employed, e.g., calcium arsenate as a herbicide and lead arsenate as an insecticide. The herbicidal properties of sodium salts of methylarsonic acid were reported over 30 years ago.²³⁵ Lists of weeds controlled by arsenicals and their application rates have been compiled by $Woolson^{234}$ and others.²⁹⁻³³

The second reason stems from the possibility that the arsenic content of plants could be used as a biogeochemical indicator, in particular as a pathfinder element for gold.^{236,237} Thus the Douglas fir, *Pseudotsuga menziesii*, has the ability to pick up large amounts of arsenic. Ashed samples of the most recent growth of trees situated within 200 feet of mineralization commonly contain in excess of 1000 ppm arsenic. The maximum recorded value seems to be 10000 ppm (dry-weight basis).

Continuing with the pathfinder theme, the usual arsenic levels found in uncontaminated terrestrial plants are ~ 0.2 ppm (in vegetables 0.4 ppm¹⁵³). An extensive compilation of arsenic concentrations in higher plants is available:^{32,33} examples are given for normal and contaminated situations. Levels are generally less than encountered in the marine environment. In a search for other indicator plants, mine wastes have been studied for arsenic accumulators.²³⁸⁻²⁴⁰ The foliage of Agrostis tenuis plants has arsenic concentrations ranging from 3 to 3170 ppm (dry-weight basis) and the distribution within the plant can range from 2000 ppm in seeds to 160 ppm in stems.²⁴⁰ In another study,^{238,239} it was found that samples of little bluestem, Andropogon scoparius, taken from an arsenic mine exhibit a wide evolved tolerance to arsenic, which nonmine members of the species lack. Some plants grow in soil containing 43000 ppm arsenic (dry-weight basis), and most of the arsenic is accumulated in the roots. One other possible indicator plant, the ox-eye daisy, Chrysanthemum leucanthemum, accumulated more arsenic into the leaves than the roots. Differences in distribution are considered to be the result of different tolerance mechanisms evolved by the plants.^{238,239} Some species that contain high arsenic concentrations also contain high gold concentrations.²⁴¹

Very little is known about the biochemical behavior of arsenicals in terrestrial plants. In general, it seems that cleavage of As-C bonds does not take place,^{242,243} although some [¹⁴C]CO₂ evolution has been observed following treatment with ¹⁴C-labeled arsenicals.²⁴⁴ The formation of As-C bonds has only recently been established.^{222,245} It seems that following uptake of ^{[74}As]arsenate via the roots, arsenite (more toxic?) can be extracted from the roots and tops of the following plants: pine seedlings Pinus halopensis, P. pinea, P. radiata (all 4 weeks old); corn Zea mays; melon Cucumis melo; pea Pisum sativum; and tomato Lycopersicon esculentum.²²² However, when the same plants are allowed to grow in nitrate- and/or phosphate-deficient conditions prior to exposure to [⁷⁴As]arsenate (2 days), methylation is found, as judged by two-dimensional paper chromatography of ethanol extracts of the plants, particularly of the leaves.²²² Similar results were obtained for corn, melon, and pea. The rationale for these experiments was the observation that marine algae appear to metabolize arsenate better under phosphateand nitrate-deficient conditions.²²³

The methylarsenicals in the leaves of tomato plants are distributed as follows (percent relative activity): Me₂AsO(OH), 76%; MeAsO(OH)₂, 22%; and an unknown compound, 2%, which is tentatively identified as "MeAs(OH)₂" (section III.B) on rather limited evidence.

The results of similar studies on freshwater plants (and algae) are shown in Table VI. Methylation and the production of compounds related to 7 and 8 seem to be reasonably facile even under eutrophic conditions.

The difference in response to arsenate between freshwater plants and other plants has been tentatively attributed to differences in [P]/[As] ratios in water and soil.^{223,252} However, as described above, some plants do adapt to living in soils that have a high arsenic concentration. Recent work²⁴⁵ has established that tissue cultures of the periwinkel, Catharanthus roseus, will grow in a medium containing up to 7 ppm arsenate. Most of the arsenate is rapidly taken up by the culture. Extracts of the cells show the presence of arsenate, arsenite, and low levels of methylarsonate and dimethylarsinate. Thus methylation of arsenic by higher plants growing under normal conditions does appear to be a possibility. Arsenite is less toxic to these cultures of C. roseus and has a pronounced effect on growth only above 10 ppm. In contrast, the response of C. roseus to methylarsonate is almost linear over the range 1 ppm (no effect) to 15 ppm (no growth).

Monosodium methylarsonate (MSMA) is a widely used herbicide.^{31-33,234,246} The annual application to roadside rights of way in the United States was estimated to be 3.3×10^6 pounds in 1977.²⁴⁷ It is especially effective against Johnsongrass, Sorghum halepense (L.).^{31,234} An early study²⁴⁸ showed rapid uptake of ¹⁴C|MSMA from nutrient solution and rapid translocation of the arsenical into all parts of the plant. Foliar application also resulted in wide translocation. Chromatographic studies of methanol extracts of the plant indicate that the MSMA is complexed in the plant. The authors²⁴⁸ suggest that the arsenic may be combined with histidine or one of its analogues. As another example, [¹⁴C]MSMA can be extracted from beans, Phaseolus vulgaris (L.), following treatment with the arsenical. However, the extract also contains a complex that may be similar to that isolated from Johnsongrass.^{243,249} Some MSMA can be extracted with methanol from wheat, Triticum aestivum (L.), as the unmodified arsenical, but small amounts of the arsenical remain in some bound insoluble form that still retains the As-C bond.²⁴⁴ Vascular plants such as the water hyacinth, Eichhornia crassipes, are able to take up MSMA from the water and serve as a sink for concentrating the arsenical from the environment.^{250,251}

Dimethylarsinic acid, a nonselective herbicide, is less widely used than methylarsonic acid and its salts. Very little is known about the metabolism of this organoarsenical and inorganic arsenic. In one study involving beans, unchanged dimethylarsinic acid was extracted with water. The residue contained a small amount of arsenic, ~5% of the extractable amount.²⁴³

The herbicidal action of MSMA on Johnsongrass has been attributed to a photoreduction of the acid to the arsenic(III) state, which then inhibits the activity of the NADP⁺ malic enzyme, resulting in a buildup of malic acid.²⁵² MSMA itself does not inhibit the function of a preparation of this enzyme. The relationship between this work and that described above²⁴⁴ is not obvious.

C. Man and Other Terrestrial Animals

Following the development of hydride generation techniques for the determination of inorganic arsenic and methylarsenic species,^{16,254-256} the method was applied to a number of biological fluids, establishing, for example, the presence of arsenite, arsenate, methylarsonate, and dimethylarsinate in human urine.¹⁶ It is assumed that these arsenicals are the precursors to the arsines $AsMe_{x}H_{3-x}$ (x = 3-0) liberated by the pH-selective reduction of the fluids by borohydride. The arsines are best separated by GC techniques, although there is enough difference in their volatility to permit separation from a frozen mixture on warming. A number of workers have confirmed these observations,²⁵⁷ but there is only one report²⁵⁸ of the presence of Me₃AsO in human urine. This last result needs confirmation since arsines have been found to undergo redistribution reactions;²⁵⁶ this phenomenon is more likely to occur in the presence of oxygen and takes place during initial arsine generation.

Ion-exchange procedures (AG 50W-X-8) have also been used to separate out arsenicals in human urine.^{257,259-261} The arsenic in these fractions can then be measured by hydride generation techniques (e.g., HG/AA) or, if radioactive, by counting. A survey of 148 subjects who had no occupational exposure to arsenic compounds and who had not eaten fish or shellfish within the preceding week gave the following results for arsenic species in urine (mean values, ppb): inorganic As, 1.9; MeAsO(OH)₂, 1.9; Me₂AsO(OH), 2.1; total As, 17.2.²⁶⁰ These data require that \sim 70% of the total is present in an undetected (non-hydride producing) and unidentified form. The total urinary excretion of arsenic per day is of the same order of magnitude (10-50 μg of As) as would be expected to be ingested from a normal diet.²⁶² The same determination for 12 subjects who had eaten seafood prior to the analysis gave the following data (mean, ppb): inorganic As, 2.1; MeAsO-(OH)₂, 1.7; Me₂AsO(OH), 1.8; total As, 132.3. Thus the inorganic arsenic and methylarsenic concentrations are essentially unchanged, while the total arsenic is considerably increased because of the increase in the undetected arsenic (127 ppb). This is further confirmation of the results indicating that "fish arsenic" is not me-tabolized to any great extent by humans.^{147,148,153,263,264} Experiments involving arsenobetaine and arsenocholine are described below.

A number of studies have been made that involve the monitoring of arsenic species in urine following ingestion by humans. For example, Buchet et al.²⁶⁵ found that sodium arsenite (maximum dose = $1000 \ \mu g$ of As per day for 5 days) is methylated to monomethyl- and dimethylarsenic species when it is eliminated in the urine; no other organoarsenical seems to be produced. The methylation process is not stimulated by prior treatment with potential methyl donors such as methionine, choline, or vitamin B₁₂, and is not reduced when liver function is impaired, although the process can become saturated with large doses of arsenite (>100 mg of As).²⁶⁶

Similar results have been obtained from ingested arsenate. For example, in one study a dose of [⁷⁴As]-arsenate was monitored with the aid of a whole-body counter for a period of up to 103 days.²⁶⁷ In the first 7 days 62% of the dose was recovered in the urine and

6% in the feces. The pooled data from six subjects can be represented by a three-component exponential compartment as follows (the compartment assignments are acknowledged to be very speculative): 65.9% $t_{1/2}$ 2.09 days (kidney?); 30.4% $t_{1/2}$ 9.5 days (liver?); 3.7% $t_{1/2}$ 38.4 days (muscle?). In a complementary study,²⁶⁸ 1 day after ingestion 73% of the total arsenic eliminated was in the form of dimethylarsenic acid. After 5 days when 58% of the dose had been excreted in the arsine, the composition of the sample was 51% dimethyl, 21% monomethyl, and 27% inorganic arsenic species.

Workers who are exposed to airborne arsenic compounds, particularly smelter workers who can inhale As_2O_3 , also seem to eliminate this arsenic in the urine, principally in the dimethylated form.²⁶⁹ In high-exposure groups the level of this metabolite can be 6 times that of the control.

The concentration of monomethylarsenic species in human urine is much higher than found in other animals so far studied. Some representative results for urine analysis follow:²⁷⁰ rabbit, dimethylarsinic acid (79.4%), methylarsonic acid (3.9%), inorganic arsenic (17.7%); 18.5% of the total dose ([⁷⁴As]arsenite, 50 $\mu g/kg$ of body weight, intraperitoneal injection) was eliminated in the urine in this period (24-48 h after injection) and 3.3% in the feces. On the same basis the corresponding figures for the rat are 81.7% dimethylarsinic acid, 0.2% methylarsonic acid, and 18.3% inorganic species; however, the total eliminated dose was only 0.6% in the urine compared with 7.5% in the feces. Results such as these confirm the well-established dogma that the rat is not a very good model for human exposure to arsenicals.^{29,30} In rats, arsenic compounds tend to accumulate in the red blood cells, predominantly as dimethylarsinate.^{271,272}

Mice excrete ingested arsenite and arsenate rapidly,²⁷³⁻²⁷⁶ mainly as dimethylarsinate; methylation of ingested arsenite appears to be more facile than arsenate.²⁷³ Dimethylarsinate is the principal arsenical found in the urine of dogs,^{277,278} pigs,²⁷⁹ cows,²⁷⁷ and monkeys,²⁷⁹ although the marmoset monkey seems to lack the ability to methylate arsenic at all.²⁸⁰

Because of the presence of arsenobetaine, arsenocholine, and other arsenicals in marine species, there has been considerable interest in the biochemistry of these species. Some studies will now be described.

Arsenocholine has a marked lipotropic activity in rats and mice and has the effect of promoting growth in chicks and preventing perosis.^{281,282} The arsenocholine fed to rats is found to be associated with the choline, and it has been suggested that arsenocholine may replace choline in the synthesis of lethicin. The exhalation and tissue of chicks and rats during treatment have a garlic-like odor, possibly associated with the production of Me₃As. The addition of arsenocholine to fresh chicken or rat liver extracts results in the liberation of a volatile oxidizable gas;²⁸³ oxygen is consumed in the process that can be provisionally represented by eq 10.

$$(CH_3)_3As^+CH_2CH_2OH \rightarrow (CH_3)_3As^+CH_2CHO \rightarrow (CH_3)_3As^+CH_2COO^- \rightarrow (CH_3)_3As(?) (10)$$

Gas is also evolved under anaerobic conditions. Choline oxidase seems to be involved in these oxidations, as do cytochromes; the arsenical has a lower affinity for the enzyme than choline.²⁸³ Arsenocholine is an alternative

substrate for choline acetyltransferase.²⁸⁴

Contrary to what would be expected on the basis of eq 10, chicken liver extracts do not liberate a gas from arsenobetaine. However, when the arsenical is administered orally to rats and chickens, the exhalations and tissues also have a garlic-like odor, which perhaps indicates that the arsenical is broken down in the digestive tract. (Betaine is converted to trimethylamine by adapted species of *Pseudomonas*.²⁸⁵)

In most recent studies, arsenocholine and arsenobetaine were fed to mice, rats, and rabbits.^{274,275,286} Almost all the arsenobetaine given orally to rats and mice (4 mg of As kg⁻¹ of body weight) was rapidly excreted in the urine within a few days of ingestion. Excretion of the same dose by rabbits is slower, and the compound has a longer residence time in the muscle. In one study no significant breakdown of the arsenical was detected; however, it should be noted that this was a single-dose study employing ⁷³As-labeled arsenicals. This isotope has advantages over ⁷⁴As in terms of a longer half-life and lower γ emission. The synthesis of ⁷³AsMe₃ and its conversion to arsenobetaine and arsenocholine are straightforward.²⁸⁷

In the case of $[^{73}As]$ arsenocholine²⁷⁵ the same dose was eliminated somewhat slower, but again mainly in the urine of the same animals. The main urinary metabolite was *arsenobetaine*. The rate of elimination of the label seems to depend on the rate of oxidation of arsenocholine to arsenobetaine (cf. eq 10), which will vary from species to species, and also on the extent of incorporation of the arsenocholine in the phospholipids.

Intraperitoneal injection of a high dose of arsenobetaine, 500 mg kg⁻¹, into mice does not seem to have any noticeable effect, and no volatile metabolites were obtained from mice injected with lower doses of arsenobetaine.¹⁷⁷ The LD₅₀ value for arsenobetaine in mice is higher than 10 g/kg (cf. As₂O₃ LD₅₀ 34.5 mg/kg).²⁷⁴

Arsenobetaine was isolated from the urine of human subjects who had eaten cooked lobster tails¹⁵⁹ and plaice.¹⁵⁷ The latter experiment involved eight volunteers, and within 5 days 69–85% of the ingested arsenic was excreted.

Arsenobetaine gives negative test results in the Ames Salmonella typhimurium system.¹⁷⁷ Other genotoxicity tests also indicate that the potential risks associated with the consumption of food products containing arsenobetaine seem to be of very minor importance.²⁸⁸

Tam and co-workers²⁸⁹ fed cooked witch flounder fillets (*Glyptocephalus cynoglossus* (L.)) to 15 human volunteers and found that, after the one dose, the arsenicals in the meal were excreted, unchanged, in the urine (76% over 8 days), with essentially none in the feces. Similar results had been obtained earlier by others.²⁹⁰ The arsenic compound(s) in the flounder was not identified,^{289,291} although evidence against it being arsenobetaine was presented. This now seems unlikely because the same arsenical was isolated from sole and shrimp by these investigators. The arsenical in prawns, presumably arsenobetaine, is similarly excreted in the urine, 50% in the first 6 h and 90% after 60 h; the urine content peaks 2 h after ingestion, and the blood content peaks at the same time.

All these studies relate to the early work of Chapman¹⁴⁷ and Coulson¹⁴⁸ and reinforce the conclusion regarding the nontoxic nature of "fish arsenic" to humans. A word of caution has been expressed concerning the presence of Me_4As^+ in shellfish because of the known toxicity of $Me_4N^{+,165}$ Little is known about the physiology of this ion, although by the assessment of Penrose⁴³ (section II.B) it should be harmless.

The high level of arsenic in seaweeds has prompted a number of feeding studies.^{292,293} Commercially available preparations of *Hizikia* contain arsenic in the range 19–172 ppm (dry-weight basis) with a mean of 111.8 ppm. The arsenic is now known to be in the form of arsenate (~50%) and arsenosugars 7 (~50%).¹⁹² When these preparations are fed in diluted form to rats, the effects are more similar to those of inorganic arsenic than "fish arsenic". For example, *Hizikia* arsenic has a long biological half-life; "fish arsenic" does not.²⁹²

Arsanilic acid (4-NH₂C₆H₄AsO(OH)₂) and roxarsone (4-OH-3-NO₂C₆H₃AsO(OH)₂) are two arsenicals used as food additives to promote the weight gain of swine and poultry and to control diseases.^{29–33,36} They are excreted essentially unchanged,^{294–296} although their presence in animal wastes affects the performance of anaerobic and aerobic waste digesters by diminishing methane production. Some arsenic is lost from aerobic digesters, possibly as volatile arsines.²⁹⁵ There is some evidence that arsanilic acid fed to rats is partly converted to arsenate, although the bulk of the arsenical is not biotransformed.²⁹⁷ The possibility of arsenic– carbon bond cleavage occurring in both swine and rats has been recorded.^{294,295,297}

Dimethylarsinic acid does not seem to be metabolized to any great extent in the rat;^{298,299} only traces of $[^{14}C]CO_2$ (<0.2% of administered dose) have been released from the ^{14}C -labeled arsenical 24 h after administration.²⁹⁸ Most of the arsenical is found in the red blood cells, as is the case for administered arsenate. The question as to whether arsenicals are in or on the cells remains unanswered (cf. section III.C). Dill and co-workers³⁰⁰ report that phenyldichloroarsine can enter guinea pig red blood cells and interact directly with glutathione and hemoglobin. This study employed spin-echo ¹H NMR spectroscopy (cf. Figure 3); the conclusions are at variance with those of others³⁰¹ who suggest that this arsenical, like Me₂AsO(OH) (Figure 5), does not enter the cell.

The results outlined in this section so far, and others. reveal little information relating to the mechanism and site of the metabolism of arsenicals by terrestrial animals. Indeed, the possibility that some of these processes take place in the gut of the animals, with the involvement of the associated microorganisms, cannot be entirely ruled out. Preparations made from mouse ceca, sites of high microbiological activity, methylate methylarsine oxide to dimethylarsinate and de-methylate it to arsenate;⁹⁴ rumen fluid also methylates the same oxide.94 Rowland and Davies found that preparations of rat ceca can reduce arsenate to arsenite and methylate arsenate,⁸³ although gut flora do not seem to contribute significantly to the biotransformation of arsenic in vivo.²⁷² Likewise, there is no difference in the methylation abilities between normal and germfree mice, as judged by urine analysis.²⁷³ Germ-free mice have no bacteria in their gut.

Preparations of rat liver methylate arsenate, and it seems that two different enzymes may be involved, one for each methylation step.³⁰² The enzyme responsible



Figure 6. (A) pE-pH diagram for the As-H₂O system at 25 °C. Total dissolved As species set at 50 ppb. The area within the vertical bars represents the common pE-pH domains for natural water. (B) pE-pH diagram for the As-S-H₂O system at 25 °C with total dissolved As and S species set at 50 ppb and 32 ppm, respectively. The area within the hatched lines denotes that the solid phases are predominant (i.e., total dissolved As species < 5 ppb). Reprinted with permission from ref 306; copyright 1979, Elsevier Science Publishing B.V.

for the first methylation may occur in the liver in both a soluble and particulate-bound form. Hepatocytes isolated from rat liver convert arsenite to dimethylarsinic acid, and toxic effects occur at arsenite concentrations >0.012 mM, probably when the methylation capacity of the cells is exceeded.³⁰³ Arsenate is not affected under the same conditions.

VI. Predictions of Environmental Arsenic Speciation

A. General Thermodynamic Considerations

Chemical and physical processes operate in concert with the biological transformations described above in order to collectively determine the overall arsenic biogeochemical cycle. Geochemical modeling is a useful means of identifying the major controls on the distribution and speciation of arsenic in the environment. This approach is obviously limited by the scope and quality of the thermodynamic data base and, in the strictest sense, applies only to systems at equilibrium. Nevertheless, it provides useful predictions of the occurrence, absence, or fate of various dissolved and solid arsenic species under different environmental conditions. Deviations in the expected distribution of arsenicals can often be traced to biological intervention or to anthropogenic sources. It is also possible to predict the direction, but unfortunately not the rate, that the system will move if perturbed.

Thermodynamic data have been compiled^{44,304-309} and used for predictions of arsenic speciation^{44,304-307,310-314} by several authors. A recent report by Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ describing a model for the geochemical behavior of arsenic in coal fly ash ponds is particularly informative regarding the general concepts, and includes a useful tabulation of relevant thermodynamic parameters. In the following sections we have adapted this approach to a consideration of the factors controlling the oxidation state, solution species, and solubility of inorganic arsenic over a range of environmental conditions. As thermodynamic data for organoarsenicals are limited, the response of these compounds to various environmental conditions has been predicted on the basis of known chemical properties.

This separation into inorganic and organic arsenic compounds is typical in environmental chemistry but can cause confusion among interdisciplinary researchers. Some workers interpret organic arsenic as only those compounds found within biological tissue. In the following sections, inorganic and organic refer to the absence or presence of As-C bonds, respectively.

B. Inorganic Arsenicals

1. Aqueous Complexes

Geochemical systems are commonly interpreted in terms of their response to pH and E_H —the thermodynamic redox potential. pE, the hypothetical electron activity at equilibrium, is used interchangeably with E_H . These parameters are simply related by pE = $(F/2.3RT)E_H$, where T is the absolute temperature, and F and R are the Faraday and gas constants, respectively.³⁰⁶ Thus, at 25 °C, 2.3RT/F = 0.059 V mol⁻¹ and pE = $E_H/0.059$.

The equations linking arsenic speciation to pH and pE are readily available,^{306,311,313} but E_H versus pH diagrams, which indicate the predominant soluble species and relevant solids, are the most concise way of presenting this information. Most such stability diagrams have been prepared^{44,304,306,307,310} for systems including oxygen, water (Figure 6A), and sulfur (Figure 6B). The domains of each species are defined by the solid lines.

Two species have equal activities at the boundaries, while one species becomes increasingly dominant toward the interior of its domain.³⁰⁶ These diagrams differ slightly depending on the conditions selected, but the major conclusions are consistent.

The pE range for aquatic systems is restricted by the stability of water and extends (for pH 4-10) from approximately 17 to -10; beyond these limits water is oxidized to O_2 or reduced to H_2 , respectively.³¹⁵ Various values have been cited for the redox levels in air-satu-rated natural waters. Turner et al.³⁰⁵ proposed a simple equation, pE = 20.6 - pH, for the calculation of the electron activity in oxic systems; similar results are obtained by other approaches.^{306,311,313} However, the calculated pE values are often higher than those that are experimentally determined. For example, Wage-mann³⁰⁴ quoted a pE range of 5–8 for natural water in contact with air. Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ suggested an upper limit of 6.8 for fresh water. These discrepancies are probably due to limitations in the behavior of the electroactive species at the electrode surface, which results in lower and variable readings.³¹³ Regardless of the specific pE, it is apparent (Figure 6A) that in oxygenated waters, arsenic acid (As(V)) species— H_3AsO_4 , $H_2AsO_4^-$, $HAsO_4^{2-}$, and AsO_4^{3-} —are stable. Under slightly reducing conditions and/or lower pH arsenous (As(III)) acid becomes stable, mainly as neutral H_3AsO_3 .

The range of arsenic species is more restricted, however, when the pH domain of natural waters is considered. Freshwater systems rarely exceed a pH range of $5-9^{307}$ and the maximum pH distribution in seawater is even narrower (7.5-8.3).³¹⁶ Thus As(V) should strongly dominate over As(III) in oxygenated waters—at least on thermodynamic grounds. For example, As-(V)/As(III) ratios of $10^{15}-10^{26}$ have been calculated³¹⁷ for seawater, depending on the choice of pE (8.0^{317} or 12.5,³¹¹ respectively). Furthermore, As(V) should mainly consist of HAsO₄²⁻ in oxygenated seawater (calculations show 98% HAsO₄²⁻ and 1% each of H₂-AsO₄⁻ and AsO₄³⁻ at pE = 12.4^{305}). In fresh water of pH 6 H₂AsO₄⁻ becomes dominant (89% versus 11%HAsO₄²⁻ at pE = 14.6^{305}). Inorganic As(III) species should mainly be neutral, as H₃AsO₃, but it has been suggested³⁰⁵ that hydrolysis can result in the formation of a significant (13%) quantity of H₄AsO₄⁻ (i.e., As-(OH)₄⁻) at the higher pH of seawater.

The solution properties of arsenic acid (H_3AsO_4) closely resemble those of phosphoric acid (H_3PO_4) , with the structure of both acids better represented by EO- $(OH)_3$. Successive pK_a values (25 °C) for AsO(OH)_3 are 2.2, 6.9, and 11.5 as compared to 2.2, 7.2, and 12.4 for PO(OH)_3.^{312,318} Unlike phosphorus acid (H_3PO_3) , which has both H–P and H–O bonds, arsenous acid species are derived from As(OH)_3 with pK_a values of 9.2, 12.1, and 13.4.³¹⁸ In fact, the ionization behavior of As(OH)_3 more closely resembles that of boric acid.³¹⁸ There is no support in the Raman spectra²⁸ of arsenous acid solutions for HAsO₂ or AsO₂⁻ species.

Detailed calculations³⁰⁵ of the equilibrium speciation of 58 trace elements in oxygenated fresh water (pH 6 and 9) and seawater (pH 8.2) indicated that, unlike many elements, arsenic forms few additional aqueous complexes with typical water constituents. Other calculations have confirmed this prediction. It has been suggested³⁰⁷ that HAsO₃F⁻ and AsO₃F²⁻ could account for up to 10% of the total As(V), but only at high fluoride concentrations (1.58 mg L^{-1}). In seawater, arsenate may undergo significant ion pairing with magnesium and calcium.³¹²

In anoxic water systems, bacterial action will result in lower pE values, as dictated by the reduction of SO_4^{2-} to S^{2-} and HCO_3^- to $CH_4^{.305}$ Turner et al.³⁰⁵ defined a lower limit for pE in natural waters as pE = [34 - 9](pH)]/8. Thus at a pH of 7.5, which is typical³¹³ of anoxic marine environments, pE = -4.2. However, the concentration of sulfide shows wide variations, especially where it can undergo precipitation with iron, and larger values (pE = -2.9) are frequently reported.^{313,314} Nevertheless, under the influence of these reducing conditions As(III) will become more thermodynamically important (Figure 6B). In the presence of dissolved sulfur, arsenic sulfides will be formed. Under acidic conditions orpiment (As_2S_3) and/or realgar (AsS) will precipitate (Figure 6B). More soluble thioarsenite species will be important at neutral or alkaline $pH.^{17,44,304,306}$ The formulation of thioarsenite as AsS₂⁻ and sometimes^{44,304} HAsS₂ (depending on the pH) is questionable in view of the nonexistence of AsO_2^- and HAsO₂. It is more common in inorganic chemistry¹⁷ to write this ion as AsS_3^{3-} . Spectroscopic information regarding the solution structure of thioarsenite would be useful. In the absence of such data, we will use AsS_3^{3-} in this article. In doing so, no implication regarding the degree of protonation at a given pH is intended.

It therefore appears that the range of water-soluble inorganic arsenic compounds is quite limited and that pH is the major factor controlling the differences in aqueous arsenic speciation in the freshwater and the marine environments.^{304,305,307} For a given oxidation state, there is no reason to doubt this thermodynamic prediction. There is a tendency, however, to simply refer to the aquatic inorganic arsenic species as arsenate (or simply As(V)) and arsenite (As(III)), without regard to the degree of protonation. This simplification is convenient and does not present any difficulty as long as it is recognized that there are other compounds in the environment with arsenic in the +5 oxidation state and that in the pH domain typical of natural waters the dominant arsenate and arsenite species will be differently charged. Indeed these differences may be largely responsible for the differences in mobility, and perhaps biological uptake, reported for these species. Statements that arsenate is isoelectronic with phosphate in the marine environment, for example, should really compare³¹² HAsO₄²⁻ to HPO₄²⁻. More serious errors result from attempts to predict As(V)/As(III) distribution by means of E_{H} pH diagrams.

It has already been noted that at redox potentials typical of aerobic soils and oxygenated aquatic systems As(V) should dominate As(III). Inspection of Figure 6 suggests that at these potentials a decrease in pH should increasingly favor the more toxic arsenite over the less toxic arsenate. However, thermodynamically predicted As(V)/As(III) ratios are rarely observed, and experimental evidence clearly indicates that a multiplicity of factors influences the relative concentrations of these species. Paramount among these are biologically mediated redox reactions. For example, As(V)/As(III) ratios of 0.1-250 (versus $10^{15}-10^{26}$ predicted

above) are common in marine systems due to algal/ bacterial transformations (section VIII). Bacteria have been observed to both oxidize and reduce inorganic arsenic in a variety of environmental systems (section II). Even redox reactions that appear to be strictly chemical have caused considerable controversy.^{306,319}

Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ have suggested that, for natural waters, a thermodynamic equilibrium between the As-(III) and As(V) oxidation states does not exist; instead a steady state may be achieved. Cherry et al.³⁰⁶ proposed that even in the absence of thermodynamic equilibrium, the ratio of As(III) to As(V) may still be reflective of the apparent redox level. To be useful, the $As(III) \Longrightarrow As(V)$ change would have to be rapid relative to the biogeochemical processes controlling the redox level, but sufficiently slow so that sample collection and analysis could be carried out.³⁰⁶ To examine these conditions the kinetic stability of the As(III)/As(V) ratio was investigated. It was found³⁰⁶ that 1:1 (50 ppb each) arsenite: arsenate solutions remained unchanged in deoxygenated buffer solutions (pH 2-10) for up to 3 weeks. The addition of relatively high concentrations of environmentally important redox agents did cause appreciable (10–20%) oxidation (by O_2 and Fe^{3+}) and reduction (by H_2S), especially at low pH (for Fe³⁺ and H_2S), but over periods of tens of hours. It was therefore concluded that over long time frames the As ratio in natural water would adjust to a value indicative of the redox level established by these agents and that it could be used as a measure of the prevailing E_{H} . These kinetic effects were verified³¹⁹ over a larger concentration range (1-100 ppb) in response to an observation by Feldman³²⁰ of a rapid, complete conversion of As(III) to As(V) (~ 4 days at 1–10 ppb, ~ 7 days at 100 ppb, and ~ 18 days at 1 ppm) even in the absence of added oxidants. Ascorbic acid stabilized the As(III) but the reasons for the differences in these studies were not established.

Others have noted loss of As(III) on storage³²¹ (e.g., 50% loss at 20 ppm in 33 days), and in some instances there was an inexplicable disappearance of total arsenic from solution over extended time periods.³⁰⁶ Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ found that deionized water had an oxidizing capacity whereas filtered $(0.4 \ \mu m)$ river water spontaneously reduced As(V) to As(III). Some changes can be explained by temperature effects, but not all. For example, As(III) was dominant in geothermal sources when sulfide was present but was rapidly converted to As(V) at elevated temperatures (30-40 °C) once all of the S²⁻ was oxidized.^{307,322} In at least one study³⁰⁷ freezing of freshwater samples (except for rapid freezing in liquid nitrogen) surprisingly caused the oxidation of As(III) to As(V). In another case, the As(III)/As(V) ratio was found³¹⁷ to be unchanged in seawater samples stored at 4 °C for 10 days but was unstable with respect to freezing unless dry ice was used.

These observations suggest a complex redox behavior for inorganic arsenic. Bacteria are capable (sections II.B,C) of facile redox transformations (As(III) \rightleftharpoons As-(V)) and may be responsible for a great deal of the observed behavior. Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ attributed the reducing properties of river water to the presence of unidentified dissolved organic compounds, but both reducing⁸¹ and oxidizing³²³ bacteria have been found in natural waters and can probably pass through 0.4- μ m filters.³²³ We have noted that arsenic solutions prepared in deionized water that has not been sterilized by autoclaving or UV irradiation are more susceptible to speciation changes.³²⁴ Abiological reactions are also possible, and the photochemical oxidation (254 nm) of arsenite to arsenate has been employed synthetically.³²⁵ Enhanced oxidation rates have also been observed with the application of sunlight.³²⁶ Further work is needed to clarify the situation, but it seems likely that numerous discrepancies can be attributed to bacterial and/or photochemical effects. Heterogeneous redox reactions involving manganese oxide solids and particulate matter are also possible.³²⁷ In the rare absence of such factors, arsenate/arsenite redox changes are likely to be slow.^{323,326}

2. Solubility Controls

In the preceding discussion the only limitation on the solubility of dissolved inorganic arsenic was the formation of arsenic sulfides or elemental arsenic. Over 245 arsenic-containing minerals are known in nature,¹ and it is possible that the formation of such solids could limit environmental arsenic concentrations. Solubility product constant data are limited, but this point has been examined by two independent groups.^{304,307} Wagemann³⁰⁴ considered the total dissolved arsenic concentrations allowed by orpiment and 14 metal arsenates in equilibrium with freshwater solutions representing a range of metal ion and anion concentrations. Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ recalculated the behavior of 8 of these minerals as well as some arsenic oxides and sulfides for fresh water containing low and high amounts of dissolved solids. The calculations of both groups were in essential agreement.

Orpiment (As_2S_3) was found to be oversaturated in the presence of sulfide at low E_H and low pH (<2 × 10⁻⁷) M at \leq pH 7 as HAsS₂(aq)) with slightly greater solubility ($\sim 1 \times 10^{-5}$ M as AsS₂^{-(aq)}) at higher pH³⁰⁴ (but see section VI.B.1). Thus orpiment may provide a solubility control on dissolved arsenic at low pH and E_H and in the presence of high sulfide (0.1-10 μ g L⁻¹, depending on the dissolved solid-i.e., other ion concentrations).^{304,307} However, sulfide activity may be limited by other elements (e.g., Fe^{2+}), and arsenic sulfide may not reach saturation.³⁰⁶ The conversion of orpiment to AsS_3^{3-} in neutral or alkaline solution will also increase arsenic solubility.¹⁷ Reaction of As_2S_3 with sulfides or polysulfides to give AsS_3^{3-} has been employed in qualitative analysis.¹⁷ Under similar conditions, carbonate is reported to produce both AsS_3^{3-} and AsO_3^{3-} . These reactions need to be investigated further, as they may dramatically influence the behavior of arsenic in anoxic environments.

Wagemann³⁰⁴ and Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ both found that Ba₃(AsO₄)₂ was oversaturated over a wide range of E_H , pH, and dissolved solid values. Wagemann³⁰⁴ suggested that the formation of this material severely limits dissolved arsenic concentrations but Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ questioned this conclusion. They pointed out that there is no evidence for the geologic occurrence of this material and, if it did occur, dissolved barium would be analytically undetectable even in waters with very low arsenic concentrations. They attributed this unreasonable result to a major error in the thermodynamic data.³⁰⁸ It is likely, though, that metal arsenates are important in soils³²⁸ and, by analogy, sediments.

The limited thermodynamic parameters available preclude further considerations of solubility controls on dissolved arsenic concentrations. It should be noted that even if a solid is found to be important (such as As_2S_3), calculations do not provide insight into its rate of formation or, conversely, its dissolution. However, at present, there appear to be few thermodynamic limitations on the solubility of inorganic arsenic compounds in nature.^{306,307} Aquatic arsenic concentrations probably reflect availability from geological materials and direct input, versus removal via adsorption processes (sections IX.D,F.1).

C. Organoarsenic Compounds

Organoarsenic compounds are widely distributed in the environment, having been detected in the atmosphere, aquatic systems, soil and sediments, and biological tissue. A number of alkyl- and aryl-arsenicals are synthesized for commercial use—usually as biocides in agriculture and forestry. However, except for localized, often accidental, discharges, the quantities of these materials that are anthropogenically introduced into the environment are generally small. Of greater relevance to this article are the organoarsenicals that are produced in the environment and form part of the global biogeochemical cycle.

A review dealing with organometallic compounds in the environment has appeared and in it, Craig³²⁹ points out that there is little evidence for other than methyl species. He further argues that for most elements the production of such compounds is best described as environmental methylation, i.e., a chance abiotic reaction between an available metal/metalloid and a biologically formed methylating agent outside the cell. However, he notes that arsenic is an exception, as there is little evidence that As-C bonds can be formed in the environment by purely chemical means. Thus the synthesis of organoarsenic compounds requires the involvement of a living organism and, presumably, the intervention of arsenic within the metabolic pathways of the cell. It is therefore appropriate to refer to *biomethylation* when discussing the origin of organoarsenicals. Although biologically produced organoarsenicals with more complex organic moieties are also known, these also possess methyl groups. A consequence of this essential biological involvement is the increased difficulty in making a priori predictions of those compounds most likely to be found in the environment. It is possible to construct a list of likely candidates by examining the results of biomethylation studies, but the observation that a species is formed does not imply that it is stable under normal environmental conditions. In this section we examine the likely fate of biologically produced organoarsenicals. In sections III-V, the mechanisms of formation and biotransformation are presented.

No stability diagrams have been reported for organoarsenicals due to the limited thermodynamic data that are available for such compounds. Earlier suggestions⁴⁴ that these compounds were unstable except at extremely low E_H are inconsistent with their occurrence in the environment. As-C bonds, like most metal/metalloid-carbon bonds, lie in the normal range of chemical bond energies.³²⁹ All organometallics are thermodynamically unstable with respect to both the constituent elements and to the decomposition products, but many are *kinetically stable* and are thus assured of more than a transient existence under normal environmental conditions.³²⁹ Main-group alkyls tend to be more stable than alkyl-transition metal compounds because they have access to fewer decomposition pathways. This is particularly true of arsenic derivatives. Cleavage of As-C bonds is probably rare in the presence of normal environmental reagents. Intense UV irradiation of aryl- and alkylarsenicals under oxidizing conditions results in the quantitative formation of arsenate;^{330,331} similar behavior has been observed for organophosphates.³³² This has implications for the fate of organoarsenicals in the upper atmosphere, but there are no data to indicate that photochemical cleavage is an important degradative pathway at the earth's surface. Indeed, bacterial demethylation (section III.G) is probably the most important route for the loss of organoarsenicals in the troposphere.

The effective stability of the As-C bond does not preclude the chemical transformation of one organoarsenical to another. Oxidation, reduction, hydrolysis, and reactions with sulfur compounds can significantly alter the distribution, volatility, and mobility of biologically produced compounds. This has two related implications that are usually overlooked. First, compounds capable of rapid reaction with environmental reagents may not be present in significant concentrations in certain substrates even though they are being biologically produced. Second, conclusions regarding the products of biomethylation may be in error if they are based only on the analytically observed species. The fate of dimethylarsine illustrates these points. Soil microorganisms produce (CH₃)₂AsH under culture conditions and this compound has been detected³³³ in air samples collected directly above appropriate soils. With time, dimethylarsine reacts with oxygen to produce dimethylarsinic acid $((CH_3)_2AsO(OH))$. This species is air and water stable, but it is likely to be ultimately adsorbed on the surface of atmospheric particulates where it can react with radicals or be photochemically demethylated to arsenate. The resulting product, probably As₂O₅, is also directly introduced into the atmosphere by other routes, including natural erosion. A correct interpretation of the role of soil microorganisms in the arsenic biogeochemical cycle requires careful attention to this chemistry.

Table VII is a compilation of known biomethylation products. Included is an indication of the air and water stability of these compounds, together with the likely products of the more reactive species. The interrelationships of these compounds are also displayed as Scheme VII. For simplicity the arsenic acids are written as fully protonated. It is common in the literature to make no distinction between 11, monomethylarsonic acid (or methylarsonic acid; abbreviated MMAA), and (mono)methylarsonate, CH₃AsO-(OH)(O⁻), the predominant species in most natural waters; similarly, dimethylarsinic acid (DMAA) will usually be present as dimethylarsinate, $(CH_3)_2AsO(O^-)$. These conventions are reasonable as long as it is recognized that the environmental behavior of these compounds will be that of the negatively charged species or their corresponding salts. Other abbreviations in this article are more obvious: TMAO, MMA, DMA, and

TABLE VII. Distribution and Properties of Environmentally Important Organoarsenicals

		reactive		
	endocellular (+)		to	
compd ^a	or exocellular (-)	O_2	H_2O	comments
$\overline{(CH_3)_4As^+}$ (4)	+	no	no	has only been found in tissues to date, but is likely to be more widely distributed
(CH ₃) ₃ AsO (6)	+, -	no	no	limited detection in environment may be due to facile reduction to $(CH_3)_3As$; reacts with H_2S to give $(CH_3)_3AsS$
(CH ₃) ₃ As (16)	-	yes	no	easily oxidized to (CH ₃) ₃ AsO and (CH ₃) ₂ AsO(OH); may escape detection by some analytical procedures
(CH ₃) ₂ AsO(OH) (12)	+, -	no	no	stable and water soluble, easily detected by conventional methods, can be reduced to $(CH_3)_2AsH$, and reacts with RSH to give $(CH_3)_2As(SR)$; $pK_a = 6.2^{318}$
(CH ₃) ₂ AsH (15)	-	yes	no	easily oxidized to $(CH_3)_2AsO(OH)$
$CH_3AsO(OH)_2$ (11)	+, -	no	no	stable and water soluble, easily detected, can be reduced to CH_3AsH_2 , and reacts with RSH to give $CH_3As(SR)_2$; $pK_a = 3.6, 8.2^{318}$
CH_3AsH_2 (14)	-	yes	no	easily oxidized to $CH_3AsO(OH)_2$
AsH_3 (13)	-	yes	no	oxidized to $AsO_{4(an)}^{3-}$ or $As_2O_5(s)$; limited observation in environment
$(CH_3)_2$ AsSR (19)	not yet observed	yes	no	may be formed in anoxic soils and sediments; reacts with O ₂ to give (CH ₃) ₂ AsO(OH)
$CH_3As(SR)_2$ (18)	not yet observed	yes	no	may be formed in anoxic soils and sediments; reacts with O ₂ to give CH ₃ AsO(OH) ₂
arsenosugars (7)	+	no	no	found mainly in algae, stable at neutral pH, and reacts with acid/base to give (CH ₃) ₂ AsO(OH)
(CH ₃) ₂ As(O)CH ₂ CH ₂ OH	-	no	no	(dimethylarsinoyl)ethanol
$(CH_3)_3As^+CH_2CH_2OH$ (5)	+	no	no	arsenocholine; easily converted to arsenobetaine
(CH ₃) ₃ As ⁺ CH ₂ COO ⁻ (3)	+	no	no	arsenobetaine; can give $(CH_3)_3AsO$ and $(CH_3)_2AsO(OH)$ on reaction with base
				and the second

 a Numbers are those used for identification throughout this article. b A "yes" entry indicates reactivity under normal environmental conditions.

SCHEME VII



TMA for 6, 14, 15, and 16, respectively.

Compounds 9-12 are the most frequently observed exocellular arsenicals. They are also the easiest to detect as they undergo facile pH-selective reactions, indicated as (a), with borohydride to give volatile products that can be analyzed by GC/AAS. The arsines, 13-16, have also been found in varying amounts as products of biomethylation (b) but their distribution is limited by reactivity toward oxygen. Trimethylarsine oxide (6) has been found less often than 11 and 12, probably because it is rapidly reduced to trimethylarsine (16) by RSH and by a number of aerobic and anaerobic organisms.¹²⁷ Oxidation of 16 gives partial conversion to DMAA.¹²⁹ Both 12 and 6 can be produced by hydrolysis of endocellular compounds and may be found as a consequence of the degradation of organic matter. To date, $(CH_3)_4As^+$ has only been found in tissues, but this may be an analytical limitation as it is undetectable by hydride generation procedures.

Anoxic environments commonly produce hydrogen sulfide (this is particularly true of marine systems as they contain higher concentrations of sulfate than fresh waters). A variety of other sulfur compounds are also present, and it has recently been demonstrated that thiols (RSH) are produced by the reaction of H₂S with sedimentary organic matter.³³⁴ During periods of high productivity, RSH concentrations are known to approach those of the inorganic sulfur compounds.³³⁵ Little is known about the arsenic species present in anoxic waters and sediments, but it is likely (Scheme VII) that a variety of arsenic sulfides will be produced by reaction with these environmental reagents. Reference to the relevant inorganic chemistry provides insight into the possibilities especially with respect to organoarsenic compounds. The literature on the inorganic arsenic sulfides is quite old and needs to be reexamined, but it is useful to speculate on the possibilities.

The reaction of arsenous acid (10) with hydrogen sulfide to give insoluble arsenous sulfide (17) will be important at pH <7. The formation of more soluble thioarsenite salts (tentatively formulated as AsS_3^{3-}) by further reaction of 17 with sulfides may be especially important in anoxic sediment pore waters. It is not known if AsS_3^{3-} reacts with borohydride to give AsH_3 , but the AsO_3^{3-} that is formed by the reaction of 17 with carbonate does. This process alone would explain the detection (section VIII), by typical analytical procedures (hydride generation GC/AAS), of significant quantities of As(III) in anoxic samples. Arsenate is also found in such samples, despite the low redox potentials that accompany environmental sulfide production. Arsenic acid (9) reacts with H₂S. The product depends on the conditions. At pH >7, As_2S_3 is slowly precipitated as the As(V) is first reduced to As(III), possibly via a thioarsenic acid intermediate.¹⁷ Arsenic pentasulfide (As_2S_5) is rapidly formed as an insoluble precipitate under acidic conditions. Like the trisulfide, As₂S₅ forms soluble thioarsenate (possibly AsS_4^{3-}) and arsenate (AsO₄³⁻) salts. Presumably, the distribution of As-(III)/As(V) in the environment will depend on the mechanism of formation. These possibilities need to be modeled.

The supporting literature for the reaction of organoarsenicals with sulfur compounds is more recent. It is known that $(CH_3)_2As(O)(OH)$ can be converted¹⁰⁸ to 21, and a similar reaction is possible for $CH_3As(O)$ -Thiols will promote the formation of $(OH)_{2}$. $(CH_3)_2AsSR$ and $(CH_3)As(SR)_2$.¹¹⁶ Trimethylarsine oxide gives 20 or 16, or both, ^{115,116} depending on the relative amounts of H₂S and RSH. None of the species 18-21 have been identified in environmental samples but it is likely that the variety of organoarsenicals in soils and sediments is much greater than reported to date. Depending on the as yet unknown response of these compounds to the usual analytical procedures (i.e., can $CH_3As(SR)_2$ be detected as CH_3AsH_2 ?), their presence may cause a significant underestimation of the extent of biomethylation.

The evidence presented for the aerobic and anaerobic biological methylation of arsenic and the likely chemical fate of the products of these reactions leads to the conclusion that the environmental distribution of organoarsenic compounds is quite different from that originally proposed by Wood.³³⁶ This is in fact the case.

VII. Arsenic in the Atmosphere

A. Fluxes

Arsenic enters the atmosphere from natural sources that include volcanic activity, wind erosion, sea spray, forest fires, and low-temperature volatilization (mainly biological formation of volatile arsenicals). Smelting operations and fossil fuel combustion contribute to anthropogenic sources⁷ of arsenic. These inputs are balanced by removal processes such as dry deposition and rainfall. There has been considerable attention directed toward calculating global atmospheric fluxes for arsenic, but the results have not always been in agreement.³

In estimating the atmospheric fluxes of arsenic, Lantzy and MacKenzie⁴ found that known inputs from anthropogenic and natural sources could not account for the large output of arsenic from the atmosphere by precipitation. Mass balance could be achieved by postulating^{4,6} a considerable biological volatilization of arsenic from the surface of the ocean, a process that had been suggested by Wood.³³⁶ However, their calculations were based on earlier data^{337,338} for the concentration of arsenic in rain (1.6 ppb As in rain on land; 0.6 ppb in rain at sea), and more recent results³³⁹ identified much lower levels (0.019 ppb As: 0.007 ppb As(III) and 0.012 ppb As(V); no methylarsenicals) in samples collected from unpolluted areas. These data provided a reasonable mass balance without invoking oceanic biological volatilization, a conclusion that was supported by the results of marine studies.^{317,340,341} Using the lower arsenic content of rain, Walsh et al.⁵ determined that 75% of the yearly global emissions of arsenic to the atmosphere were from pollution sources. However, it was recently suggested that much of the early data on arsenic concentrations and emission factors are outdated with regard to existing environmental control strategies and analytical techniques.³ Using current information, Chilvers and Peterson³ estimated the ratio of natural to anthropogenic inputs as 60:40. Natural sources of arsenic were largely comprised of low-temperature volatilization from soils (60%), with most of the remainder due to volcanic activity. Anthropogenic emissions were dominated by metal production,³⁴² especially copper smelting (40%).³ It was noted that stricter regulations and increased world demand for arsenic might encourage industry to capture arsenic-rich effluents and reduce anthropogenic contributions. These calculations were considered to be preliminary and there is agreement that better data bases are required, especially regarding the importance of biomethylation.³⁴³ Complicating the picture is growing evidence³⁴⁴ of significant spatial and temporal variability of atmospheric elemental concentrations. In fact, Buat-Ménard and Duce³⁴⁴ have suggested that the concept of constant background concentrations of trace elements in air, rain, and dry deposition is itself erroneous.

B. Analytical Considerations and Speciation

There are few reports of atmospheric arsenic speciation. Most anthropogenic emissions, such as smelting and fossil fuel combustion, consist of As_2O_3 .³⁴² It was suggested that sea spray will mainly contribute arsenate³³⁹—the dominant species in seawater. However, arsenic speciation studies³³⁹ of rain and snow samples suggest that the ratio of inorganic oxidation states is not reflective of the arsenic source but is governed instead by redox changes in the atmospheric environment. Consistent with this, thermodynamic calculations³³⁹ indicate that in the condensed-phase reactions expected for atmospheric particulates, low concentrations of reducing (e.g., SO_2) or oxidizing (H_2O_2 , O_3) agents can increase or decrease the As(III)/As(V) ratio, respectively.

Speciation is also complicated by the fact that most of the arsenic in the atmosphere is in the form of particulate matter. Less than 10% is present in the vapor phase or on particles smaller than $0.2 \,\mu m.^{5,6,344}$ Analysis of these solids has revealed that they are often considerably enriched (10-1000 times) in arsenic in comparison to the continental crust.⁶ This is probably due to gas-particle reactions such as adsorption and/or complexation that capture volatile arsenicals.³³³ It is common practice to trap these particles on filter paper but care must be taken in the subsequent extraction of adsorbed arsenic in order to preserve the speciation.³⁴⁵ Waslenchuk³⁴¹ digested particulate atmospheric samples collected off the coast of the southeastern United States (Georgia Bight) in concentrated nitric acid. Subsequent speciation analysis of the digest gave, not surprisingly, only As(V). Nitric acid solutions can decompose organoarsenicals, whereas (depending on the concentrations used) hydrochloric acid usually does not.³⁴⁶

Johnson and Braman³³³ found that organoarsenicals could be removed, without dealkylation, from particulates collected on glass fiber filters by treatment with dilute base. Vapor-phase arsines-AsH₃, CH₃AsH₂, (CH₃)₂AsH, and (CH₃)₃As-and gaseous As₂O₃ could be quantitatively trapped on silver-plated glass beads and removed similarly. Because the extraction procedure converted alkylarsines to alkylarsenic acids, it was not possible to identify which of these two types of arsenic compounds was originally associated with the particulate matter or trapped on the beads. However, di- and trimethylarsenic species were found in both vapor-phase and particulate samples collected in a variety of indoor and outdoor environments. No monomethyl species were detected above 0.1 ng/m^3 . The original identity of the inorganic arsenic was not revealed by the analytical procedure, but it was only found on the filters. The similarity of the inorganic arsenic fraction in all of the samples and the high alkylarsenic levels associated with plants was interpreted in terms of two different general sources for airborne arsenic: nonbiological processes, both natural and anthropogenic, producing inorganic species, and biological processes that release volatile alkylarsenic compounds.³³³ These authors made one of the early suggestions of the importance of biomethylation in the global arsenic budget.

It is now known that communities of microorganisms possess the collective ability to produce a full range of volatile arsenicals (section III)—MMA, DMA, and TMA—and all of these, as well as AsH₃, have been detected in samples collected close to their source.²³⁴ Parris and Brinckman¹²⁸ calculated a second-order rate constant (10^{-6} M⁻¹ s⁻¹) for the gas-phase oxidation of (CH₃)₃As by O₂, suggesting that this compound can travel considerable distances without undergoing chemical change. Eventually, however, each of the methylarsines will be oxidized to MMAA, DMAA, and TMAO or undergo other reactions,³⁴⁷ possibly on the surface of particles.

The concentrations of atmospheric methylarsenic species have been shown to be subject to seasonal variation.³⁴⁸ Sampling of airborne particulate matter

was carried out over more than a year at two sites, representing polluted and rural areas, in Japan. Both dimethyl and trimethyl species were extracted from quartz fiber filters by treatment with 1 M HCl and 0.02 M EDTA (9:1). The ratio of the dimethyl to trimethyl form was usually 0.15-0.34, indicating that $(CH_3)_3As$ was the dominant species produced by biomethylation. A similar order of concentrations was reported by Johnson and Braman.³³³ At both Japanese sampling locations,³⁴⁸ the concentrations of methylarsenicals were high in summer and low in winter, in accordance with the observed temperature changes. Trace amounts of a monomethylated species were detected in the summer but its presence was attributed to contamination by a pesticide, iron methylarsonate, used near the sampling site.³⁴⁸ A calculated activation energy of ~ 12 kcal mol⁻¹ was considered to be within the range of normal biological reactions (8–18 kcal mol⁻¹). Although the ratio of methylarsenic to inorganic arsenic compounds was <10% in the airborne particulate matter, their overall concentration was up to 18 ppm. Since this in itself represents a significant enrichment over crustal arsenic concentrations (~ 3 ppm), these data provide strong support for a biomethylation contribution to the atmospheric arsenic cycle.

It is therefore clear that methylated arsenic compounds are present in the atmosphere in association with particulate matter, but more work is needed to evaluate the vapor-phase distribution of these compounds. Maher⁴⁶ has stated that As(V) and DMAA are found in rain, but this does not seem to be substantiated by more comprehensive work in which Andreae³³⁹ indicates that only As(V) and As(III) are present. It is notable that particulate samples containing methylarsenicals were collected^{333,348} over land masses where biomethylation is more likely to produce volatile arsenicals (MMA, DMA, and TMA). The rain and snow samples analyzed by Andreae³³⁹ may be more representative of arsenic speciation over the Pacific Ocean or of arsenic that has spent a longer time in the atmosphere. Although methylarsenicals, like DMAA, are quite stable, they can be demethylated by UV irradiation.^{330,331} This may only be significant at altitude, as MMAA and DMAA have been found to be unaffected by exposure to sunlight at ground level.³⁴⁸ Additional precipitation data and information on the residence time and stability of these compounds are needed in order to clarify the situation.

VIII. Arsenic in Aquatic Systems

A. Arsenic Concentrations

The concentration of arsenic in fresh waters shows considerable variation with the geological composition of the drainage area and the extent of anthropogenic input. Andreae has compiled data for dissolved arsenic in some European as well as North and South American rivers.^{349,350} The geometric mean is 1.4 ppb but the range is large, approximately 0.1–75 ppb.³⁴⁹ The greater density of industrial activity appears to be reflected in slightly higher average arsenic concentrations in Europe, 3.5 ppb, as compared to North America, ~0.5 ppb, but this comparison is no doubt prejudiced by the sample selected.³⁵⁰ For example, 16 California and Florida rivers averaged 2.3 ppb, but a value as high as 43 ppb was also observed.³⁴⁰ Geothermal waters have particularly high levels of dissolved arsenic (e.g., 1275 ppb in Old Faithful, Yellowstone National Park),³⁵¹ but freshwater lakes can also reach these values. Woolson²³⁴ has tabulated results showing ranges from trace amounts to 276 000 ppb! It is therefore extremely difficult to suggest typical arsenic levels, but most values are in the ppb range. Identification of a particular site as arsenic polluted, therefore, is probably best accomplished by comparing the results obtained for samples collected from similar watersheds.³⁵⁰

Oceanic constituents tend to be less variable than their freshwater counterparts.³¹⁶ Accordingly, a narrower arsenic concentration range, 1.0-1.8 ppb, has been observed for deep Pacific and Atlantic waters. 317,340,352,353 Surface water arsenic concentrations are subject to some seasonal variations due to biological uptake;^{317,340} these changes will be most important in highly productive coastal waters. Cycling models typically suggest that arsenic enters the ocean from the atmosphere and via rivers as dissolved species and as part of suspended particulate matter. These inputs are offset by removal to the atmosphere as sea salt spray and by precipitation/adsorption to the sediments. The balance may not be perfect and it has been suggested that the concentrations of arsenic in the world's oceans will increase by 1-2% by the year 2000—mainly as a consequence of increased anthropogenic activity.^{3-6,46} These predictions will be tested as more current data (especially with respect to anthropogenic emissions³) become available and as input/removal mechanisms are examined in greater detail.

Of particular interest to land/ocean fluxes is the behavior of arsenic in estuaries—at the interface between fresh- and saltwater environments. Most models³⁻⁶ emphasize the riverine transport of arsenic both as dissolved species as well as that bound to suspended matter. However, it is now recognized⁴⁶ that most particulate matter is deposited in estuarine and coastal sediments.^{341,354,355} The open ocean contains little arsenic in this form.^{317,340,341}

In many estuaries, and within a continental shelf water body, dissolved arsenic has been found to be conservative;^{354,355} i.e., arsenic concentrations are controlled by simple physical mixing of the fresh- and seawater masses and vary linearly with salinity. Deviations from conservative behavior can be related to the action of particulate matter or to anthropogenic inputs. In principle, river-borne particulates transported from regions of higher (or lower) arsenic content can alter dissolved arsenic concentrations by desorption (or adsorption),^{349,355} but most of this material has been found to be inactive.^{46,341,354} Of much greater importance is the precipitation of soluble Fe³⁺ and coagulation of iron colloids at the saltwater interface in regions of increasing ionic strength and pH.³⁵⁶⁻³⁵⁹ Coprecipitation of arsenic with iron can dramatically reduce the flux of arsenic to the sea. In some regions, this removal can be offset by input from pollutant sources.^{349,356,357} These processes are considered later (section IX). This section focuses on the interplay between the dissolved arsenic compounds.

In this article, arsenic concentrations are quoted in parts per billion (ppb), because most of the cited articles have employed this format. There is also a growing tendency to use nM (nanomolar). Regardless of the units, the concentration refers to the amount (as micrograms or nanomoles) of elemental As per liter of solution. Environmental data are often calculated in this manner because knowledge of the specific compound is not required. Biological scientists frequently employ units such as μ g-atom L⁻¹ (microgram-atom per liter; equivalent to μ M) to indicate this. The convention is usually implied, not stated, and confusion can easily arise.

B. Analytical Considerations

It is only in the past 10 years that most data have been acquired for the distribution and speciation of arsenic in natural waters. A summary of information up to 1965 gave an average seawater concentration of 2 ppb and an average value of As(III)/[As(III) + As(V)]of 0.2.³³⁷ Subsequent work, usually employing the molybdenum blue spectrophotometric method, suggested a greater range $(10^{-1}-10^{1})$ for this ratio,⁸¹ but due to the absence of a suitable analytical procedure, essentially no data were available regarding the presence of organoarsenicals. The first such information was reported in 1973 by Braman and Foreback,¹⁶ who found monomethylarsonic acid and dimethylarsinic acid, together with the usual inorganic arsenicals, in a variety of freshwater and seawater samples. Almost all aquatic arsenic speciation studies carried out since have employed either Braman's original technique or a closely related adaption.³⁶⁰⁻³⁶² These utilize selective hydride generation of volatile arsines (reaction a in Scheme VII), which are concentrated by cryogenic trapping. Separation of these evolved arsines, plus any that were present in the original sample, is effected by successive boiling point evolution and/or gas chromatography. DC discharge emission spectroscopic detection is used in the original Braman procedure,¹⁶ whereas Howard and co-workers³⁶⁰ employ atomic absorption spectroscopy (AAS). Detection limits of ~ 0.02 ppb have been regularly obtained with both techniques by a variety of groups. Andreae originally³⁶¹ used two separate detection systems, flame ionization detection and AAS, for the determination (detection limits 0.1-2 ppt) of organoarsenicals and inorganic arsenic, respectively. More recently,³⁶² a single quartz cuvette AAS system has been used with consistently impressive detection limits (0.1 ppt; \sim 1 pM). As will be noted below, these differences in detection limits may account for some of the discrepancies regarding the distribution of organoarsenicals.

To date, monomethylarsonic acid and dimethylarsinic acid are the only organoarsenicals that have been found as dissolved species in natural waters. In part, this may be reflective of analytical limitations as the "Braman" and "Howard" procedures are typically only calibrated for the detection of CH_3AsH_2 and $(CH_3)_2AsH_2$ evolved from the hydride generator. Of the techniques employed for arsenic speciation in aquatic samples, only Andreae has specifically described³⁶¹ standard curves for trimethylarsine (it is not clear if he used TMAO to produce the TMA). In an early report³¹⁷ describing a study of arsenic speciation in the northeast Pacific (California coast), a description was provided of the precautions taken to prevent the loss of volatile species (MMA, DMA, and TMA) from water column and interstitial water samples collected at one station. No methylarsines or TMAO were found. It is not apparent if these precautions were employed in later work but Andreae has subsequently stated that no such species are present in the marine environment.^{36,363} This may not be surprising in view of the chemical reactivity of these compounds (section VI.C). In the absence of sufficient biological production, these compounds may only be present at low steady-state concentrations, if at all.

A further caveat regarding analytical limitations has been noted by Howard et al.³⁶⁴ The hydride generation procedure is only capable of discriminating between nonmethylated arsenic(III) and -(V) compounds, monomethylarsenic species, and dimethylarsenic species. They point out that despite the many reports of monomethylarsonate and dimethylarsinate in natural waters, such species have not, and cannot be, positively identified by borohydride-based systems that generate methylarsines from any methylarsenic compound. This is an important point, and one that can only be completely clarified by the application of analytical procedures that identify individual dissolved species directly (e.g., HPLC-GFAA) or separate them (e.g., ion exchange, HPLC) prior to hydride generation.^{8,36,365} Indeed such techniques are necessary for a more comprehensive examination of aquatic arsenic speciation. Unfortunately, they have not yet found widespread application in environmental studies.

Howard's criticism can be partially addressed by an examination of the behavior of other organoarsenicals under the conditions typical of hydride generation. The most likely candidates are the endocellular compounds (Tables V and VII) such as the arsenosugars, tetramethylarsonium ion, and arsenobetaine found in marine organisms. Some of these compounds may be released into the water column as exocellular metabolites during the life, or upon the death, of the organism. Andreae has observed^{36,363} that endocellular algal compounds, isolated by extraction with methanol or chloroform, undergo subsequent acid or base hydrolysis to give species that are detected as di- and/or trimethylarsenic species by hydride generation. In order to determine if these organoarsenicals constituted a significant fraction of the arsenic content of natural waters, he subjected samples for which the arsenic speciation had previously been determined to rigorous base hydrolysis and then reanalyzed them. The similarity in the results obtained before and after was interpreted as strong evidence that these species were not present in river or ocean waters at levels higher than 1-2% of the total arsenic content.³⁶³ This conclusion appears to have been verified by digestion of seawater with methods capable of mineralizing all of the organic matter (e.g., magnesium nitrate ashing aid). No significant amounts of arsenic were observed that could not be accounted for by the original inorganic arsenic, MMAA, and DMAA.^{36,363} It was not clear if the samples were obtained from the surface waters of the open ocean or from more productive coastal waters (preferably during a bloom), where (when) the largest concentrations of potential exoceullular metabolites might be present.

An alternative source for the methylarsines generated by hydride generation is the microorganisms (e.g., phytoplankton) themselves. It is not likely that the bound organoarsenicals would react with borohydride, but they could be hydrolyzed under the acidic conditions (pH 1) often used for the storage of the samples. Abiological particulate matter could also release arsenicals under these conditions, but in most cases water samples have been filtered after collection. In one study, no difference was found in the results obtained for filtered and unfiltered samples.³⁴⁰ Preservation of unfiltered samples, collected in highly productive waters, by acidification should be avoided. Of course, the correct speciation of all arsenicals is dependent on how the sample is handled prior to analysis. Unfortunately, no universal preservation procedure has been found.³⁶⁵ It is therefore quite likely that postsampling changes have influenced the results presented in the literature, but it is not possible to determine the extent of this problem.

It therefore appears, at least on the basis of available data, that the only sources of the mono- and dimethylarsines produced by hydride generation of environmental water samples are the dissolved species monomethylarsonic acid and dimethylarsinic acid. Furthermore, considering the analytical and sampling limitations that have been imposed in all studies to date, these are the only simple methylarsenicals that could have been found. It remains to consider how they, together with the inorganic species, are distributed in the aquatic environment. Most speciation work has focused on marine systems.

C. Arsenate

It has been previously noted (section VI.B.1) that arsenate, or, more rigorously, $HAsO_4^{2-}$ (ocean) or H_2 - AsO_4^{-} (fresh water), is the thermodynamically stable form of arsenic in oxygenated water. In view of the large calculated As(V)/As(III) ratio, 10^{15} - 10^{26} , it should be the only detectable species in most natural waters. However, significant amounts (~10% of total As) of arsenite (H_3AsO_3) have been found even in uncontaminated surface and deep ocean waters. Conversely, even under anoxic (reducing) conditions, arsenate was still present. Andreae has used these observations to suggest that the redox pair arsenate/arsenite is rarely in thermodynamic equilibrium anywhere in the marine environment.³⁶³

Total dissolved arsenic concentrations have shown only slight increases with depth in the deep Pacific and Atlantic oceans. Maher et al.^{352,353} contrasted this behavior to that of phosphate, implying that the two elements are subject to different influences. However, Andreae was the first to demonstrate^{317,340} that the profiles of the isoelectronic arsenate are at least qualitatively similar to those of HPO₄²⁻. Phosphate undergoes depletion in photosynthetically active surface waters (euphotic zone). The falling biomass is degraded by bacterial activity, and nutrients are returned to solution. This results in a sharp increase in phosphate concentrations just below the thermocline-the layer separating the less dense surface waters from the more dense, typically nutrient-rich, deeper waters. Arsenate concentrations also showed this increase with depth, but the gradients were much less pronounced.^{317,340} This is not surprising as the surface water depletion of arsenate was found to be less (typically 20-30%) than that of phosphate (up to 100%). These observations



Figure 7. Water column profiles of $HAsO_4^{2-}$ (As(V)), H_3AsO_3 (As(III)), $CH_3AsO(OH)_2$ (MMAA), $(CH_3)_2AsO(OH)$ (DMMA), HPO_4^{2-} , and chlorophyll *a* (CHL.A) concentrations during a bloom in Alice Arm, BC.

suggest that arsenate is a biointermediate element³¹⁶ that is actively taken up, principally by phytoplankton during a bloom. This is further supported by the striking coincidence between surface water arsenate minima and photosynthetic activity maxima determined by carbon uptake and/or chlorophyll a. In the absence of biological activity (e.g., winter conditions), arsenate (together with a small amount of As(III)) account for essentially all of the dissolved arsenic. The lack of a significant transport of arsenic to deeper waters with the descending biomass indicated that only a small proportion of the total available arsenic was incorporated into the biota.³⁶⁶ These points have found support in laboratory culture studies.^{367,368}

Related arsenate behavior has been found in shallower coastal waters. Typical relationships are illustrated in Figure 7 using data that Reimer and Thompson³⁶⁹ obtained from a study of arsenic speciation in British Columbia coastal waters. The surface 100 m of the water column was much more depleted (~75%) in As(V) than the waters first studied by Andreae.^{317,340} The extent of this depletion was dependent on the sampling date, relative to that of the maximum photosynthetic activity; not shown is the rapid return of arsenate as the bloom ended. It therefore appears that the $HAsO_4^{2-}$ concentration in the surface waters is particularly dependent on the *nature and degree of biological activity at the time of sampling*. Marked differences are expected (also see section VIII.E.1) for the open ocean in comparison to more highly productive coastal areas. The loss of As(V) at depth (Figure 7) is indicative of its incorporation into these, but not necessarily all, sediments (section IX).

Thus the aquatic distribution of arsenate is seasonally dependent-accounting for most of the dissolved arsenic in the absence of photosynthetic activity and undergoing depletion in the presence of a rapidly growing bloom. Some arsenic is incorporated into the biota, but what happens to the rest of it? A considerable body of evidence indicates that a major influence of biological processes on the distribution of exocellular arsenic occurs in the euphotic zone and involves the cycling of arsenite, MMAA, and DMAA. Speciation changes also take place in deeper waters but these are generally distinct from surface processes. Indeed the two regions are usually considered separately since. when the thermocline is present, there is little mixing of surface and deep water masses except for the downward movement of particulate matter. Even in shallow water where such stratification is absent or ephemeral the photic zone can usually be considered separately from deeper water.

There are two exceptions to these otherwise general observations regarding the response of arsenate to biological activity. Howard and co-workers twice investigated the behavior of arsenic during a spring diatom phytoplankton bloom.^{370,371} The studies were conducted in a closed ecosystem (bag) deployed in Loch Ewe, Scotland. In both experiments classic spring conditions led to rapid changes in phytoplankton biomass and correspondingly rapid depletion of nutrients; phosphate eventually reached zero concentration. In the first study³⁷⁰ only total inorganic arsenic was measured (the concentrations are incorrectly cited as $\mu g L^{-1}$ instead of μ g-atom L⁻¹, i.e., μ M) and no methylated species were detected (the detection limit, 0.2 ppb, appears to be an order of magnitude higher than reported in other work from this group). Despite the rapid depletion in phosphate, there was no change in inorganic arsenic. Arsenite and arsenate concentrations were individually monitored in the second study, which displayed similar bloom activity. Neither arsenical underwent significant variation throughout the course of the experiment. These results were interpreted in terms of either rapid uptake and subsequent excretion of unchanged arsenate or a high degree of phosphate/arsenate discrimination. Surprisingly, the dominant bloom diatom, Skeletonema costatum, has been the subject of several other investigations in which ready assimilation and methylation of arsenate was observed at a variety of phosphate concentrations.^{201,367,368} The only difference between these studies and the ones being considered here is temperature. The spring bloom in Loch Ewe took place at water temperatures between 6 and 7 °C whereas arsenic uptake and methylation has been observed at higher temperatures. Howard et al.³⁷¹ suggest that either warm and cold water algae ecotypes exist or arsenic metabolism is a fluid process that is modified in response to an external stimulus.

The details of the uptake mechanism for arsenate by marine algae are still poorly understood. In particular, it is not clear if $HAsO_4^{2-}$ and HPO_4^{2-} are competitive or if algae are capable of discriminating between them.^{201,367,368} Culture experiments that measure the response of these systems to temperature might be informative, but care must be taken in extrapolating the results of culture studies to the natural environment. Natural phytoplankton assemblages have been found to respond differently to arsenic stress than singlespecies cultures.³⁷² Arsenate may be differentially inhibiting to some plankton, resulting in a change in species composition and in the succession of dominant species.³⁷³ It may turn out that most arsenic is adventitiously absorbed.⁴⁵ Whatever the mechanism, uptake results in profound changes in the composition of arsenic compounds in the water column.

D. Arsenite

1. Production and Introduction of Arsenite

Andreae and co-workers have conducted studies of arsenic distributions in the eastern north Pacific Ocean. in the Baltic Sea, and off the California coast, 317,340,350 all of which show elevated levels of H_3AsO_3 (5-10% of total As) in surface waters coincident with the zone of primary productivity. These observations are consistent with the increases in arsenite concentrations found in the media of phytoplankton cultures, especially during periods of rapid growth.³⁶⁷ However, it is unlikely that plankton were responsible for all of the As(III) production, since arsenite maxima were not strictly correlated with regions of maximum photosynthetic activity. In one of the two studies of the deep waters off the California coast, increases in As(III) occurred near the base of the photic zone,³⁴⁰ and in the other,³¹⁷ arsenite maxima were generally indistinct and varied with depth from one location to another. These observations suggested that arsenite production may also be connected with bacterial and zooplankton activity.

It turns out that the ability of microorganisms to reduce arsenate to arsenite is widespread³⁶ (section II.C). Among aquatic organisms (section IV), this property has been reported for a coral species³⁷⁴ (and/or the symbiotic zooxanthellae), by Sargassum sp communities, 375,376 and by freshwater phytoplankton Chlorella sp cultures. 229,377 Johnson⁸¹ demonstrated the ability of a mixed-population bacterial culture from Narragansett Bay to reduce As(V) to As(III) in seawater medium. Johnson and Burke³⁷⁸ followed the change in As(III)/As(V) during a winter-spring diatom bloom. An increase in this ratio correlated with the increase in total cell numbers and was inversely related to the phosphate-arsenate ratio. As part of the same study, arsenite was monitored in unialgal cultures of Skeletonema costatum containing 4 ppb arsenate and a variety of phosphate concentrations. Arsenite production was delayed in cultures grown at high phosphate. Bacteria were present in both experiments, but the profiles of the lowest phosphate experiment were very similar to results reported by Sanders and Windom³⁶⁷ for axenic cultures of the same algae. Algae appear to differ in their tendency to produce arsenite. Andreae and Klumpp²⁰¹ found considerable arsenite after mild acid digestion of the coccolithophorid Cricosphaera carterae. This same organism was isolated in field

studies of the North Central Pacific Gyre, where it was associated with high concentrations of dissolved arsenite.³¹⁷ An Anabaena oscillaroides bacteria assemblage, isolated from the arsenic-rich Waikato River (New Zealand) was found⁸⁶ to reduce arsenate to arsenite at a rate of 12 ng of As 10^{6} cells⁻¹ day⁻¹.

It is therefore reasonable that arsenite should be present at nonthermodynamic concentrations, particularly when conditions support high microbial populations. As will be discussed shortly, methylarsenic species are usually good indicators of active phytoplankton growth, even when direct evidence such as cell counts or chlorophyll *a* measurements are not available. However, since arsenite production is not limited to algae, it is difficult to identify typical As(III) concentrations in oxic waters. In a study of arsenic species succession during a spring phytoplankton bloom in a British Columbia fjord (Saanich Inlet), Reimer et al.³⁷⁹ observed increases in H₃AsO₃ surface (0-50 m) concentrations from 1% at peak photosynthetic activity to 12% upon the death of the bloom. Even in oxic deep waters, high As(III) levels have been observed. Andreae found normal total arsenic levels at 100-200 m at a station in Santa Monica Bay located near a sewage outfall and sludge dumping site, but 84% of this was arsenite.³⁴⁰ Elevated arsenite levels, but of lower magnitudes, were found in other, uncontaminated deep (200 m) waters that were, as a consequence of oceanic circulation/mixing patterns, rich in organic matter and hence suitable for heterotrophic activity.³¹⁷

In addition to biological activity, arsenite can also be introduced anthropogenically. Chemical and biological oxidation of arsenite, together with dilution effects, will reduce the impact of anthropogenic emissions far from shore. Consequently, arsenite pollution is most evident in estuaries receiving As(III)-rich river input. Klumpp and Peterson²⁰² found that arsenic which was up to 42ppb in the Carnon River (Great Britain) consisted predominantly (95%) of arsenite due to the influence of long-term mining activity in the region. Marine waters principally contained arsenate. No methyl species were detected above 0.03–0.05 ppb. Arsenite in the river water entering the estuary was either converted to arsenate or diluted when mixed with saline waters. Consequently, the As(V)/As(III) composition of the estuary varied with the tide.

The Tejo River Estuary (Portugal) is the recipient of large amounts of arsenic, both directly and by atmospheric emissions.³⁴⁹ A nearby pyrite roasting plant is largely responsible for emissions of 1000-2000 tons of arsenic each year. These inputs are reflected in nonconservative behavior, i.e., strong positive deviations of arsenic/salinity from that expected on the basis of simple mixing of the fresh and marine waters. The composition of the emissions was not determined but it was likely that arsenic trioxide was predominant. Since the transport time between the emission source and the estuary was too short for redox changes to occur, it was assumed that most of the atmospheric arsenic deposition was in this form. At the time of sampling, arsenate was most abundant followed by arsenite. Only traces of MMAA and DMAA were observed. Arsenite was between 2.9% and 20% of the total inorganic arsenic in the estuary. The highest percentages were observed nearest the atmospheric emission source.

suggesting that the most recent input of arsenite emissions did not have time to oxidize in the surface waters. Other factors such as mixing were also important as the maximum in As(III) did not coincide with the maximum in total arsenic.

Arsenite can also be produced in response to redox changes in the water. This has been observed in water column studies of two areas-Saanich Inlet (Canada)³⁸⁰ and the Baltic Sea.³⁵⁰ In both cases, the water circulation is such that the water column becomes stratified and the deep water anoxic. For the Baltic Sea, replacement of the bottom waters occurs only during unusual meteorological conditions, on the average every 2-5 years. Saanich Inlet is an intermittently anoxic fjord in that oxia-anoxia in the bottom water usually follows an annual cycle. The water becomes stratified in late winter and spring, but in the late fall coastal water with a high density and oxygen content displaces the anoxic bottom water. In the periods between deep-water renewal, bacterial sulfate reduction takes place and H_2S concentrations can reach 20 μ M. When $SO_4^{2^-}/HS^-$ is the controlling redox couple, the presence of HS^- requires a pE of approximately -3. This should result in a conversion from As(V) to As(III).

Peterson and Carpenter³⁸⁰ studied Saanich Inlet twice-once when complete anoxia prevailed, and a second time when there was a partial intrusion of oxygenated water. Only As(III) and As(V) were determined, but at the stations sampled there was no (station A) or slight (station E) evidence of arsenate depletion in surface waters, and it is unlikely that photosynthetic activity was high on either occasion. Total dissolved arsenic was determined as the sum ($\sum As$) of As(III) + As(V) as determined by hydride generation and independently by neutron activation analysis of samples in which arsenic was coprecipitated with ferric hydroxide (TAs). Oxic samples tended to give positive values of \sum As – TAs and anoxic samples negative differences. The authors favored the accuracy of the TAs results and made little comment on the difference except to suggest that negative values could reflect the presence of other arsenic species such as MMAA and DMAA. Methylarsenicals have been found³⁵⁰ in the anoxic zone of the Baltic Sea. Also possible is the formation of arsenic sulfides that are insensitive to hydride generation detection. Reimer³²⁴ has found that hydrogen sulfide interferes with hydride generation GC/AAS analyses. Regardless of the differences in $\sum As$ and TAs, this study demonstrates the response of the $As(V) \rightleftharpoons As(III)$ couple to a redox gradient in the water column.

The arsenic concentration profiles (Figure 8) for station A (oxic) are typical of nonproductive ("winter") conditions. Arsenate concentrations were constant at 1.45 ± 0.02 ppb to a depth of 70–100 m and increased steadily below this depth to 2.39 ± 0.17 ppb. The arsenite profile was uniform with depth, averaging 0.14 ± 0.04 ppb. The enrichment of total arsenic within the bottom layer was consistent with the release of arsenic from the decomposing organic matter. The *T*As profile for station E (anoxic) was similar to that of station A in that concentrations were generally less in the upper part of the water column. This was the extent of the similarity. The authors attributed the minimum at the surface to mixing. Surprisingly, they did not consider biological activity. A second minimum at 95 m corre-



Figure 8. Water column profiles of arsenate (As(V)) and arsenite (As(III)) concentrations in Saanich Inlet, BC, at (A) an oxic station and (B) an anoxic station. The arrow indicates the transition from oxic to anoxic conditions (plotted from data presented in ref 380).

sponded to the top of a 40-m-thick manganese- and bacteria-rich particulate layer (coprecipitation of arsenic with manganese and iron oxides is an important factor in its aquatic distribution; section IX). The particulate layer decreased with depth, as did TAs, at the O_2/H_2S interface at 135 m. The most dramatic feature of arsenic speciation at station E was the essentially complete speciation reversal across the redox front at 135 m. As(III) was responsible for only 5% (0.10 ppb) of the dissolved arsenic content above this front but increased to 87% (1.58 ppb) below it.³⁸⁰

Andreae and Froelich³⁵⁰ reported similar reduction of As(V) to As(III) in anoxic and even oxygen-deficient (no H₂S; oxygen levels 30-40 μ M) deep waters of the Baltic Sea. The in situ production of arsenite in waters containing over 30 μ M O₂ and no H₂S is curious. Peterson and Carpenter³⁸⁰ observed no change in the As(V)/As(III) ratio at O₂ concentrations >1.5 μ M, and Andreae³¹⁷ has reported a similar insensitivity in the arsenate/arsenite couple in oxygen-depleted waters in the Santa Catalina Basin. However, the reducing influence of H₂S is clear elsewhere in the Baltic Sea study. In the oxic waters arsenate was the predominant species; in the anoxic zones arsenite accounted for 56-76% of the total inorganic arsenic. Although the percentage of arsenic(III) is high, both groups have suggested that, on the basis of thermodynamic calculations, arsenic should be completely in the reduced state under anoxic conditions. Peterson and Carpenter³⁸⁰ have suggested that the observed disequilibrium may be a kinetically controlled condition. An alternative possibility for the lower than expected As(III) levels would be the formation of an arsenic-sulfur complex that would not be detected by hydride generation, but their thermodynamic calculations suggested that "AsS₂-" (section VI.B.1) concentrations would be insignificant. Andreae and Froelich³⁵⁰ approached the problem from the opposite perspective, i.e., why arsenate levels were higher than expected. They suggested that thioarsenates might be present but provided no supporting evidence. Alternate explanations for these observations were considered in section VI (Scheme VII), but further work on the nature of arsenic-sulfur compounds in anoxic water and the response of these species to conventional analytical procedures is clearly essential.

2. Oxidation to Arsenate

The production of arsenite, as H_3AsO_3 , appears to be controlled by the prevailing biological, anthropogenic, and chemical influences. Presumably the observed concentrations of As(III) are a balance of these factors and those controlling its loss. However, comparatively little work has focused on the oxidation of arsenite to arsenate.

Johnson and Pilson³²⁶ found the oxidation rate of As(III) to be generally slow, increasing with initial arsenite concentration, temperature, and salinity. No effect was found over the range of O₂ concentrations that were used $(0.15-15 \text{ ml } \text{L}^{-1})$. Particularly interesting was a photochemically induced arsenite oxidation. Samples contained in Vycor and Pyrex flasks showed normal rates in the dark and in the presence of diffuse laboratory light. A marked increase in rate (5–10 times) was observed on exposure to sunlight on the roof of the laboratory building. This effect could be switched on or off by covering and uncovering the flasks. Obviously, this may increase the rate of conversion of arsenite to arsenate in surface waters. It may also have important implications for the storage of arsenite standards in analytical laboratories.

Scudlark and Johnson³²³ remeasured the linear rate for the chemical oxidation of As(III) and found reasonable agreement with the previous report. By extrapolation to the "real world" from the experimental conditions, they estimated that an As(III) concentration of 6 nM (0.45 ppb) would be chemically oxidized at a rate of 0.3 nmol L^{-1} day⁻¹. In the presence of bacteria, the oxidation, which was pseudo first order, was considerably faster: 1.5 nmol L^{-1} day⁻¹. Water samples containing bacteria capable of this oxidation were not ubiquitous but were found in freshwater and marine regions of high productivity. Curiously, much of this quantitative experimental work made use of the Narragansett Bay (NB) water that had been stored for several months before use. Fresh NB water did not display this activity. Johnson also used NB water in one of the first examples of arsenate reduction by marine bacteria.⁸¹ The reasons for these differences are not clear and it would be particularly useful to know what controls the relative populations of reducing and oxidizing organisms in a given region. Arsenite oxidizing bacteria are common (section II.B) and the bacteria cultured by Scudlark and Johnson³²³ were similar to a Pseudomonas arsenoxydans Quinque described by Turner and Legge.⁷³ A comparison of the overall rates of oxidation (chemical and biological ~ 2 nmol L^{-1} day⁻¹) to an estimated rate of reduction by phytoplankton suggested an As(V)/As(III) ratio of ~ 20 . Considering the variability in biological factors and the accuracy of the calculation, this is remarkably consistent with the values that have been described in this section.

E. Organoarsenicals

1. Production

The methylarsenic oxyacids, monomethylarsonic acid, and dimethylarsinic (cacodylic) acid were first detected in aquatic systems by Braman and Foreback in 1973.¹⁶ They reported the arsenic speciation for a number of freshwater and some saline water samples. Arsenate and usually arsenite were also present, but in some fresh waters the methylarsenicals comprised up to 70% of the total arsenic. More typically this was 10-20%, but in all cases the dominant organoarsenic compound was DMAA. Andreae³⁴⁰ has also determined the speciation of arsenic in some freshwater samples; similar results were obtained, but on average, MMAA and DMAA concentrations did not exceed 10% of the total dissolved arsenic. Quantitative measurements of primary productivity were not made in these studies, but from qualitative observations Andreae suggested a correlation between the sites with the highest densities of planktonic algae and the highest concentrations of methylarsenicals. Apart from these reports, little is known about the distribution of organoarsenicals in freshwater environments. In several cases where riverine input has been examined in conjunction with a study involving the adjacent marine environment, arsenate was the only species detected. This may be an analytical limitation. In most examples of this type the total arsenic concentration was <0.5 ppb, putting the individual MMAA and DMAA concentrations near the usual detection limits.

Methylarsenicals are used as herbicides and it might be expected that they would find their way into natural waters. However, this does not appear to be a general phenomenon, probably because of high retention by soils.²³⁴ Direct introduction of methylarsenicals did occur in the Menominee River (Wisconsin) in the form of effluents from the Ansul Co. Demethylation was observed in response to this contamination (section IX.F.2).³⁸¹

Much more is known about the distribution of MMAA and DMAA in the marine environment. Waslenchuk^{341,354} observed DMAA and arsenite in the continental shelf waters of the southeastern United States and attributed their presence to unidentified biological mediation. Together these species comprised up to 20% of the total arsenic. This grouping together

of arsenite and methylarsenic compounds is common, especially in early papers in which authors referred to $H_3As^{III}O_3$, $CH_3As^V(O)(OH)_2$, and $(CH_3)_2As^V(O)OH$, all as *reduced* arsenic compounds. This can be particularly confusing for those who correctly (section I.C.1) identify the oxidation state of arsenic in both MMAA and DMAA as +5.

Andreae reported^{317,340} the first detailed concentration profiles for the distribution of MMAA and DMAA with depth in deep (up to 5 km) northeast Pacific and Californian coastal waters. The depletion of arsenate and increase in arsenite in surface waters discussed above was accompanied by the appearance of both monomethylarsonic and dimethylarsinic acids. The methylarsenic concentrations dropped to the detection limit (0.002 ppb) of the analytical technique near the bottom of the photic zone, and neither species was detected at more than occasional trace amounts in deeper waters. These results suggested that these compounds were produced by phytoplankton or by closely associated heterotrophs. Supporting this proposal was a significant correlation between typical indicators of primary productivity, i.e., chlorophyll con-centrations,³⁴⁰ ¹⁴C uptake,³¹⁷ or both.³⁴⁰ It was con-cluded^{36,317,340,363} that arsenate was taken up by phytoplankton in the euphotic surface waters together with phosphate and subsequently converted, probably as part of a detoxification mechanism, to arsenite, MMAA, and DMAA and released back into the water column. The sharp decrease in the methylarsenic profiles, unlike the broader arsenite distribution, supported release by live algal cells as bacterial decomposition of organic matter would be expected to distribute both compounds to greater depth. From these studies, Andreae has concluded^{36,363} that $CH_3AsO(OH)_2$ and $(CH_3)_2As(O)$ -(OH) are ubiquitous in the euphotic zone of the oceans, accounting for $\sim 10\%$ of the total dissolved arsenic. In the studies described above, the concentration of MMAA was much less (1/10) than that of DMAA and often below the detection limits of the "Braman" and the "Howard" techniques.

Similar distributions of arsenic species were found by Reimer and Thompson³⁶⁹ for a bloom in British Columbia coastal waters. These are illustrated in Figure 7B. The depletion of arsenate, coincident with that of phosphate, in surface waters (Figure 7A) has already been discussed. The DMAA concentration maxima (15% of total dissolved arsenic) was coincident with arsenate uptake and the chlorophyll a maxima (Figure 7B; note different depth scales for A and B). MMAA concentrations were low, but detectable, and were consistent with the production of this compound in surface waters. Arsenite mimicked the DMAA distribution near the height of the bloom, but other work³⁷⁹ has shown that arsenite concentrations increase and spread over a greater range of depths as photosynthetic activity and DMAA levels both decrease. These rapid changes in the amounts of the individual arsenicals in response to changing biological activity emphasize the difficulties in establishing typical concentrations for aquatic arsenic species. Andreae's suggestion that methylarsenicals account for $\sim 10\%$ of the total dissolved arsenic is also subject to other factors.^{317,340}

Sanders,³⁸² for example, found high concentrations of methylarsenicals during a summer bloom in the

highly productive estuarine environment of Chesapeake Bay. In some cases, MMAA and DMAA accounted for 60% of the total dissolved arsenic. The quantity of arsenic present in reduced or methylated form was highly correlated to phytoplankton cell densities. Monomethylarsonic acid was present in amounts equal to, or greater than, that of DMAA, and its distribution corresponded almost precisely with the presence and abundance of a summer dominant algal species Chroomonas sp. In contrast to these results, only arsenate was found during the winter, despite cell densities that were comparable to the high summer values but dominated by a different species, Katodinium rotundatum. Sanders interpreted these observations in terms of the differing abilities of these algae to transform arsenate. More generally, he proposed that³⁸² the differences in estuarine and oceanic arsenic biogeochemistry could be due to differences in the nutrient strategies of the phytoplankton species that typify these regions. Oceanic phytoplankton communities are dominated by species with a high affinity for nutrients (suitable for the low nutrient conditions in the open oceans) and may be able to better discriminate between arsenate and phosphate. He suggested that the greater amounts of arsenic that are processed in the estuarine environments are due to less discriminating phytoplankton growing in a nutrient-rich environment.

Froehlich et al.³⁸³ have also speculated on the relationship between nutrient and methylarsenic concentrations. They attributed the very high MMAA and DMAA levels in estuaries like Chesapeake Bay to high productivity in nitrogen-rich, but phosphorus-poor waters. Supporting this argument were the much lower concentrations (approximately 10% of total arsenic) of methylarsenicals found during an intense bloom in Charlotte Harbor (Florida)—a site of considerable phosphorus enrichment (>2 μ M). However, no specific organisms were identified, so it is not known if the bloom was dominated by plankton that are poor methylarsenic producers.

A temperature dependence has been suggested for the appearance of methylated arsenic species in the estuaries of the River Beaulieu (England). In two related papers,^{359,364} Howard et al. described the results of a 2-year study that provided evidence for a transition temperature range of 9–12 °C below which methylation did not occur. The coproduction of arsenite was evident at moderate temperatures but was less frequently observed at higher temperatures (15-18 °C), because of either a reduced rate of production or an enhanced rate of oxidation. Unfortunately, no measure of the extent or timings of biological activity or identification of dominant algal species was reported, but it was indicated that no methylarsenic species were observed in the Beaulieu estuary during the initial spring phytoplankton blooms. It would be interesting to know if these blooms were characterized by algal species that did not uptake or transform arsenic even under conditions of phosphate deprivation, similar to the results of the ecosystem study in Loch Ewe, or if in both cases cold temperatures (6-7 °C in Loch Ewe) were the controlling factor. In partial contradiction to the temperature argument, Andreae³⁶ has detected methylarsenicals, albeit at low concentrations (≤ 0.02 ppb) in seawater samples collected from below the ice in the McMurdo Sound region, Antarctica. The responsible organisms were not identified.

Suggestions that methylarsenicals might be produced by species other than growing phytoplankton have been reported by Andreae and Froelich³⁵⁰ and are based on the results of an investigation of arsenic speciation in the Baltic Sea. The arsenate and arsenite concentration profiles, discussed elsewhere (sections VIII.C,D), were largely consistent with known arsenic behavior. What was surprising were the unusually high concentrations of methylated arsenic species in surface waters. Total arsenic surface concentrations in these brackish waters (9% salinity as compared to $\sim 35\%$ in the open ocean) were low (0.5-0.65 ppb) compared to most marine waters, yet DMAA concentrations reached 0.5 ppb, 83% of the total dissolved arsenic. Moreover, the distribution of MMAA and DMAA concentrations across the surface of the Baltic Sea was opposite to that of the phytoplankton biomass. It was not obvious why this was the case, but the authors suggested that this might reflect the relative rates of methylation by algae and demethylation by bacteria. Also of interest was a secondary maximum in the concentration of methylarsenicals in the deeper anoxic zone. The mobilization of these species from the sediments was discounted, but it could not be determined if the methylarsenicals were produced by bacteria in situ or released as a consequence of the decomposition of algal matter sinking from the surface.

In summary, it can be seen that $CH_3As(O)(OH)_2$ and $(CH_3)_2As(O)(OH)$ are widely distributed in the marine environment, mainly as a consequence of phytoplankton activity. Accordingly, they are most frequently found in surface waters, but their appearance, concentration, and relative proportions are related to the type and abundance of algal species and/or temperature. It is consequently impossible to assign a typical concentration value. It is interesting that these methylarsenicals are almost exclusively found in oxic waters whereas Wood in an early, but still frequently quoted, paper³³⁶ proposed that they (and the methylarsines CH_3AsH_2 , $(CH_3)_2AsH$, and $(CH_3)_3As$) would only be found under anoxic conditions.

2. Demethylation

Both MMAA and DMAA are stable in the aquatic environment. Andreae has reported successful longterm storage under sterile conditions.³⁶ The abrupt loss of these compounds in regions below zones of productivity must, therefore, be due to bacterial demethylation. Sanders³⁸⁴ found that mixed bacterial cultures from an estuarine system demethylated $(CH_3)_2As$ -(O)(OH) to $HAsO_4^{2-}$ at a rate of 1 ng L⁻¹ day⁻¹, comparable to estimated rates of production.³⁸⁵ It remains to be determined if a corresponding (like the inorganic arsenic oxidizers/reducers) methylating bacteria will be found in aquatic systems. Such species are common in the terrestrial environment (section III.D).

3. Biochemical Origins

Phytoplankton are, directly or indirectly, primarily responsible for the presence of MMAA and DMAA in aquatic systems. There is some debate regarding the routes by which these compounds find their way into the water column.

Arsenate, together with phosphate, is usually assimilated by growing plankton cells. It is not clear if these compounds compete for the same transport system or if there are separate routes of entry into the organism. Part of the confusion may be because this varies from one species to another. Once inside the cell arsenic compounds such as 7 and 8 are formed, probably as part of the detoxification process. Andreae^{36,363} argues that the more complex organoarsenic products are enzymatically converted, within the cell, to MMAA and DMAA, which are then excreted. Alternatively, hydrolysis to give these compounds could occur outside the cell, but thus far analysis of water samples before and after digestion has provided no evidence for significant concentrations of other dissolved arsenic compounds.

Regardless of the endo- or exocellular nature of the process, these arguments seem somewhat circuitous. MMAA and DMAA are precursors (Schemes I and VI) of the compounds from which they are purported to be derived, and a more direct route into the water would be their excretion after biosynthesis.

Howard et al.³⁵⁹ reported that there was a time delay after the onset of the spring phytoplankton bloom before MMAA and DMAA were found in the water column. They suggest that MMAA and DMAA are released from decaying plankton by bacterial and abiotic degradation and by grazing by zooplankton. Most other studies^{317,340,369,379} have shown a close correspondence between the extent of photosynthetic activity and depth at which it occurs with the distribution of CH₃As-(O)(OH)₂ and (CH₃)₂AsO(OH). If other organisms are involved, their activity would appear to be restricted to the highly productive euphotic zone.

Additional biochemical data are needed in order to resolve these issues.

IX. Arsenic in Soils, Sediments, and Fossil Fuels

A. Focus

The use of inorganic and organic arsenicals as pesticides and herbicides has diminished in recent years. Previously, they were used in agriculture, prompting many studies of the factors influencing the behavior of arsenic in soil ecosystems. Several reviews^{31,234,386} have described the results of these investigations. Therefore this section will focus primarily on sediments but will also discuss the adsorption, desorption, redox, and biological transformation reactions that influence arsenic cycling in both soils and sediments. The processes that influence arsenic distribution in sediments are also at least partly responsible for the control of aquatic arsenic concentrations. The redistribution of arsenic by fossil fuel combustion has important environmental consequences. Accordingly, section IX.G will deal with arsenic speciation in oil shales and the impact of coal fly ash. The influence of acid rain on arsenic in soils and sediments is also considered (section IX.H).

B. Arsenic Concentrations

Tabulations of natural arsenic concentrations in rocks, soils, and sediments as well as the influence of anthropogenic activity on these levels are available from several sources.^{1,2,234} Arsenic, with average concentra-

tions of 3 ppm in the continental crust, is relatively scarce (20th in elemental abundance) but ubiquitous. It is a constituent of numerous minerals and is found most frequently in association with sulfur-especially as arsenopyrite, FeAsS. Igneous and sedimentary rocks therefore contain varying amounts of arsenic-Woolson²³⁴ has listed values of 0.4-100 ppm. A similarly wide range, with an average of 5-6 ppm, has been reported for soils that contain arsenic at concentrations that are reflective of the parent rock material from which they were formed. Some soils contain particularly high levels of arsenic. For example, African soils associated with gold deposits or reefs contain between 300 and 5000 ppm As.²³⁴ This association of arsenic with valuable elements has led to suggestions of its use as a geological prospecting marker.^{2,234} An unfortunate consequence of this association is the emission of arsenical gases and particulates (typically As_2O_3) during smelting and mining operations.³⁴² Arsenic is also present in coal, in petroleum, and especially in oil shales²³⁴ (section IX. G.1). It is therefore introduced into the atmosphere as a consequence of fossil fuel utilization. These anthropogenic atmospheric inputs play a role in the global redistribution of arsenic (section VII.A), but the largest accumulations are generally in soils and/or sediments close to the source. The ASARCO smelter (Tacoma, WA) has been the subject of many studies, and these provide a useful perspective on the marine^{387,388} and lacustrine³⁸⁹ distribution of arsenic originating from an industrial point source. A comparison can be made to arsenic cycling in relatively pristine areas.^{390,391}

Pesticides have been applied in amounts as large as 2690 kg of As/ha, resulting in occasionally high residual levels, but Woolson has suggested that 100-200 ppm is more common.²³⁴ Concern about potential arsenic phytotoxicity to subsequent crops, accumulation in foodstuffs, and mobility has focused attention^{31,234,386} on the processes affecting the distribution and speciation of arsenic in soils rather than simply total elemental arsenic concentrations. For example, it is now known that biological volatilization accounts in large part for the eventual loss of arsenic from treated soils. Adsorption also restricts the mobility and availability of the arsenicals that are present.

Arsenic concentrations in freshwater, estuarine, and pelagic sediments have been summarized.^{1,2,234} These levels are much higher in sediments (ppm) than those of the overlying waters (ppb). Most current effort is directed at a better understanding of how arsenic accumulates in sediments and of the factors that control its postdeposition remobilization, migration, and biological availability. It is reasonable to expect that these processes will be speciation dependent. There are, however, certain analytical restrictions on species determination in both soils and sediments.

C. Analytical Considerations

The water contained in sediments or soils (section IX.E) can be removed and analyzed by the same techniques used for aqueous samples. The solid fraction presents an interesting challenge to those who are interested in total elemental content. Speciation information is even more difficult to acquire. Techniques such as neutron activation analysis (NAA) readily provide totals but are not useful in speciation studies.⁸

More common procedures, such as atomic absorption spectroscopy, require that the sample be dissolved before analysis, but soils and sediments are resistant to complete dissolution. Fusion, or the application, at least in part, of hydrofluoric acid will destroy the silicate lattice and liberate all of the constituent elements.^{392,393} Total, but not speciation, information can be aquired in this way. Other chemical treatments³⁹²⁻³⁹⁴ provide different degrees of extraction but do not completely dissolve silicates; these can be selective in that they attack individual sediment fractions.³⁹² Depending on the nature of the extraction, some subsequent speciation may be possible.

The degree to which an element is bound can provide useful information. For example, sediments originate as biologically formed particulates, as precipitates from overlying waters, and as products of continental erosion (lithogenous precipitates).³¹⁶ The material that is dissolved by the less rigorous (no HF) chemical extractions is referred to as nonresidual (or detrital). Further treatment with hydrofluoric acid releases the remaining, or residual (nondetrital) elements—those that reflect the geological origins of the substrate.

Chemical extractions of various types can be used to categorize further the detrital material. Care must be taken in interpreting the results of these so-called selective chemical extractions. The reagents might not be as selective as they are thought to be, and it is possible that an element may be liberated from one phase only to be readsorbed on another before it is analytically determined.³⁹⁵ Nevertheless, selective extraction provides a type of speciation that is important to the development of a biogeochemical cycle.

D. Selective Chemical Extractions

1. Association of Arsenic with Other Elements

Maher³⁹⁶ investigated the distribution of arsenic in some marine sediments by application of two selective extraction procedures and by complete digestion using a mixture of nitric, perchloric, and hydrofluoric acids. The approach and the results are illustrative of the type of information that can be obtained. Total arsenic was determined by hydride generation/carbon furnace AA detection analysis of the solutions from the complete digest. The arsenic concentrations in pelagic (deep ocean) sediments collected off the coast of Africa ranged from 13.9 to 17.9 ppm, similar to the values (6–32 ppm) obtained by other groups for sediments collected in an analogous region³⁹⁷ and to values (1.8-17.7 ppm) for other Atlantic samples.³⁹⁸ Sediments from the Beaulieu River and Southampton estuaries in England had an As content of 16.4-28.7 ppm, intermediate between those (3-15 ppm) reported for other uncontaminated inshore sediments³⁸⁷ and the much higher concentrations (up to 10000 ppm) found for sediments that have been influenced by mining and smelting operations.^{387,388} All total arsenic concentrations were reported on a carbonate-free basis. This gives the amount of arsenic/dry weight of sediment after removal of carbonate by treatment with dilute HCl. Although common in oceanography, it is not always obvious that this practice has been followed.

Maher's extraction schemes³⁹⁶ separated the fractions into exchangeable (adsorbed ions), carbonates (shells, inorganic debris), amorphous Fe-Mn oxides, organics, and residual (primary/secondary minerals). The proportion of As bound to the carbonate, organic, and Mn-Fe oxide phases accounted for 68-84% of the arsenic in pelagic sediments and 66-70% of the arsenic in estuarine sediments. Most of the arsenic (42-58%) was associated with the Fe oxide (sesquioxide) phases. Other extraction schemes, although employing slightly different reagents, indicate that arsenic is distributed among similar fractions in both freshwater and marine sediments.

Lum and Edgar,³⁹⁹ using an extraction scheme developed by Tessier et al.,³⁹³ found that arsenic in a sediment core from Moira Lake (Ontario), which drains an area of extensive gold, silver, and arsenic mining and smelting, was present at elevated levels (up to 807 ppm). The most important solid phases binding arsenic were Mn–Fe oxides, organic matter/sulfides, and, to a lesser extent, carbonates. Huang and Liaw⁴⁰⁰ found that the bulk of sedimentary arsenic in several Canadian prairie lakes resided in the sesquioxide and carbonate (apatite) components. An evaluation of the geographical distribution of arsenic suggested that land erosion and agricultural runoff were the main contributors to the arsenic concentration in the lake sediments.

The consistent appearance of arsenic in the Mn-Fe oxide fraction of sediment extracts has led to suggestions that coprecipitation with these oxides may be involved in the control of dissolved arsenic concentrations in the overlying water column. For example, Seydel⁴⁰¹ noted that geological considerations would be expected to give higher arsenic concentrations in Lake Superior relative to Lake Michigan, but the opposite was observed. Lake Michigan was found to contain 3 times as much arsenic in the water as Lake Superior (average: 1.6 vs 0.5 ppb) and about 4 times as much arsenic in the sediments (15.2 vs 4.1 ppm). The difference was attributed to greater anthropogenic input to Lake Michigan, but this did not explain the arsenic distribution in both lakes, and indeed the basic question relating to aquatic systems-i.e., if the arsenic source (natural watershed, pollution) was outside the lakes, why did the water contain so little and the sediments so much arsenic? Seydel suggested that arsenic did not stay dissolved in the water under oxidizing conditions as long as there was iron present with which it could coprecipitate. Thus arsenic and iron coprecipitated in oxic surface waters, and these precipitates were deposited in the sediments. If bottom waters were anaerobic, iron was reduced, and both elements were redissolved. Ferguson and Gavis summarized similar data and presented an arsenic cycle for a stratified lake in which the association of arsenic and iron is clearly emphasized.44

An alternate explanation for the association of arsenic with Mn-Fe oxides is its preferential adsorption to this phase after the sediments have accumulated. As will be seen shortly (section IX.F.1), this process does occur, and it plays an integral role in the postdepositional remobilization of arsenic. However, it is equally clear that arsenic and iron interact in the overlying waters. For example, Aggett and Roberts⁴⁰² found that laboratory simulations and core sample analysis were consistent with the incorporation of arsenic (and phosphate) into the sediments of Lake Ohakuri (New Zealand) by coprecipitation at the time of formation of the hydrous oxides rather than by adsorption of existing surfaces.

Coprecipitation can be particularly important in estuaries. The flocculation of iron compounds at the saltwater interface to give amorphous precipitates (interchangeably referred to as hydrous oxides, oxyhydroxides, and hydroxides and presented variously as Fe_2O_3 , $Fe(OH)_3$, and FeOOH) has been found to be an important process for the removal of a variety of dissolved elements,³⁹⁵ including arsenic.^{359,403} Under such circumstances, the dissolved arsenic concentrations will not be those calculated by simple mixing of the freshand saltwater components. Alternatively, conservative arsenic behavior may be indicative that coprecipitation has been precluded by low iron concentrations or as a consequence of competition from humic/fulvic-type compounds.⁴⁰³ Arsenic-humic acid interactions have been demonstrated⁴⁰⁴ and at certain pH values may be more important than adsorption to hydrous oxides. Waslenchuk and Windom attributed the conservative behavior of arsenic in the estuaries of several southeastern U.S. rivers to the association of arsenic with low molecular weight organic matter, the blocking of iron colloids by such matter, or both.^{354,403}

The absence of significant quantities of arsenic in association with particulate matter in the open ocean^{317,340,341} makes it more difficult to identify the sources of arsenic in pelagic sediments. Neal et al.³⁹⁷ have shown that a majority of the arsenic in North Atlantic deep-sea sediments is associated with iron and little is of detrital origin. The coprecipitation of dissolved arsenic in the seawater with hydrothermal iron oxy-hydroxides was suggested as a likely source. Other enrichments are also possible.⁴⁶

2. Speciation and Biological Availability

It is rare for studies of arsenic removal from the water column and deposition to sediments to consider individual arsenic species. However, Knox et al.³⁵⁷ proposed an estuarine cycle for inorganic arsenic based on the distribution of As(III) and As(V) in the water column and sediments of the Tamar estuary in southwest England. The area is characterized by high arsenic levels, especially of arsenite, from inputs of disused mine workings at the head of the estuary and by a tidally energetic system that periodically injects sedimentary As(III), As(V), and dissolved manganese into the overlying waters. In a 13-month investigation it was shown that dissolved As(III) was effectively removed at the freshwater/brackish water interface by heterogeneous oxidation (catalyzed by hydrous manganese dioxide) and adsorption onto iron oxyhydroxide. Budgets of both arsenite and arsenate agreed well with the proposed model and with the expected rates of oxidation of As(III) to As(V) by both chemical and microbiological processes.

The relationship between arsenic and iron in sediment extracts may be indicative of at least one of the factors influencing biological availability. For example, Langston⁴⁰³ found that for a variety of England and Wales estuaries, arsenic concentrations in a bivalve, *Scrobicularia plana* (de Costa), were significantly correlated (correlation coefficient 0.82) to sediment concentrations normalized to iron content (i.e., were proportional to As/Fe) than to arsenic sediment concentrations alone (correlation coefficient 0.64). It was suggested that the presence of proportionately larger amounts of a strongly binding substrate such as iron oxides and hydroxide resulted in reduced availability to organisms. This relationship was not found for the polychete *Nereis diversicolor* and the seaweed *Fucus vesiculosus*, for which there were relatively poor correlations (correlation coefficient 0.44 and 0.52, respectively) even between tissue levels and arsenic sediment concentrations. Variation in the uptake of arsenic between biological species is not uncommon,⁴⁰⁵ and it is to be expected that other factors may also determine arsenic availability.

One such factor may be arsenic speciation, but analysis of sediment extracts for individual arsenic compounds has rarely been reported. In part, this may be due to the loss of speciation information as a consequence of the chemical extraction itself. Maher³⁹⁶ sequentially extracted the African coast and English estuarine sediments discussed above with 6 M hydrochloric acid and a 0.1 M sodium hydroxide-1 M sodium chloride solution. The arsenic species in this extract were separated by solvent extraction and ion-exchange chromatography and determined by atomic absorption spectroscopy.⁴⁰⁶ Only 80% of the arsenic so extracted from pelagic sediments could be accounted for as inorganic As, but there was no evidence of methylated species. All of the arsenicals could be characterized in the estuarine sediment extracts as either inorganic (45-90%), monomethyl (4-39%), and dimethyl (4-22%) derivatives. The presence of the methylated arsenic compounds raises the question of whether these species are due to material entering the sediments in this form or to their production by chemical reactions within the sediment. Maher³⁹⁶ could not distinguish between these possibilities since the estuarine sediments could have received anthropogenic (e.g., agricultural) inputs of methylated As compounds. Plankton or other organic remains that may have entered the sediments could have also been the source of these compounds. Hydrolysis of endocellular arsenicals under the extraction conditions would have given MMAA and DMAA. Maher indicated that if this was the case the methyl species should also have been found in the organic-rich pelagic sediments. However, only one of the three pelagic sediments had an organic carbon content (3.08%; others 0.42 and 0.12%) comparable to the three estuarine samples (1.83, 1.17, and 1.72%). There was no suggestion of in situ biomethylation, which is common in soils.^{234,386}

E. Interstitial Water

1. General

The problem of chemical alteration of arsenic speciation during extraction can be eliminated if sediment pore water (interstitial water) is examined. This is the water that is trapped in the sediment pores or interstitial sites during accumulation of sediment particles. Hence, the terms pore water and interstitial water are used interchangeably. It can be separated from the sediment by several methods, but the most common of these employ devices that pressurize a diaphram in order to squeeze the sediment against a 0.45- μ m filter. Different filter sizes can be used but $0.45 \ \mu$ m reflects an operational definition of particulate versus dissolved.

Sometimes filtration is preceded by centrifugation. In intertidal or shallow coastal areas, dialysis bags have been buried in the sediment in order to obtain pore water. Regardless of the technique, it has been found to be essential to the integrity of the speciation that the sediment temperature be maintained at ambient levels throughout the isolation procedures. Interestingly, such precautions are rarely observed in chemical extraction experiments. It might be expected that the exchangeable fraction, obtained in extraction studies by agitation of the sample with a neutral salt solution, 393,396 would isolate the interstitial water speciation equally well. However, leaching and rapid ion-exchange phenomena are known to cause large compositional changes. Presley and Trefry⁴⁰⁷ have reviewed these concepts as well as the general geochemistry of pore water.

In view of the association of arsenic predominantly with the Mn–Fe oxide phase, it might be expected that the interstitial water arsenic would represent only a minor part of sedimentary arsenic. This may be true in terms of absolute concentrations, but it is because of this concentration gradient that the pore water is a sensitive indicator of the chemical interactions between the water and the surrounding solid phases of the sediment. Furthermore, interstitial water provides the main pathway for the diffusion of dissolved species and fluxes across the sediment-water interface. Thus it is the fraction most related to postdepositional remobilization and, possibly, biological availability. Surprisingly, there are few reports of the porewater behavior of arsenic species. This is a subject of increasing importance.

2. Inorganic Arsenicals

Andreae³¹⁷ investigated the arsenic concentration profiles with depth in the pore waters of three sediment cores collected in the deep northeast Pacific and the continental borderland off southern California. The sedimentary environments spanned a wide range of redox potential and biological activity. The northeast Pacific sediments were brown clays, low in organic matter, whereas green mud, oxidized to 60 cm and anoxic below, was obtained from the Santa Catalina Basin. The Santa Barbara Basin provided sediments with high organic content and biological activity, intense sulfate reduction, and low redox potential. Despite these differences the arsenic distributions were remarkably similar. Arsenate dominated arsenite even in the reducing sediments, where a maximum of 20% of the arsenic content was As(III). The profiles were generally featureless, showing slight increases in concentrations with depths up to 85 cm. Andreae suggested that arsenic was released to the pore water during organic matter degradation or iron and manganese dissolution. Adsorption or coprecipitation must have also been important as the total interstitial arsenic concentrations were lower than in the overlying waters. The balance between addition to and removal from the pore water differed for arsenate and arsenite. The As(V) concentrations in the uppermost portion of the sediment were lower than those of the overlying waters (e.g., 1.13 vs 1.69 ppb for the Santa Barbara Basin), suggesting that there was a diffusion of arsenate from the water column to the sediments. Arsenite displayed an opposite gradient (0.25 to 0.15 ppb upward across) the sediment-water interface), indicating a possible net flux of arsenite from the sediments. Andreae found no methylarsenicals (he attempted detection of MMAA, DMAA, TMAO, and the corresponding methylarsines) in the oxic and anoxic sediments. This observation has often been taken as evidence for the absence of in situ biomethylation in aquatic sediments.

Quite different results were obtained by Peterson and Carpenter,⁴⁰⁸ who examined dissolved As(III), As(V), Mn^{2+} , Fe^{2+} , HPO_4^{2-} , NH_4^+ , and H_2S in 12 sediment cores from Puget Sound, Lake Washington, the Washington coast (U.S.A.), and Saanich Inlet (British Columbia, Canada). The pore water arsenic concentration profiles exhibited subsurface maxima with magnitudes of 26-120 ppb, 10-60 times greater than in overlying bottom waters. Below these maxima, the concentrations in marine interstitial waters decreased rapidly, indicative of solid-phase incorporation, whereas the lacustrine pore waters displayed an increase in arsenic concentrations with depth. The surficial arsenic maxima was attributed to the dissolution of solid-phase arsenic in response to the redox gradient between well-mixed surface and the deeper, stagnant, sediments. The magnitude of the dissolved arsenic maxima was correlated (correlation coefficient 0.85) with the solidphase arsenic concentrations for the marine, but not the lacustrine, sediments. The greater coincidence of arsenic with Fe²⁺ porewater maxima rather than Mn²⁺. indicated that arsenic release to pore water was closely associated with the dissolution of iron oxyhydroxide phases. Peterson and Carpenter dismissed any relationship to organic matter degradation but they did note that factors such as rate of diffusion, adsorption, and precipitation must be involved in restricting the arsenic porewater maxima to narrow depth ranges. Redox controls on arsenate and arsenite were not clear. The As(III)/As(V) ratio was variable: <1.0 for Washington coastal environments, and between 1.0 and 4.0 for Puget Sound and Lake Washington. Arsenate was not detectable in Saanich Inlet when bottom waters were anoxic, but As(III)/As(V) equaled 2.8 when slightly oxic conditions prevailed. The difficulties in interpreting this ratio were ascribed to a delicate positioning of the redox equilibrium. A pE range of only -2.9 to -3.5 was calculated for the observed range of As(III)/As(V) values (4.0-0.2). Unfortunately, the equations used to calculate the pE values did not take into account the dominant forms³⁰⁶ of As(III) (H₃AsO₃) and As(V) (HAsO₄²⁻) at the likely interstitial water pH (7.5-8.0).⁴⁰⁷

Edenborn et al.⁴⁰⁹ reported a relationship between the interstitial water distributions of arsenic and iron and the redox potential for some Laurentian Trough sediments. The surficial (3-4 cm) oxidized zone of a sediment core was characterized by positive to slightly negative E_H and low porewater concentrations of Mn^{2+} , Fe^{2+} , and arsenic. Below 4 cm bacterial sulfate reduction began. Coincident with the associated drop in E_H , there were large increases in the amounts of dissolved manganese, iron, and arsenic. Only total arsenic and arsenite were determined, but at a 12–15-cm depth maximum, As(III) accounted for 65–70% of the dissolved arsenic pool (~40 ppb). Laboratory experiments indicated that manganese dissolved at higher E_H than iron and arsenic. The release of the last two was simultaneous and occurred at a sediment redox potential characteristic of the anoxic degradation of organic matter. Chemical alteration of the redox potential in pH-buffered samples of the oxidized surficial sediment samples confirmed the concurrent release of iron and arsenic in response to dropping E_H , but sulfate reduction and the production of sulfide ions were not solely responsible for the release of arsenic to pore waters. However, it was suggested that sulfate reduction was necessary in order to create and maintain a highly reducing environment conducive to rapid iron dissolution. Thermodynamically, iron(III) should be reduced at higher E_H than sulfate. The simultaneous onset of these processes was attributed to slow reduction kinetics of the Fe(III) mineral phases, resulting in iron dissolution at redox values lower than expected.

Redox potentials in sediments are controlled by the bacterial degradation of organic matter in which available oxidants (O₂, NO₃⁻, Mn(IV), Fe(III), SO₄²⁻, etc.) are consumed in a stepwise manner according to the decreasing free energy availability.^{407,410} In sediments with a high rate of sedimentation and high organic content, the organic matter will be rapidly consumed, making it difficult to distinguish the depths at which reduction of the specific oxidants begins. For sediments of low organic content, Reimer and Cornish⁴¹¹ found that the reduction of insoluble iron(III) phases to the more soluble iron(II) species was accompanied by arsenic dissolution at a depth well above the sulfate reduction zone. The E_H values calculated³⁰⁶ from the observed As(III)/As(V) ratios were consistent with the expected, bacterially controlled, redox zones in these, and several different, sediment samples. In contrast, Edenborn et al.⁴⁰⁹ estimated that only 0.1% of the As(V) should have been reduced to As(III) at the E_H values observed in their experiments. Much higher arsenite concentrations were found; this was attributed to bacterial reduction of free or bound arsenate. These calculations appear to be in error. At an E_H of -170 mV, the appropriate equation³⁰⁶ yields an As(III)/As(V) value of $\sim 60\,000$. It is therefore more pertinent to question why any As(V) is present. A similar question has been raised^{350,380} regarding the relative concentrations of arsenite and arsenate in anoxic water column samples. Explanations based on the involvement of arsenic sulfides, and secondary reactions with carbonate, discussed earlier (sections VI and VIII.D.1) are increasingly attractive. This is especially true in view of the excellent agreement between observed and expected redox values in sediments with little free sulfide.411

3. Methylarsenicals

The involvement of sediment bacteria in arsenic speciation has been demonstrated by Reimer and Thompson,⁴¹² who presented the first evidence for in situ biomethylation of arsenic in marine interstitial water. Subsurface arsenic porewater maxima were found for ten sediment cores collected at two British Columbia coastal sites (Rupert Inlet and Alice Arm). The range of dissolved arsenic concentrations was 3-24 ppb in natural sediments. Mine tailings from two different mining operations gave both the lowest (<3 ppb) and the highest (>50 ppb) arsenic levels. In contrast to the correlation reported by Peterson and

Carpenter,⁴⁰⁸ these values displayed only a general relationship with solid-phase arsenic concentrations and were found to be more dependent on the redox nature of the substrate. Although arsenate and arsenite constituted >90% of the dissolved species, every porewater sample contained mono-, di-, and trimethylarsenicals (hydride generation GC/AAS). There was a strong correlation (correlation coefficient >0.9) between the total dissolved arsenic concentrations and Σ MeAs—the sum of the MMAA, DMAA, and TMAO concentrations-indicating that methylation was dependent upon the amount of dissolved arsenic in the interstitial waters. One equation was found to be characteristic of anoxic sediments, while another defined the behavior of Σ MeAs and total dissolved arsenic for the remaining samples. Thus both the dissolution and speciation of arsenic were related more to the nature of the sedimentary environment than simply to solid-phase concentrations.

Methylarsenic compounds have also been recently found in the interstitial water of estuarine sediments, but it was equivocal if they were present as a consequence of in situ microbial methylation or from an alternate source. Ebdon et al.⁴¹³ collected pore water at five Tamar estuary sites over a 4-month period. Porewater samples were obtained by burying cellulose acetate dialysis bags containing a known volume of deoxygenated, purified water into the surficial sediments at low tide and allowing them to equilibrate for 7 days. Subsequent analysis for total inorganic arsenic, $(CH_3)As(O)(OH)_2$, and $(CH_3)_2As(O)(OH)$ was accomplished by hydride generation GC/AAS. The total inorganic arsenic concentrations of 5-60 ppb compared favorably to those of Knox et al.³⁵⁷ Of particular interest was the presence of MMAA and DMAA in all samples.⁴¹³ Although the concentrations were low, 0.04-0.70 ppb, accounting for 1-4% of the total dissolved arsenic concentration, this was the first report of methylated arsenic compounds in estuarine pore waters. There was no relationship between the total or relative amounts of either MMAA or DMAA with time of sampling (March-June), seasonal changes in river flow $(9.5-24.9 \text{ m}^3 \text{ s}^{-1})$, pH (7.0-8.2), temperature (8-15)°C), sediment carbon content (3.2-4.5%), or total arsenic (solid phase) concentration (35-78 ppm). However, the proportion of methylated arsenic did increase from the upper estuary to the seaward sites (2-4%), as did the MMAA/DMAA ratio. The source of the methylarsenicals was attributed to either in situ microbial methylation or degradation of organic debris. Ebdon et al.⁴¹³ concluded that phytoplankton and macroalgae would be concentrated seaward and would contain primarily DMAA, opposite to the observed MMAA/ DMAA distribution. This conclusion may be debatable in view of the varying proportions of mono- and dimethylarsenic compounds that are released by different algal species (sections IV and VIII.E). Greater support for the proposal of in situ biomethylation comes from the significant amounts of methylarsenicals that were present at the beginning of the study, even when biological activity in the overlying waters was at a low level.

Other examples of methylarsenicals in sediments are quite limited. Crecelius³⁸⁹ found DMAA (1 ppb), but no MMAA in Lake Washington interstitial water but did not indicate if this sample was obtained from nat-

ural sediments or those influenced by input from the ASARCO smelter. Wong et al.²³³ demonstrated that biomethylation can occur in lacustrine sediments. Sediments from a polluted watershed (Moira River, Ontario) that contained high arsenic concentrations (200-550 ppm) as well as sediments amended with arsenate and arsenite were incubated at 20 °C until a garlic odor signaled the production of methylarsines. MMAA, DMAA, and sometimes TMAO were found in the culture media. Some samples also gave mono-, di-, and trimethylarsines, as did pure bacterial cultures isolated from Lake Ontario. Andreae³⁶ guestioned the generality of these results in view of the elevated arsenic levels at which the experiments were conducted and suggested that bacterial methylation in these cases was a response to extreme arsenic stress. He cited the absence of methylarsenic species in the interstitial water of three northeast Pacific and Californian coast sediment cores and in a marine mud culture experiment conducted by McBride et al.⁸⁰ On the basis of these observations, Andreae³⁶ concluded that excretion by algae and decomposition of deposited algal material were the only important processes leading to the presence of organoarsenicals in natural waters.

The idea that methylarsenicals will only be found in interstitial water when the total arsenic concentrations are elevated has some support from a soil pore water study. MMAA, but not DMAA, was found in soil pore waters of the Tamar valley (the watershed area feeding the same area studied by Ebdon et al.⁴¹³) and other southwest England sites.⁴¹⁴ Arsenate ($\sim 90\%$) and arsenite $(59-77\overline{\%})$ were the dominant species present in aerobic soils and anaerobic soils, respectively. This is in accordance with previous soil studies.²³⁴ Much lower levels of dissolved arsenic, 16-56 ppb, were found in unmineralized aerobic soils, as compared to 80-215 ppb in mineralized areas. With one exception, no MMAA was found in unmineralized areas. From the relative amounts of As(III) and MMAA in the remaining samples, the authors suggested that there was a threshold concentration of arsenite at which monomethylarsonic acid was microbially produced. However, there was no clear relationship between the absolute concentrations of the various arsenic species.

Andreae's conclusion³⁶ regarding biomethylation in the sedimentary environment must also be counterbalanced by the fact that, although the number of studies is small, in every other case where sediment interstitial water has been analyzed for methylarsenic compounds, they have been found.^{389,412,413} Also, the sediments sampled by Reimer and Thompson⁴¹² did not contain elevated solid-phase arsenic levels (9.9-34.1 ppm; average 22.4 ppm); yet methyl species were present in all cases. Decomposed organic matter may be a source of organoarsenicals, but bacterial methylation of inorganic arsenic is equally possible. It would be interesting to know if pore water methylarsenic concentrations are controlled by a balance between methylation and demethylation-similar to what has been found for methylmercury compounds.³²⁹ Clearly additional work is required.

F. Cycling of Arsenic Species

1. Inorganic Arsenic

Aggett and O'Brien⁴¹⁵ and Edenborn et al.⁴⁰⁹ recently



Figure 9. Proposed model for the biogeochemical cycling of arsenic in coastal marine sediments. The dashed line indicates sediment below which free sulfide favors formation of arsenic and iron sulfides. Solid iron species above the line are presumed to contain oxide and hydroxide groups. (a) Sediment deposition; (b) burial; (c) dissolution; (d) diffusion; (e) coprecipitation; (f) diffusion and reaction with sulfide. (Adapted from ref 409 and 415.)

presented essentially identical models to explain the distribution of inorganic arsenic within lacustrine and coastal marine sediments, respectively. The concepts have been extended by Maher⁴⁶ to include the water column. These models illustrate the factors that are known to influence the mobilization and speciation of arsenic within sediments (and soils), as well as the flux of arsenic at the sediment-water interface. These factors have important implications with respect to the biological availability and impact of arsenic. The following discussion provides an overview of the adsorption, homogeneous and heterogeneous redox, and biotransformation reactions that are pertinent to an assessment of the proposed models.

The model for the biogeochemical cycling of arsenic in coastal marine sediments is illustrated in Figure 9, adapted from Edenborn et al.⁴⁰⁹ In both models^{409,415} it is presumed that arsenic is deposited on sediments mainly as iron(III) oxyhydroxide-arsenic complexes and that subsequent reactions are closely tied to the behavior of the iron phase. Selective extraction experiments have demonstrated that arsenic is indeed mainly associated with the manganese-iron oxide extracts, but they rarely distinguish between manganese and iron. However, studies^{408,409,411} of the pore water distributions of dissolved arsenic, Mn^{2+} , and Fe^{2+} have shown that arsenic maxima are more closely related to Fe²⁺ than Mn²⁺. Thus even if significant quantities of arsenic were adsorbed onto, or incorporated into, manganese oxides during early sediment diagenesis,407,410 Mn(IV) would be reduced and the manganese phase dissolved (as Mn^{2+}) before the iron(III). Release of arsenic during this process would likely be followed by rapid readsorption by iron oxyhydroxides. Thus the iron phase would still control the ultimate release of arsenic to pore waters.^{408,409} This is further supported by experiments with birnessite $(\delta$ -MnO₂) that indicate that manganese oxide sorbs little As(V).³²⁷

Similar associations occur in soils as reviewed by Woolson.²³⁴ All of the arsenicals, As(V), As(III), MMAA, and DMAA, form very insoluble complexes in soil systems by interaction with hydrous oxides coating

clay particles.^{31,234,386} Adsorption is related to the concentration, the pH, and the clay type and texture, but generally, the higher the iron content, the greater the adsorption. Once adsorbed, arsenicals are not easily removed. Leachability is limited and movement depends on the rate of application and volume of water passing through the soil. In sediments, compaction forces an upward movement of pore water, but for the most part, redistribution of dissolved arsenic species is controlled by diffusion.⁴⁰⁷

According to the proposed sediment models,^{409,415} the dissolution of the iron phase and its associated arsenic occurs as a consequence of the continued burial of this phase and its eventual response to the gradient from aerobic to anaerobic conditions (Figure 9). The depth of this transition is controlled by the sedimentary redox zones. These are defined by bacterial degradation of organic matter and depend on the rate of sedimentation, the organic carbon content, and the diffusion of oxygen from overlying waters.^{407,410} The simultaneous release of dissolved arsenic and iron into the pore waters is followed by diffusion both upward and downward along concentration gradients. It is assumed that at depth, arsenic reacts with sulfide ions produced in the sulfate reduction zone to give distinct arsenic sulfides, arsenopyrite, or both. Pyrite is undoubtedly involved in the sedimentary cycling of arsenic.⁴¹⁶ However, suggestions^{46,417} that arsenic sulfide compounds are not formed require further consideration. It is possible that there is a balance between insoluble (e.g., As_2S_3) and soluble (e.g., AsS₃³⁻) species (sections VI.B,C). Upward diffusion results in escape into the overlying water column or coprecipitation in the aerobic zone with the reoxidized iron(III) phase.

The models are consistent with the subsurface maxima that have been observed for the arsenic concentration profiles in interstitial water. Less obvious is an explanation for the distribution of As(III) and As(V). Aggett and O'Brien⁴¹⁵ found that in cases where the aerobic-anaerobic transition began near or above the sediment-water interface, arsenite was the major pore water constituent, accounting for up to 90% of the total dissolved arsenic. Surficial sediment samples that had been in contact with well-oxygenated lake water contained 17-27% As(III). In principle, the arsenite/ arsenate profile with depth should be governed by the redox gradient. In fact, Cherry et al.³⁰⁶ suggested that measured concentrations of As(III) and As(V) would be a useful indicator of redox conditions in groundwater and would avoid the difficulties of existing methods such as potential-sensing inert electrodes or analytical determination of other redox-indicator species. The E_H would be simply calculated from the appropriate equations using the observed arsenate and arsenite concentrations. In sediments with low organic carbon and free sulfide ion content, this simple relationship to E_H has been observed⁴¹¹ (section IX.E). However, a number of other factors might also contribute to the relative distribution of arsenite and arsenate in porewater.

Oscarson and co-workers have reported^{327,418} that the oxidation of As(III) to As(V) in lake sediments is essentially an abiotic process, with microorganisms playing a relatively minor role. Experiments with lacustrine sediments and with synthetic Mn(IV) oxide

indicated that manganese was the primary electron acceptor in the conversion of arsenite to arsenate. Although thermodynamically favorable, no reaction was observed between As(III) and Fe(III), presumably because the kinetics of this redox process are comparatively slow.

Arsenate and arsenite also differ in their adsorption characteristics and this will certainly influence porewater mobilizations and subsequent distributions. Pierce and Moore⁴¹⁹ determined isotherms for the adsorption of As(V) and As(III) on amorphous iron hydroxide over the concentration range 10^{-7} – 10^{-3} M (7.5 ppb to 75 ppm) and the pH range 4-10. Significant adsorption of both species ($\sim 35\%$ at pH 4 at 50 ppm added or 50 mmol As/g of absorbent) was observed with rates increasing with concentration and with arsenate greater than arsenite. Although adsorption was rapid, the time scale was on the order of hours rather than seconds, which suggested formation of a specific interaction between the arsenic species and the adsorbent rather than a simple electrostatic process. Nevertheless, it was pointed out⁴¹⁹ that even in fast-flowing rivers, a significant amount of arsenic would be adsorbed as soon as the arsenic species came into contact with the oxide. The adsorption processes followed Langmuir equations, indicating monolayer coverage of the adsorbent up to maximums of 0.5 mmol g⁻¹ As(III) adsorbed at pH 7 and 1.5 mmol g^{-1} (As(V) adsorbed at pH 4 (13.3 μ M; 1000 ppb initial As concentration). The greater adsorption of arsenate than arsenite and the pH dependence (pH 4 optimum for As(V); pH 7 for As(III)) was attributed to the differing pK_a 's and resulting charges of the adsorbing species. The wider pH range over which As(V) is charged and adsorbed, whereas As(III) is not, is consistent with the results of an investigation of the removal of arsenic from geothermal fluids with colloidal ferric hydroxide.420 The adsorption of arsenicals by sediments/soils and suspended particulates and by soils have been reviewed by Hart³⁹⁵ and Woolson,²³⁴ respectively.

The effects of adsorption on the mobility of arsenic in groundwater were considered by Gulens et al.421 They considered the fate of arsenate and arsenite in a confined aguifer with a sequence of redox zones similar to those found in sedimentary environments. It was found that the extent of adsorption varied with the oxidation state of arsenic, the redox environment, and/or the pH of the eluting water. In laboratory elutions through sand columns, it was found that in an oxidizing environment, As(III) was eluted faster (5-6 times) and in greater quantities (~ 8 times) than As(V). Both species were eluted similarly under reducing conditions. The weak retention by the sand of As(III) was considered indicative of a weaker interaction between As(III) and Fe(III) as compared to that between As(V) and Fe(III). The increase in mobility of As(V)under more reducing conditions was attributed to an increase in pH in the water used, to reduction of the higher oxidation state species (Fe(III) to Fe(II); As(V)to As(III)), or to both.

2. Methylarsenicals

The models proposed for the biogeochemical cycling of sedimentary arsenic do not include methylarsenic compounds. Early studies suggested that these species are absent from sediments, but more recently, mono-, di-, and occasionally trimethylated arsenicals have been found in marine and estuarine pore waters (section IX.E). It is not yet clear if in situ biomethylation is a general phenomenon. However, it might be expected that the major controls on sedimentary methylarsenicals will be similar to those that dictate the behavior of arsenic compounds in soils.

The production and fate of organoarsenicals in soils have been studied more extensively because of the agricultural application of these compounds. The salts of methylarsonic and dimethylarsinic acids are employed as herbicides and pesticides, and inorganic compounds, principally metal arsenates, were also widely used. Woolson^{31,234,386} has summarized much of the relevant literature and several points have emerged. For example, when organoarsenicals are applied to soils, they adsorb to, and leach from, clay surfaces (hydrous oxides) in much the same manner as arsenate, the extent of fixation decreasing with increasing numbers of methyl groups bonded to As. Demethylation, methylation, and reduction reactions are all important in controlling the distribution of arsenic compounds. The promotion of these types of transformations by individual organisms is described in section III, but it is important to recognize that in the mixed microbial community of soils these processes can occur concurrently. Typically they are slow and depend on the conditions and the soil type. For example, Woolson and Kearney⁴²² reported that for aerobic soils, 41% of the added DMAA (100 ppm) was converted to arsenate in 24 weeks. A volatile organoarsenical was also formed and was the sole product under anaerobic conditions.^{234,422} In other work, up to 10% of ¹⁴C-labeled MSMA, $CH_3AsO(OH)(O^-)Na^+$, was degraded in 60 days to ${}^{14}CO_2$ and arsenate.^{234,423} Cheng and Focht⁸⁷ found both DMA and AsH₃ in the head space of flasks containing flooded enriched soils treated with MSMA; dimethylarsinic acid was reduced to DMA and AsH₃. No trimethylarsine was detected in contrast to an earlier report⁴²⁴ that sodium [⁷⁴As]arsenate, [¹⁴C]-MMAA, and [¹⁴C]DMAA spiked soils each gave DMA and TMA under both aerobic and anaerobic conditions. In this study, the evolved gases were trapped in KI/I_2 solutions prior to identification, and no AsH₃ or MMA was found. The principal arsenical remaining in the soil appeared to be trimethylarsine oxide. Between 1% and 18% of the activity was transferred to the trapping solutions in 160 days, with slightly greater volatilization observed under aerobic conditions. Even though the amount of volatile arsenicals produced in such reactions is small, the process is presumably continuous and is believed to be an important part of the global arsenic cycle (section VII.A).

The similar, balancing, processes of methylation and demethylation have been found in sediment studies. Wong et al.²³³ reported the release of methylarsines from some sediments incubated with arsenate or arsenite, but the main products were MMAA, DMAA, and, in one instance, TMAO (section IX.E). These compounds have also been detected in pore waters. Demethylation was found to dominate in Menominee River sediments, where improper disposal of industrial wastes led to severe arsenic pollution. Concentrations were as high as 8.0×10^{-2} M in groundwater, 1.6×10^{-5}

Arsenic Speciation in the Environment

M in river water, 8.0×10^{-2} M in sediment pore water, and 4000 ppm in solid sediments. Between 10% and 40% of the pore water arsenic was present as MMAA and DMAA, the balance being inorganic arsenic. Incubated sediment samples spiked with methylarsenicals showed decreases of these species concurrent with increases in inorganic arsenic concentrations. These changes were microbially related as no demethylation of MMAA and DMAA was observed for sterilized controls. It was further demonstrated that the rate of demethylation and the transport of arsenic were affected by adsorption (As(V) > MMAA > DMAA). The interstitial water distribution of arsenic species was successfully modeled^{381,425} by using first-order kinetics and Langmuir adsorption of the reactants and products.

Abiotic methylation of metals and metalloids by reaction with naturally occurring methylating agents has been reported.^{426,427} Methyl iodide formed by the reaction of I⁻ with dimethyl- β -propiothetin (a dimethylsulfonium compound prevalent in marine algae) is widely distributed in the ocean.^{427,428} Thayer et al.^{426,427} reported increased dissolution of arsenic from the reaction of CH_3I with enargite (Cu_3AsS_4) and arsenopyrite (FeAsS), but no methylarsenic compounds were formed. This is not surprising as abiotic methylation of arsenic is unknown (section VI.C). The increased solubility of these arsenic minerals appears to be due to the formation of methyl derivatives of sulfur. Dimethyl sulfide is a common product of the decomposition of algal material^{428,429} and has been associated⁴³⁰ with the characteristic "smell of the sea". The role of sulfur compounds (H₂S, RSH) in altering apparent organoarsenic concentrations has already been discussed (section VI.C).

3. Fluxes at the Sediment-Water Interface

The sediment models for the cycling of arsenic (Figure 9) predict that it will be internally cycled in sediments with an oxic surficial laver^{409,415} and in general act as a trap for dissolved arsenic in the water column. In a laboratory study the toxicity of arsenite to Daphnia magna was found to be reduced when sediment was added, presumably due to arsenite adsorption.⁴³¹ However, Edenborn et al.⁴⁰⁹ have noted that diffusion can occur from sediments, via the pore water, into the overlying water column. High sedimentation rates of easily metabolized organic matter will rapidly consume oxygen, resulting in an oxic layer too thin to trap all of the upward-diffusing arsenic. Polluted sediments, which enhance the concentration gradient between sediments and the water column, will also promote such an upward flux of arsenic. In these cases the sediments can act as a source of arsenic to the water column, to benthic organisms, or to both. There is considerable support for this proposal.

Aggett and O'Brien⁴¹⁵ found that seasonal variations in the arsenic concentrations in Lake Ohakuri (New Zealand) were related to changes in the surficial layers of the sediment. During periods of intense stratification, the anoxic region of the sediments rose to the vicinity of the sediment-water interface, resulting in diffusion of arsenic, principally as As(III), to the overlying water. This caused a temporary increase of 10-20% in the arsenic concentration in the hypolimnion. The extent to which both As(V) and As(III) entered the water column was dependent on the length of the stratification period. Much of the "extra" arsenic was reburied upon the intrusion of oxygenated waters. The concurrent formation of an oxic surficial sediment layer once again contained the interstitial arsenic by adsorption on hydroxyiron(III) species.

In related work, Brannon and Patrick⁴³² have investigated the processes influencing the fixation, transformation, and mobilization of arsenic in dredged sediments—those that are removed, transported, and discharged to land and water. Indigenous arsenic and As(V) added to sediment samples were found to be largely associated with the Mn/Fe/Al oxide phase. Anaerobic incubation of amended sediments resulted in considerable interstitial water enrichments of As(V), As(III), and unidentified organic arsenic compounds. The latter were determined by the difference between the total arsenic content and that calculated after passing the effluent of the hydride generation apparatus through a concentrated sulfuric acid trap to remove alkylarsines. Enrichment factors (amended concentration/unamended concentration) were as high as 72 for As(V), 3350 for As(III), and 1542 for organic As. Similar trends were observed in the exchangeable phase. Arsenite was also the predominant dissolved arsenic species in unamended sediments. It was concluded that when anaerobic sediment is in contact with anaerobic water, releases of both As(III) and organic As should occur. Short-term leaching experiments indicated that when anaerobic sediments are physically mixed such as by dredging operations or by turbulence from passing ships, As(III) would be released in proportion to the amount of arsenic in the interstitial water and exchangeable phases. This is consistent with the assumption that arsenic in these phases is the most mobile. Long-term leaching experiments indicated that releases of arsenic will persist for 6 months under agitated, aerobic conditions. Particularly interesting were the substantial releases of organic arsenic throughout the leaching period-indicative of continued biomethylation. The extent of the long-term arsenic releases were related to sediment total iron, extractable iron, or $CaCO_3$ concentrations, but not to the total sediment arsenic concentrations nor to the arsenic concentration in any of the chemically extracted phases.

Very similar results were obtained by Clement and Faust⁴³³ in laboratory experiments with arsenic-contaminated sediments obtained from Tulpehocken Creek (Pennsylvania). Adsorption/desorption equilibria greatly influenced the amount of dissolved arsenic in simulated reservoirs, with anaerobic conditions giving about 10 times more arsenic (principally as arsenite) than aerobic systems. Faust et al.434 confirmed these observations in a field study of the bottom sediments and waters of the Maurice River, its tributaries, and Union Lake (New Jersey). The major transport and distribution of arsenic occurred from arsenic-contaminated sediments. Seasonal variations showed that arsenite dominated in the warm months when anaerobic conditions prevailed in the hypolimnetic waters. As(V)was found in the highest concentrations in both sandy and organic aerobic sediments. There was also evidence of in situ methylation, but inorganic species accounted for up to 88% of the total arsenic in the sediments.

4. Biological Availability

The above results are consistent with the proposed biogeochemical models. Adsorption to sediments appears to play a major role in the control of aquatic arsenic concentrations, but remobilization of sedimentary arsenic can occur. Arsenic is principally associated with the bound phase but the interstitial water offers an avenue for the input of arsenic into the overlying water column. The extent of this diffusive input and the speciation of the arsenic involved will depend on the degree of bottom water oxygenation, the sedimentation rate, and the organic content of the sedimenting material. It seems reasonable that the uptake of arsenic by benthic organisms will be related to the levels of arsenic in the surficial pore waters and perhaps show preferential assimilation of individual arsenic species. However, only total arsenic concentrations have been used to evaluate the impact of sedimentary arsenic, and the results are confusing. It has been discussed elsewhere in this article (sections IV.C and IX.D.2) that there is only a rare correspondence between the total arsenic content of sediments and those of tissues. The factors controlling the incorporation of arsenic into shells are also unclear.

Braman and Foreback¹⁶ were the first to note that methylarsenicals are present in sea shells and even in sedimentary rock. Others have reported a high incorporation of $[^{74}As]$ arsenate in the shell of the snail Nuccella lapillus²⁰⁸ (section IV.C). Recent studies on the shells of clams and whelks reveal a surprising variation in arsenic content.¹⁶⁷ For example, for the soft-shell clam (Myna arenaria) the range to date is 0.4-26.3 ppm (dry weight), with the maximum value found in clams from a pristine wilderness area with total sediment arsenic concentrations of ~ 16 ppm. An intermediate value of 4.4 ppm was found for the same clam living on the edge of a mine slag heap (50 ppm As in sediments). These values also do not correlate with the arsenic content of the soft tissue of the living animal. The major arsenical present in the shell is arsenate, although there are some methylarsenicals.435

Arsenic is also found elsewhere in bivalves. Mussels such as Mytilus galloprovincialis incorporate arsenic in the byssus,¹⁶⁷ the threads that attach the mollusk to rocks and other stationary objects. Perhaps this incorporation serves as a mechanism of detoxication, related to the well-known human capability to incorporate arsenic from all types of exposure into growing hair.^{436,437} Speciation studies would be valuable.

G. Arsenic Compounds in and from Fossil Fuels and Oil Shales

1. Concentration and Speciation

Arsenic is found in fossil fuels such as coal; the mean arsenic content of U.S. bituminous coals is 150 ppm,⁴³⁸ and the average arsenic content of 799 coals of varying rank is 15 ppm.⁴³⁹ An average value of 0.015 ppm is given for oil,⁴⁴⁰ although higher average numbers of up to 0.263 ppm are quoted.⁴³⁹ Speciation studies have been made only on oil shales and shale oils.⁴⁴¹⁻⁴⁴⁵ However, there appears to be renewed interest in the processing of oil shale,⁴⁴⁶ so the work described below is environmentally important. Extraction of an oil shale, specifically the NBS standard reference material from the Green River formation, with methanol removes ~20% of the total initial arsenic content of 20 ppm (most of the arsenic in the shale is associated with pyrite⁴³⁹). The presence of methylarsonic acid and phenylarsonic acid (C₆H₅AsO-(OH)₂), arsenate, and an unknown neutral organo-arsenical in the extract was established by using HPLC/GFAA with an anion-exchange column. The organoarsenicals were derivatized with 3-methylcatechol to afford **22**, which are volatile enough for GC/mass



spectrometric identification.^{444,447} A related derivative of ethylene glycol has been used for the determination of methylarsonate by gas chromatography.⁴⁴⁸ Similarly, arsenate was verified as the volatile tris(trimethylsilyl) derivative.⁴⁴² (There may be some problems with applying this procedure⁴⁴⁹ to other arsenicals.⁴⁴⁸) Another report describes the presence of arsenate, CH₃AsO-(OH)₂, (CH₃)₂AsO(OH), but no PhAsO(OH)₂ from a similar sample.⁴⁴⁵ It has been suggested⁴⁴⁴ that this discrepancy may be due to differences in geological site and sample maturity.

Shale oil is recovered by controlled pyrolysis of the oil shale; surface (retort) and in situ techniques are employed. The oil from these two processes is accompanied by so-called "retort water" and "process water", respectively. This waste water contains arsenic in the concentration range 5–15 ppm.⁴⁵⁰ HPLC/GFAA studies indicate that the same arsenicals found in the oil shale are found in the water. Typical results are as follows:⁴⁴³ retort water, CH₃AsO(OH)₂ (0.10 ppm), PhAsO(OH)₂ (0.36 ppm), PhAsO(OH)₂ (0.10 ppm), arsenate (0.44 ppm), and unidentified arsenicals.

A sample of shale oil (from the Paraho surface retort; 23 ppm total arsenic) was extracted with aqueous bicarbonate or benzene. The extracts contained inorganic arsenicals and CH₃AsO(OH)₂. HPLC studies of organic extracts on size-exclusion columns reveal that the arsenic compounds coelute with the iron and have high molecular weights.⁴⁴⁰ It is believed that oil shale, actually a kerogen, was formed from the accumulation of algae, plant, and animal material deposited at the bottom of freshwater lakes over 50 million years ago. Thus it is not unexpected to find some methylarsenicals in this fossil fuel precursor. It is interesting that methylarsonate rather than the more common dimethylarsinate is found in extracts of shale oil, in waste water, and in extracts of a sample of oil shale.⁴⁴⁴ This may be because the dimethyl species is harder to extract from these complex matrices.

The origin of the phenylarsonic acid is more intriguing. Biological phenylation of arsenic, or any other element, is unknown, and it is possible that this arsonic acid is produced by a chemical reaction between inorganic arsenic and a benzene derivative during the formation of the oil shale. A reaction of the type outlined in eq 11 would be a possible candidate. This is the

$$ArBr + As(OH)_3 \xrightarrow{OH} ArAsO(OH)_2 + HBr$$
 (11)

Rosenmund reaction, analogous to the Meyer reaction of eq 1,¹⁰⁸ but it is not a route of great practical utility.

X-ray absorption spectroscopy using synchrotron radiation appears to be useful for the in situ analysis of the arsenic species in oil shales.⁴⁵¹ The As absorption edge was used to distinguish between As(V) species with oxygen and carbon bonds and more reduced compounds with As-S or As-M ligation. The relative amounts of these types of arsenic varied with the type of shale. Rundle Munduran and Brazilian Iratic shales primarily contained oxidized and reduced arsenic species, respectively. Green River oil shale included both species. Concentration of the kerogen in this shale by treatment with HCl and HF indicated selective removal of the oxidized arsenic species. X-ray absorption promises to be useful in the analysis of other solid-phase samples.

Arsenic can be volatilized from retorted oil shales in what has been shown to be a microbially mediated process.^{452,453} Experiments with soils and oil shales demonstrated different responses to added nutrients. In soil, arsenic volatilization showed a direct relationship to nutrient levels and microbial growth, whereas a threshold response to available nutrients was evident for shale. The addition of retort process water to shale gave arsenic volatilization without other nutrients. Surprisingly, the presence of retort process water resulted in decreased volatilization from shales amended with DMAA and MMAA but not sodium arsenate. The extent of volatilization was quite small (<3% in 15 weeks) even in the presence of nutrients at higher than ambient levels. However, it was suggested that continuous low-level volatilization from organic-rich microenvironments might have disposal implications. The volatile arsenicals were not identified, but in view of this concern it is instructive to compare the similar, or higher, levels of arsines that are lost from soils.²³⁴

2. Behavior of Coal Fly Ash

Coal produces up to 30% of its weight as fly ash after combustion, and increased coal usage presents problems regarding the disposal of this material.⁴⁵⁴ Arsenic is enriched on fly ash particles as a consequence of the condensation of volatile arsenic species onto the surfaces of the particles. There is concern that leaching of this arsenic will result in contamination of aquatic disposal sites. While studies have shown that adsorption, dissolution, and precipitation are important in controlling desorbed arsenic concentrations, there is considerable variation among fly ash samples.

Turner⁴⁵⁵ found that pond effluents from 12 coal ash disposal systems contained variable quantities of dissolved arsenic (0.5–130 ppb), but there was no relationship between these values and the arsenic content (30–222 ppm) of the fly ash. In a leaching experiment with one sample, arsenic was initially released mainly as As(III), but even though the dissolved arsenic concentration continued to increase, arsenite decreased. Adsorption, or, more likely, catalytic oxidation, appeared to be responsible. Other work suggested that As₂O₃ should be a predominant component of fly ash, but this could not be confirmed as a general property of the samples investigated by Turner. Breslin and Duedall⁴⁵⁴ found that both As(V) and As(III) leached from a different fly ash, but arsenate was predominant (77%) in this case. There was a tendency in both studies for increased arsenic dissolution with increasing pH, but exceptions were found. The fly ash samples themselves demonstrated acidic or basic characteristics when added to distilled water, probably as a result of different surface coatings. Considering these differences, it is not surprising that inconsistent behavior was observed.

Despite variable initial behavior, there is evidence that the ultimate fate of leached arsenic will be controlled by E_H , pH, and adsorption to hydrous oxides, i.e., the same factors that control arsenic from any source. Crecelius et al.³⁰⁷ found that the distribution of arsenic species in a reservoir contaminated by arsenic discharged from a coal fly ash pond was consistent with a geochemical (thermodynamic) model. However, equal amounts of As(III) and As(V) were present in interstitial water. Further work is required to evaluate the influence of sedimentary deposits of fly ash material which may become acidic or basic, possibly altering normal diagenesis.

H. Influence of Acid Rain

Acid precipitation, which is due in part to coal combustion and smelting operations, is of increasing concern to environmentalists. The responsible anthropogenic processes are also the main contributors of atmospheric arsenic. Increased acidity in the atmosphere, the aquatic environment, and soils may influence the environmental impact of arsenic, but the nature and extent of this influence are largely unknown. In principle, knowledge of the pH dependence of the major controls on arsenic speciation would suffice, but it is recognized that there is a multiplicity of ways in which these factors can interact.⁴⁵⁶⁻⁴⁵⁸

Wood⁴⁵⁸ has suggested, on the basis of standard reduction potentials, that acidification will result in differences in the reactivity of arsenic oxyanions. However, this approach does not take into account the kinetic aspects of interconversion nor does it include the response of microbially induced redox transformations.⁴⁵⁷ Mushak⁴⁵⁷ has presented a useful overview of the current knowledge on this subject. Increased solubilization of the airborne, particulate form of arsenic, changes in the microbial composition of water and soils, and alterations of the adsorption behavior of arsenic species will all influence arsenic concentrations and speciation. The importance of iron oxides in the control of aquatic arsenic concentrations and in the cycling of arsenic in soils and sediments has been described elsewhere in this review. Mushak points out that increased acidity will result in decreased stability of amorphous $Fe(OH)_3$ and thus changes in the binding efficiency for arsenicals. This could result in major changes in arsenic distributions. However, as our understanding of the various biological, chemical, and geological processes that constitute the arsenic biogeochemical cycle grows, so will our ability to predict the response of this cycle to changes like acid rain.

Acknowledgments. We thank the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada, the Canadian Department of National Defence (Academic Research Program), and the Canadian Department of Fisheries and Oceans for financial support.

References

- National Research Council. Arsenic; National Academy of Sciences: Washington, DC, 1977; p 16.
 Boyle, R. W.; Jonasson, I. R. J. Geochem. Explor. 1973, 2, Oct.
- 251
- (3) Chilvers, D. C.; Peterson, P. J. In Lead, Mercury, Cadmium and Arsenic in the Environment; Hutchinson, T. C., Meema, K. M., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1987; p 279.
- (4) Lantzy, R. J.; MacKenzie, F. T. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 1979, 43, 511. Walsh, P. R.; Duce, R. A.; Fasching, J. L. J. Geophys. Res.
- (5)1979, 84, 1719
- (6) MacKenzie, F. T.; Lantzy, R. J.; Paterson, V. Math. Geol. 1979.11.99
- (7) Edelstein, D. L. In Mineral Facts and Problems; U.S. Department of the Interior: Washington, DC, 1985; Bulletin 675, p 1
- (8) Irgolic, K. J.; Stockton, R. A.; Chalrabort, D. "Determination of Arsenic and Arsenic Compounds in Water Supplies". In Arsenic: Industrial, Biomedical, Environmental Perspec-Arsenic: Industrial, Biomedical, Environmental Tensori-tives; Lederer, W. H., Fensterheim, R. J., Eds.; Van Nost-rand: New York, 1983; p 282.
 (9) Federal-Provincial Working Group on Drinking Water, Guidelines for Canadian Drinking Water Quality, Canadian Component Bublishing Control Supply and Services Canada
- Guidelines for Canadian Drinking Water Quality, Canadian Government Publishing Centre, Supply and Services Canada, Hull, Quebec, Canada, Catalogue No. H48-10/1978, 1979.
 (10) Challenger, F. Chem. Rev. 1945, 36, 315.
 (11) Gosio, B. Arch. Ital. Biol. 1893, 18, 253.
 (12) Gosio, B. Arch. Ital. Biol. 1901, 35, 201.
 (13) Biginelli, D. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1901, 31, 58.
 (14) Challenger, F.; Higginbottom, C.; Ellis, L. J. Chem. Soc. 1933, 95

- Shadegg, S. Clare Booth Luce, A Biography; Simon and Schuster: New York, 1970.
 Braman, R. S.; Foreback, C. C. Science (Washington, D.C.)
- 1973, 182, 1247
- 1973, 102, 1247.
 (17) (a) Greenwood, N. N.; Earnshaw, A. Chemistry of the Elements; Pergamon: New York, 1984. (b) Vogel, A. I. A Textbook of Qualitative Chemical Analysis; Longmans, Green and Co.: New York, 1951; pp 162-168.
 (18) Knowles, F. C.; Benson, A. A. TIBS 1983, May, 178.
 (19) Wood, J. M. Naturwissenschaften 1975, 62, 357.
 (20) McBride, B. C.; Wolfe, R. S. Biochemistry 1971, 10, 4312.
 (21) Zingaro, R. A.; Irgolic, K. J. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1975, 765.

- (22) Goddard, A. E. In A Text-Book of Inorganic Chemistry; Friend, J. N., Ed.; Charles Griffin and Co.: London, 1930; Vol. XI.

- (23) Sarquis, M. J. Chem. Educ. 1979, 56, 815.
 (24) Levinson, A. S. J. Chem. Educ. 1977, 54, 98.
 (25) Hedberg, K.; Hughes, E. W.; Waser, J. Acta Crystallogr. 1961, 14, 369.
- (26) Cowley, A. H.; Lasch, J. G.; Norman, N. C.; Pakulski, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1983, 105, 5506.
 (27) Marsmann, H. C.; Van Wazer, J. R. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1970, 00000
- 92. 3969.

- 92, 3969.
 (28) Loehr, T. M.; Plane, R. A. Inorg. Chem. 1968, 7, 1708.
 (29) National Research Council. Arsenic: National Academy of Sciences: Washington, DC, 1977.
 (30) The Effects of Arsenic in the Canadian Environment; Na-tional Research Council of Canada: Ottawa, 1978.
 (31) Woolson, E. A., Ed. Arsenical Pesticides; ACS Symposium Socies 7: American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1975.
- Series 7; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1975. Anke, M.; Schneider, H. J.; Brueckner, C., Eds. Spurene-
- (32)lem.-Symp.: Arsen, 3rd, 1980, Friedrich-Schiller-University, Jena, 1980.
- (33) Arsenic: Industrial, Biomedical, Environmental Perspectives (Proc. Arsenic Symp. 1981); Lederer, W. H., Fensterheim, R. J., Eds.; Van Nostrand: New York, 1983.
 (34) Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19. (33)

- (34) Einki, V. G. Hossinki, New York, 1983.
 (35) Topics in Environmental Health: Biological and Environmental Effects of Arsenic; Fowler, B. A., Ed.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1983; Vol. 6.
 (36) Andreae, M. O. In Organometallic Compounds in the Environment; Craig, P. J., Ed.; Wiley: New York, 1986.
 (37) Organometals and Organometalloids, Occurrence and Fate in the Environment; Brinckman, F. E., Bellama, J. M., Eds.; ACS Symposium Series 82; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1978.
 (38) Thayer, J. S. Organometallic Compounds and Living Organisms; Academic Press: New York, 1984.
 (39) Brinckman, F. E.; Fish, R. H., Eds. DOE/NBS Workshop Proceedings, NBS Special Publication 618, 1981.
 (40) (a) Craig, P. J. In Comprehensive Organometallic Chemistry; Wilkinson, G., Stone, F. G. A., Abel, E. W., Eds.; Pergamon: Oxford, 1982; Vol. 2, p 979. (b) The Biological Alkylation of

Cullen and Reimer

Heavy Elements; Craig, P. J., Glockling, F., Eds.; Special Publication No. 66; Royal Society of Chemistry: London, 1988

- Thayer, J. S. J. Organomet. Chem. 1974, 76, 265 (41)
- Thayer, J. S.; Brinckman, F. E. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 1982, (42)20, 313.
- Penrose, W. R. CRC Crit. Rev. Environ. Control 1974, 465. (43)
- (44) Ferguson, J. F.; Gavis, J. Water Res. 1972, 6, 1259.
 (45) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Experientia 1987, 43, 553.
- (a) Maher, W. Biol. Trace Elem. Res. 1984, 6, 159. (b) Maher, W. Butler, E. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 2, 191. (46)
- (47) Environmental Health Criteria for Arsenic: World Health Organization: Geneva, 1981.

- Organization: Geneva, 1981.
 (48) Challenger, F. Adv. Enzymol. 1951, 12, 429.
 (49) Challenger, F. Q. Rev., Chem. Soc. 1955, 9, 255.
 (50) Challenger, F.; Bywood, R.; Thomas, P.; Hayward, B. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 1957, 69, 514.
 (51) Challenger, F. In Organometals and Organometalloids, Occurrence and Fate in the Environment; Brinckman, F. E., Bellama, J. M., Eds.; ACS Symposium Series 82; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1978; p 1.
 (52) Thom, C.; Raper, K. B. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1932, 76, 548
- 548.
- (53) British Pharmacopoeia, Constable, London, 1948.
- (54) Da Costa, E. W. B. Appl. Microbiol. 1972, 23, 46.
 (55) Phillips, S. E. Ph.D. Thesis, Portland State University, 1974. (56)Phillips, S. E.; Taylor, M. L. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 1976,
- 32.392
- (57)
- Irvine, J.; Jones, E. B. C. J. Inst. Wood Sci. 1975, 7, 20. Levi, M. P. Br. Wood Pres. Assn. An. Conv. Rec. 1969, 113. Merrill, W.; French, D. W. Proc. Minn. Acad. Sci. 1964, 31, (58)
- (59) 105.
- (60) Green, M. M.; Kestell, N. H. Rep. Vet. Res. S. Afr. 1918, 7/8, 701.
- (61) Summers, A. O.; Silver, S. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 1978, 32, 637.
- (62) Rosenberg, H.; Gerdes, R. G.; Chegwidden, K. J. Bacteriol. 1977, 131, 505. (63) Smith, H. W. J. Gen. Microbiol. 1978, 109, 49

- (63) Smith, H. W. J. Gen. Microbiol. 1978, 109, 49.
 (64) Willsky, R.; Malamy, M. H. J. Bacteriol. 1980, 144, 366.
 (65) Silver, S. DOE/NBS Workshop Proceedings, NBS Special Publication 618, 1981, p 301.
 (66) Hedges, R. W.; Baumberg, S. J. Bacteriol. 1973, 115, 459.
 (67) Blasco, F.; Ducet, G.; Azoulay, E. Biochemie 1976, 58, 351.
 (68) Brünnich, J. C. Rep. Aust. Ass. Adv. Sci. 1909, 12, 129.
 (69) Green, H. H. Rep. Vet. Res. S. Afr. 1918, 5/6, 595.
 (70) Turner, A. W. Nature (London) 1949, 164, 76.
 (71) Turner, A. W. J. Coun. Sci. Ind. Res. Aust. 1943, 16, 129.
 (72) Turner, A. W. Aust. J. Biol. Sci. 1954, 7, 452.
 (73) Legge, J. W.; Turner, A. W. Aust. J. Biol. Sci. 1954, 7, 496.
 (74) Legge, J. W. Aust. J. Biol. Sci. 1954, 7, 504.
 (75) Osborne, F. H.; Ehrlich, H. L. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 1976, 41,

- Osborne, F. H.; Ehrlich, H. L. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 1976, 41, (75)295.
- (76) Mandel, H. G.; Mayerdak, J. S. Fed. Proc., Fed. Am. Soc. Exp. Biol. 1962, 21, 179.
 (77) Ehrlich, H. L. Econ. Geol. 1963, 58, 991.
 (78) Ehrlich, H. L. Econ. Geol. 1964, 59, 1306.
 (79) Marga D. L. Hainbach M. S. (2010)

- Myers, D. J.; Heimbrook, M. E.; Osteryoung, J.; Morrison, S. (79)M. Environ. Lett. 1973, 5, 53.
- (80) McBride, B. C.; Merilees, H.; Cullen, W. R.; Pickett, A. W. ACS Symp. Ser. 1982, No. 82, 94. Johnson, D. L. Nature (London) 1972, 240, 44.
- (81)
- (82)Crecelius, E. A. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1977, 18, 227.
- (83) Rowland, I. R.; Davies, M. J. J. Appl. Toxicol. 1981, 1, 278.
 (84) Forsberg, C. W. Can. J. Microbiol. 1978, 24, 36.
 (85) McBride, B. C.; Edwards, T. L. Biological Implications of
- Metals in the Environment; ERDA Symposium Series 42; ERDA: Oak Ridge, TN, 1975; p 1. (86) Freeman, M. C. N. Z. J. Mar. Freshwater Res. 1985, 19, 277.
- Cheng, C. N.; Focht, D. D. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 1979, 38, 494. (87)
- (88) Yamauchi, H.; Yamamura, Y. Chem. Abstr. 1982, 96, 33494z.
 (89) Smith, H. R.; Cameron, E. J. Ind. Eng. Chem. (Anal.) 1933, 5.400
- (90) Pool, J. F. Pharm. Weekbl. 1912, 49, 878.
 (91) Challenger, F.; Lisle, D. B.; Dransfield, P. B. J. Chem. Soc. (91) 1954, 1760.

- 1954, 1760.
 (92) Cullen, W. R.; Froese, C. L.; Lui, A.; McBride, B. C.; Patmore, D. J.; Reimer, M. J. Organomet. Chem. 1977, 139, 61.
 (93) Bird, M. L.; Challenger, F.; Charlton, P. T.; Smith, J. O. Biochem. J. 1948, 43, 78.
 (94) Cullen, W. R.; Manji, H.; McBride, B. C.; Pickett, A. W.; Reglinski, J. Appl. Organomet. Chem., in press.
 (95) Challenger, J.; Higginbottom, C. J. Biochem. 1935, 29, 1757.
 (96) Challenger, F.; Rawlings, A. A. J. Chem. Soc. 1936, 264.
 (98) Cox, D. P.; Alexander, M. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1973, 9, 84.

- (99) Cox, D. P.; Alexander, M. Appl. Microbiol. 1973, 25, 408. (100) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Pickett, A. W. Appl. Organo-
- met. Chem., submitted.
- (101) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Reimer, M. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1979, 21, 157.
 (102) Cullen, W. R.; Erdman, A. E.; McBride, B. C.; Pickett, A. W.
- J. Microbiol. Methods 1983, 1, 297. (103) Pickett, A. W.; McBride, B. C.; Cullen, W. R.; Manji, H. Can. J. Microbiol. 1981, 27, 773.
- (104) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Pickett, A. W. Can. J. Microbiol. 1979, 25, 1201.
- (105) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Pickett, A. W.; Reglinski, J. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 1984, 47, 443.
 (106) Vidal, F. V.; Vidal, V. M. V. *Mar. Biol. (Berlin)* 1980, 60, 1.
 (107) Button, D. K.; Dunker, S. S.; Morse, M. L. J. Bacteriol. 1973, 113, 599
- (108) Cullen, W. R. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 1966, 4, 145.
- du Vigneaud, V.; Cohn, M.; Chandler, J. P.; Schenck, J. R.; Simmonds, S. J. Biol. Chem. 1941, 140, 625. (109)
- Cantoni, G. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1953, 204, 403. Simmonds, S.; Keller, E. B.; Chandler, J. P.; du Vigneaud, V. (111)J. Biol. Chem. 1950, 183, 191.
- (112) Edwards, T.; Merilees, H. L.; McBride, B. C. J. Chromatogr. (112) Edwards, 1., Mernees, M. E., McEnder, P. S. M. M. 1975, 106, 210.
 (113) Antonio, T.; Chopra, A. K.; Cullen, W. R.; Dolphin, D. H. J. Inorg. Nucl. Chem. 1979, 41, 1220.
 (114) Taylor, C. D.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1974, 249, 4879.
 (115) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Reglinski, J. J. Inorg. Bio-chem 1984 21 45.

- chem. 1984, 21, 45. (116) Cullen, W. R.; McBride, B. C.; Reglinski, J. J. Inorg. Bio-
- chem. 1984, 21, 179.
- (117) Cohen, A.; King, H.; Strangeways, W. I. J. Chem. Soc. 1931, 3043
- (118) Reglinski, J.; Smith, W. E.; Sturrock, R. D. Magn. Reson. Med. 1988, 6, 217.
- (119) Reglinski, J., personal communication.
 (120) Rabenstein, D. L.; Backs, S. J.; Isab, A. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1981, 103, 2836.

- (121) Holm, R. H. Chem. Rev. 1987, 87, 1401.
 (122) Puntoni, V. Ann. Ig. 1917, 27, 293.
 (123) Cullen, W. R.; Kent, D.; McBride, B. C., unpublished results.
 (124) Shariatpanahi, M.; Anderson, A. C.; Abdelghani, A. A. J. Environ. Sci. Health, Part B 1981, B16, 35.
 (125) Shariatpanahi, M.; Anderson, A. C.; Abdelghani, A. A.; Engende, A. L. J. Brodectorization for Context A. Barry, S. (125) Shariatparalit, M., Anderson, A. C., Abdelghani, A. A., Englande, A. J. In Biodeterioration 5; Oxley, T. A., Barry, S., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1983.
 (126) Shariatpanahi, M.; Anderson, A. C.; Abdelghani, A. A. Trace Subst. Environ. Health 1982, 16, 170.
- (127) Pickett, A. W.; McBride, B. C.; Cullen, W. R. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 2, 479.
- (128) Parris, G. E.; Brinckman, F. E. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1976, 10. 1128
- Merijanian, A.; Zingaro, R. A. Inorg. Chem. 1966, 5, 187. Whitfield, F. B.; Freeman, D. J.; Shaw, K. J. Chem. Ind. (London) 1983, 786. Wood, J. M.; Wolfe, R. S. Biochemistry 1966, 5, 3598. (129)(130)
- (131)
- (132) McBride, B. C.; Wolfe, R. S. Adv. Chem. Ser. 1971, No. 105,
- (133) Taylor, C. D.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1974, 249, 4886.

- (133) Taylor, C. D.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Biol. Chem. 1974, 249, 4886.
 (134) McBride, B. C.; Wolfe, R. S. Biochemistry 1971, 10, 2317.
 (135) Wolfe, R. S.; Higgins, I. J. In Microbial Biochemistry, Int. Rev. Biochem.; Quale, J. R., Ed.; University Park Press: Baltimore, 1979; Vol. 21, p 267.
 (136) Wood, J. M.; Moura, I.; Moura, J. J. G.; Santos, M. H.; Xavier, A. V.; LeGall, J.; Scandellari, M. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1982, 216, 303.
 (137) Van der Meijden, P.; Heythuysen, H. J.; Pouwels, A.; Hou-
- (137) Van der Meijden, P.; Heythuysen, H. J.; Pouwels, A.; Houwen, F.; Drift, C.; van der Vogels, G. D. Arch. Microbiol. 1983, 134, 238
- (138) Fox, G. E.; Magrum, L. J.; Balch, W. E.; Wolfe, R. S.; Woese, C. R. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1977, 74, 4537.
 (139) Lehninger, A. L. Biochemistry; Worth: New York, 1970.
 (140) Weisiger, R. A.; Pinkus, L. M.; Jakoby, W. B. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1980, 29, 2885.

- Pharmacol. 1980, 29, 2885.
 (141) Cullen, W. R.; Dolphin, D. H.; Hoffmann, D.; Trip, E. Can. J. Chem. 1983, 62, 2136.
 (142) Romesser, J. A.; Wolfe, R. S. J. Bacteriol. 1982, 158, 840.
 (143) Wolfe, R. S., personal communication.
 (144) Schrauzer, G. N.; Seck, J. A.; Holland, R. J.; Beckham, T. M.; Rubin, E. M.; Sibert, J. W. Bioinorg. Chem. 1972, 2, 93.
 (145) Cullen, W. R.; Dolphin, D. H.; Einstein, F. W. B.; Mihichuk, L. M.; Willis, A. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1979, 101, 6898.
 (146) Irgolic, K. J.; Banks, C. H.; Bottino, N. R.; Chakraborti, D.; Gennity, J. M.; Hillman, D. C.; O'Brien, D. H.; Pyles, R. A.;
- Gennity, J. M.; Hillman, D. C.; O'Brien, D. H.; Pyles, R. A.; Stockton, R. A.; Wheeler, A. E.; Zingaro, R. A. DOE/NBS Workshop Proceedings, NBS Special Publication 618, 1981, 244
- (147) Chapman, A. C. Analyst 1926, 51, 548.
 (148) Coulson, E. J.; Remington, R. E.; Lynch, K. M. J. Nutr. 1935, 10, 255.

- Chemical Reviews, 1989, Vol. 89, No. 4 761
- (149) Lunde, G. Nature (London) 1969, 224, 186.
- (150) Lunde, G. J. Sci. Food Agric. 1973, 24, 1021.
 (151) Lunde, G. Acta Chem. Scand. 1973, 27, 1586.
- (152) Lunde, G. Fiskeridir. Skr., Ser. Teknol. Unders. 1972, 5, 1.
 (153) Lunde, G. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 47.

- (153) Lunde, G. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 47.
 (154) Chen, H. C. Nucl. Sci. J. 1975, 12, 23.
 (155) Tseng, W. P. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 109.
 (156) Yeh, S. Hum. Pathol. 1973, 4, 469.
 (157) Luten, J. B.; Riekwel-Booy, G.; Rauchbaar, A. Environ. Health Perspect. 1982, 45, 165.
 (158) Gibbs, P. E.; Langston, W. J.; Burt, G. R.; Pascoe, P. L. J. Mar. Biol. Assoc. UK 1983, 63, 313.
 (159) Cannon, J. R.; Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A.; Raston, C. L.: Saunders. J. B.: Skelton. B. W.; White, A. H. Aust. J.
- C. L.; Saunders, J. B.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. Aust. J.
- Chem. 1981, 34, 787. (160) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A.; Cannon, J. R.; Raston, C. L.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. Tetrahedron Lett. 1977, 1543
- (161) Shiomi, K.; Shinagawa, A.; Azuma, M.; Yamanaka, H.; Ki-kuchi, T. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., C: Comp. Pharmacol. 1983, 74C, 393.
- (162) Shiomi, K.; Shinagawa, A.; Hirota, K.; Yamanaka, H.; Kikuchi, T. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1984, 48, 2863.
 (163) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Sci. Total Environ. 1987,
- 64, 317.
- (164) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 1981, *12*, 92.
- Shiomi, K.; Kakehashi, Y.; Yamanaka, H.; Kikuchi, T. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 1, 177. (165)
- Shiomi, K.; Orii, M.; Yamanaka, H.; Kikuchi, T. Nippon (166)Suisan Sukkaishi 1987, 53, 103.
- (167) (a) Cullen, W. R.; Dodd, M. Appl. Organomet. Chem., in press. (b) Cullen, W. R.; Dodd, M., unpublished results.
 (168) Francesconi, K. A.; Edmonds, J. S.; Hatcher, B. G. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., in press.
 (169) Lawrence, J. F.; Michalik, P.; Tam, G.; Conacher, H. B. S. J.
- Agric. Food Chem. 1986, 34, 315
- (170) Norin, H.; Christakopoulos, A. Chemosphere 1982, 11, 287.
 (171) Norin, H.; Ryhage, R.; Christakopoulos, A.; Sandström, M. Chemosphere 1983, 12, 299.
- (172) Luten, J. B.; Riekwel-Booy, G.; Greef, J. v. d.; ten Noever de
- Brauw, M. C. Chemosphere 1983, 12, 131.
 (173) Shiomi, K.; Shinagawa, A.; Igarashi, T.; Yamanaka, H.; Kikuchi, T. Experientia 1984, 40, 1247.
- (174) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Nature (London) 1977, 265, 436.
- (175) Kurosawa, S.; Yasuda, K.; Taguchi, M.; Yamazaki, S.; Toda, S.; Morita, M.; Uehiro, T.; Fuwa, K. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1980, 44. 1993.
- (176) Francesconi, K. A.; Micks, P.; Stockton, R. A.; Irgolic, K. J. Chemosphere 1985, 14, 1443.
- (177) Cannon, J. R.; Saunders, J. B.; Toia, R. F. Sci. Total Environ. 1983, 31, 181
- (178) Matsuto, S.; Stockton, R. A.; Irgolic, K. J. Sci. Total Environ. 1986, 48, 133.
- (179) Maher, W. A. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., C: Comp. Pharma-(10) Kaling, M. K. S., Solard, J. S., Standard, K. A., Healy, P. C., White, A.
 (180) Edmonds, J. S., Francesconi, K. A., Healy, P. C., White, A.
- H. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1982, 2989. (181) Benson, A. A.; Summons, R. E. Science (Washington, D.C.)
- 1981, 211, 482.
- (182) Cooney, R. V.; Mumma, R. O.; Benson, A. A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 1978, 75, 4262.
 (183) Norin, H.; Christakopoulos, A.; Sandström, M. Chemosphere
- 1985, *14*, 313
- (184) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A.; Hansen, J. A. Experientia 1982, 38, 643. (185) Penrose, W. R. J. Fish. Res. Board Can. 1975, 32, 2385.
- (186) Shiomi, K.; Shinagawa, A.; Yamanaka, H.; Kikuchi, T. Bull. Jpn. Soc. Sci. Fish. 1983, 49, 79.
- (187) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. Nature (London) 1981, 289, 602.
- (188) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1983, 2375.
 (189) McAdam, D. P.; Stick, R. V. Tetrahedron Lett. 1986, 27, 251.
 (190) Shibata, Y.; Morita, M.; Edmonds, J. S. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1987, 51, 391.
- (191) Whyte, J. N. C.; Englar, J. R. Bot. Mar. 1983, 26, 159.
 (192) Edmonds, J. S.; Morita, M.; Shibata, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1 1987, 577
- (193)Yasui, A.; Tsutsumi, C.; Toda, S. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1983, 47, 1349.
- (194)Tagawa, S. Bull. Jpn. Soc. Sci. Fish. 1980, 46, 1257
- (195) Shibata, Y.; Morita, M. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1988, 52, 1087. (a) Maher, W. A. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 1983, 14, 308.
 (196) Summons, R. E.; Wollias, M.; Wild, S. B. Phosphorus Sulfur 1982, 13, 133.
- Knowles, F. C.; Benson, A. A. Trends Biochem. Sci. (Pers. Ed) 1983, 8, 178. (a) Morita, M.; Shibata, Y. Chemosphere, (197)in press.

- (198) Benson, A. A. Royal Society of Chemistry Symposium, Lon-don, Sept 1987. See ref 40b.
- Wrench, J. J.; Addison, R. F. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1981, (199)38, 518.
- (200) Yamaoka, Y.; Takimura, O. Agric. Biol. Chem. 1986, 50, 185.
 (201) Andreae, M. O.; Klumpp, D. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1979, 13,
- (202)
- Klumpp, D. W.; Peterson, P. J. Environ. Pollut. 1979, 19, 11. Bottino, N. R.; Newman, R. D.; Cox, E. R.; Stockton, R.; (203)Hoban, M.; Zingaro, R. A.; Irgolic, K. J. J. Exp. Mar. Biol.
- Ecol. 1978, 33, 153. (204) Irgolic, K. J.; Woolson, E. A.; Stockton, R. A.; Newman, R. D.; Bottino, N. R.; Zingaro, R. A.; Kearney, P. C.; Pyles, R. A.; Maeda, S.; McShane, W. J.; Cox, E. R. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 61.
 (205) Bottino, N. R.; Cox, E. R.; Irgolic, K. J.; Maeda, S.; McShane,
- W. J.; Stockton, R. A.; Zingaro, R. A. In Organometals and Organometalloids, Occurrence and Fate in the Environment; Brinckman, F. E., Bellama, J. M., Eds.; ACS Symposium Series 82; American Chemical Society: Washington, D.C., 1978; p 116.

- (206) Klumpp, D. W. Mar. Biol. 1980, 58, 257.
 (207) Klumpp, D. W.; Peterson, P. J. Mar. Biol. 1981, 62, 297.
 (208) Klumpp, D. W. Mar. Biol. 1980, 58, 265.
 (209) Unlü, M. Y. Chemosphere 1979, 8, 269.
 (210) Wrench, J.; Fowler, S. W.; Unlü, M. Y. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 1979, 10, 18.
- Unlü, M. Y.; Fowler, S. W. Mar. Biol. (Berlin) 1979, 51, 209. Oladimeji, A. A.; Qadri, S. U.; Tam, G. K. H.; DeFreitas, A. S. W. Ecotoxicol. Environ. Saf. 1979, 3, 394. (211)(212)
- Norin, H.; Vahter, M.; Christakopoulos, A.; Sandström, M. (213)
- (214)
- (215)
- Korm, n.; Vanter, M.; Christakopoulos, A.; Sandström, M. *Chemosphere* 1985, 14, 325.
 Maher, W. A. Mar. Biol. Lett. 1984, 5, 47.
 Cooney, R. V.; Benson, A. A. Chemosphere 1980, 9, 335.
 Bryan, G. W.; Langston, W. J.; Hummerstone, L. G. Marine Biological Association, Publication 1, Plymouth, U.K., 1980, p. 1 (216)
- (217) Edmonds, J. S.; Francesconi, K. A., personal communication.
 (218) Maeda, S.; Kumamoto, T.; Yonemoto, M.; Nakajima, S.; Takeshita, T.; Higashi, S.; Ueno, K. Sep. Sci. Technol. 1983, 8. 375.
- (219) Maeda, S.; Wada, H.; Kumeda, K.; Onoue, M.; Ohki, A.; Higashi, S.; Takeshita, T. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 1, 465
- (220) Maeda, S.; Kumeda, K.; Maeda, M.; Higashi, S.; Takeshita, T. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 1, 363.
 (221) Maeda, S.; Nakashima, S.; Takeshita, T.; Higashi, S. Sep. Sci.
- Technol. 1985, 20, 153.
- (221) Indeal, S., Vakashina, S., Takeshita, T., Higashi, S. Sep. Oct. Technol. 1985, 20, 153.
 (222) Nissen, P.; Benson, A. A. Physiol. Plant. 1982, 54, 446.
 (223) Benson, A. A.; Nissen, P. In Biochemistry and Metabolism of Plant Lipids; Wintermans, J. F. G. M., Kuiper, P. J. C., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1982; p 121.
 (224) Budd, K.; Craig, S. R. Can. J. Bot. 1981, 59, 1518.
 (225) Jeanjean, R.; Blasco, F. C.R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1970, 270, 1897.
 (226) Jeanjean, R.; Blasco, F.; Gaudin, C. C.R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1970, 270, 1897.
 (227) Planas, D.; Healey, F. P. J. Phycol. 1978, 14, 337.
 (228) Baker, M. D.; Wong, P. T. S.; Chau, Y. K.; Mayfield, C. I.; Inniss, W. E. Can. J. Fish. 1983, 40, 1254.
 (229) Blasco, F.; Gaudin, C.; Jeanjean, R. C.R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1971, 273, 812.
 (230) Blasco, F. Physiol. Veg. 1975, 13, 185.
 (231) Strauss, R. C.R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1972, 274, 1807.

- 1807.
- (232) Strauss, R. C.R. Hebd. Seances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1971, 272, 827.
- (233) Wong, P. T. S.; Chau, Y. K.; Luxon, L.; Bengert, G. A. Trace (234) Woolson, E. A. In Topics in Environmental Health: Bio-
- logical and Environmental Effects of Arsenic; Fowler, B. A., Ed.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1983; Vol. 6, p 51. Schwerdle, A. U.S. Patent 2,678,265, 1954. Warren, H. V.; Delavault, R. E.; Barakso, J. Econ. Geol. 1964,
- (235)
- (236)59, 1381.
- (237) Warren, H. V.; Delavault, R. E.; Barakso, J. Can. Min. Metall. Bull. 1968, July, 1. (238) Rocovich, S. E. Ph.D. Thesis, Virginia Polytechnic Institute
- and State University, 1976. (239) Rochovich, S. E.; West, D. A. Science (Washington, D.C.)
- 1975, 188, 263
- (240) Porter, E. K.; Peterson, P. J. Sci. Total Environ. 1975, 4, 365.
 (241) Girling, C. A.; Peterson, P. J.; Minski, M. J. Sci. Total Environ. 1978, 10, 79.
- (242) Duble, R. L.; Holt, E. C.; McBee, G. G. Weed Sci. 1968, 16, 421
- (243) Sachs, R. M.; Michael, J. L. Weed Sci. 1971, 19, 558.
 (244) Domir, S. C.; Woolson, E. A.; Kearney, P. C.; Isensee, A. R. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1976, 24, 1214.
- (245) Cullen, W. R.; Hettipathirana, D., unpublished results.

- (246) Walsh, L. M.; Sumner, M. E.; Keeney, D. R. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 67.
- (247)Mason, J. W.; Anderson, A. C.; Smith, P. M.; Abdelghani, A. A.; Englande, A. J. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1979, 22,
- (248) Sckerl, M. M.; Frans, R. E. Weed Sci. 1969, 17, 421.
- (249) Sachs, R. M.; Michael, J. L.; Anastasia, F. B.; Wells, W. A. Weed Sci. 1971, 19, 412. (250) Anderson, A. C.; Abdelghani, A. A.; McDonnell, D.; Craig, L.
- J. Plant Nutr. 1981, 3, 193.
- (251) Anderson, A. C.; Abdelghani, A. A.; McDonnell, D. Sci. Total
- (251) Anderson, A. V. Abdergham, A. A., McDonnen, D. Str. 1984, 16, 95.
 (252) Knowles, F. C.; Benson, A. A. Plant Physiol. 1983, 71, 235.
 (253) Braman, R. S.; Justen, L. L.; Foreback, C. C. Anal. Chem.
- 1972, 44, 2195. (254) Peoples, S. A.; Lakso, J. U.; Lais, T. Proc. West. Pharmacol. Soc. 1971, 14, 178. Talmi, Y.; Bostick, D. T. Anal. Chem. 1975, 47, 2145.
- (255)
- (256)Talmi, Y.; Bostick, D. T. J. Chromatogr. Sci. 1975, 13, 231.
- (257)Vahter, M. In Topics in Environmental Health: Biological and Environmental Effects of Arsenic; Fowler, B. A., Ed.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 1983; Vol. 6, p 171.
- Odanaka, Y.; Tsuchiya, N.; Matano, O.; Goto, S. Anal. Chem. (258)1983, 55, 929

- (259) Tam, G. K. H.; Charbonneau, S. M.; Bryce, F.; Pomroy, C.; Sandi, E. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 1979, 50, 319.
 (260) Buratti, M.; Calzaferri, G.; Caravelli, G.; Colombi, A.; Maroni, M.; Foa, V. Int. J. Environ. Anal. Chem. 1984, 17, 25.
 (261) Yamamoto, M. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. Proc. 1975, 39, 859.
 (262) Nordberg, G. F.; Pershangen, G.; Lauwerys, R. Inorganic Arsenic Toxicological and Epidemiological Aspects. Report to the Commission of the European Communities, Odense University Printing Office Denmark 1979. University Printing Office, Denmark, 1979. Crecelius, E. A. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 147. Norin, H.; Vahter, M. Scand. J. Work, Environ. Health 1981,
- (263)
- (264)7, 38.
- (265) Buchet, J. P.; Lauwerys, R.; Roels, H. Int. Arch. Occup. En-
- viron. Health 1981, 48, 111. (266) Buchet, J. P.; Lauwerys, R.; Mahieu, P.; Geubel, A. Arch.
- (267) Datalog of 1, Datalog of 1, Handa (1, 1, Centre), Toxicol. Suppl. 1982, 5, 326.
 (267) Pomroy, C.; Charbonneau, S. M.; McCullough, R. S.; Tam, G.
 (267) H. H. Barda and Physical Appl. 2020 53 555
- (26) Tomoy, C., Charbonneau, S. M.; McCullougn, R. S.; Tam, G. K. H. Toxicol Appl. Pharmacol. 1980, 53, 550.
 (268) Tam, G. K. H.; Charbonneau, S. M.; Bryce, F.; Pomroy, C.; Sandi, E. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 1979, 50, 319.
 (269) Smith, T. J.; Crecelius, E. A.; Reading, J. C. Environ. Health Parapart 1977, 10, 20
- Perspect. 1977, 19, 89.
- (270)Marafante, E.; Bertolero, F.; Edel, J.; Pietra, R.; Sabbioni, E. Sci. Total Environ. 1982, 24, 27
- (271) Dutkiewicz, T. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 173
- (272) Rowland, I. R.; Davies, M. J. J. Appl. Toxicol. 1982, 2, 294.
- Vahter, M.; Gustafsson, B. In Spurenelem.-Symp.: Arsen, (273)3rd, 1980; Anke, M., Schneider, H.-J., Brueckner, C., Eds., Friedrich-Schiller-University, Jena, 1980, p 123. Vahter, M.; Marafante, E.; Dencker, L. Sci. Total Environ.
- (274) 1983, 30, 197
- (275) Marafante, E.; Vahter, M.; Dencker, L. Sci. Total Environ. 1984, 34, 223. (276) Bencko, V.; Benes, B.; Cikrt, M. Arch. Toxicol. 1976, 36, 159.
- (277) Lakso, J. U.; Peoples, S. A. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1975, 23, 674.
- Tam, G. K. H.; Charbonneau, S. M.; Lacroix, G.; Bryce, F. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1979, 22, 69. (278)
- (279)
- Tam, G. K. H., unpublished results, 1980. Vahter, M.; Marafante, E.; Lindgren, A.; Dencker, L. Arch. (280)Toxicol. 1982, 51, 65. Jukes, T. H.; Welch, A. D. J. Biol. Chem. 1942, 146, 19
- (281)
- Welch, A. D.; Landau, R. L. J. Biol. Chem. 1942, 144, 581. Mann, P. J. G.; Woodward, H. E.; Quastel, J. H. Biochem. J. (282)
- (283)1938, 32, 1024
- Hedlund, B.; Norin, H.; Christakopoulos, A.; Alberts, P.; (284)Bartfai, T. J. Neurochem. 1982, 39, 871.
- (285) Stanisław, G.; Nowakowska-Waszczuk, A. Acta Microbiol. Polon. 1981, 30, 299.
 (286) Kaise, T.; Watanabe, S.; Itoh, K. Chemosphere 1985, 14,
- 1327
- Goetz, L.; Norin, H. Int. J. Appl. Radiat. Isot. 1983, 34, 1509. Jongen, W. M. F.; Cardinaals, J. M.; Bos, P. M. J. Food Chem. Toxicol. 1985, 23, 669. (287)(288)
- (289) Tam, G. K. H.; Charbonneau, S. M.; Bryce, F.; Sandi, E. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1982, 28, 669.
 (290) Freeman, H. C.; Uthe, J. F.; Fleming, R. B.; Odense, P. H.; Ackman, R. G.; Landry, G.; Musial, C. Bull. Environ. Con-tam. Toxicol. 1979, 22, 224.
- (291) Penrose, W. R.; Conacher, H. B. S.; Black, R.; Méranger, J. C.; Miles, W.; Cunningham, H. M.; Squires, W. R. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 53.
 (292) Watanabe, T.; Hirayama, T.; Takahashi, T.; Takeshi, K.; Ikeda, M. Toxicology 1979, 14, 1.
 (202) Varguybi, H.; Varguyba, Y. Sarguo, Igabu, 1979, 21, 47.
- (293) Yamauchi, H.; Yamamura, Y. Sangyo Igaku 1979, 21, 47.

- (294) Brumm, M. C.; Sutton, A. L.; Jones, D. D. J. Anim. Sci. 1980, 51, 544.
- (295) Brumm, M. C.; Sutton, A. L.; Mayrose, V. B.; Krider, J. L. J. Anim. Sci. 1979, 48, 1305.
- Overby, L. R.; Fredrickson, R. L. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1963, (296)1, 378
- (297) Winkler, W. O. J. Assoc. Off. Anal. Chem. 1962, 45, 80.
 (298) Stevens, J. T.; Hall, L. L.; Farmer, J. D.; DiPasquale, L. C.; Chenoff, N.; Durham, W. F. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19.151
- Siewicki, T. C. J. Nutr. 1981, 111, 602. (299)
- (300) Dill, K.; O'Connor, J.; McGown, E. L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1**987**, *13*8, 95.
- (301) Douen, A. G.; Jones, M. N. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1988, 968, 109.
- (302) Shirachi, D. Y.; Lakso, J. U.; Rose, L. J. Proc. West. Phar-(303) Lerman, S. A.; Clarkson, T. W.; Gerson, R. J. Chem-Biol.
- Interact. 1983, 45, 401. Wagemann, R. Water Res. 1978, 12, 139.
- (305) Turner, D. R.; Whitfield, M.; Dickson, A. G. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 1981, 45, 855. (306) Cherry, J. A.; Shaikh, A. U.; Tallman, D. E.; Nicholson, R. V.
- J. Hydrol. 1979, 43, 373. (307) Crecelius, E. A.; Bloom, N. S.; Cowan, C. E.; Jenne, E. A.
- Speciation of Selenium and Arsenic in Natural Waters and Sediments: Arsenic Speciation; Electric Power Research Institute, 1986; Vol. 2, EA-4641, Project 2020-2. Chukhlantsev, V. G. Russ. J. Inorg. Chem. (Engl. Transl.)
- (308)1956, 1, 1975.
- (309) Mah, A. D. Thermodynamic Data for Arsenic Sulfide Reac-tions. U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Mines, 1982; R1-8671
- (310) Bohn, H. L. Soil Sci. 1976, 121, 125.
 (311) Sillén, L. G. In Oceanography; Sears, M., Ed.; American Association for the Advancement of Science: Washington, DC, 1961; Publication No. 67, p 574. (312) Lowenthal, D. H.; Pilson, M. E. Q.; Byrne, R. H. J. Mar. Res.
- 1977, *3*5, 653
- (313) Dyrssen, D.; Wedborg, M. In Chemistry and Biogeochemistry of Estuaries; Olausson, E., Cato, I., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1980; pp 71-119.
- (314) Turner, D. R. In Lead, Mercury, Cadmium and Arsenic in the Environment; Hutchinson, T. C., Meema, K. M., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1987; pp 175-186. (315) Stumm, W.; Morgan, J. J. Aquatic Chemistry; Wiley: New
- York, 1981; pp 418-503.
 (316) Broecker, W. S.; Peng, T.-H. Tracers in the Sea; Lamont-Doherty Geological Observatory Publication; Columbia University: New York, 1982. (317) Andreae, M. O. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1979, 24, 440. (318) Baes, C. F.; Mesmer, R. E., Eds. The Hydrolysis of Cations;
- (als) Bacs, C. F., Mesner, R. E., Eds. The Hydrolysts of Cattons, Wiley: New York, 1976; Chapter 16.
 (319) Tallman, D. E.; Shaikh, A. U. Anal. Chem. 1980, 52, 196.
 (320) Feldman, C. Anal. Chem. 1979, 51, 664.
 (321) Al-Sibaai, A. A.; Fogg, A. G. Analyst (London) 1973, 98, 732.
 (322) Stauffer, R. E.; Jenne, E. A.; Ball, J. W. Chemical Studies of

- Selected Trace Elements in Hot Springs Drainages of Yel-lowstone National Park. Geological Survey Professional Paper 1044-F, 1980.
- (323) Scudlark, J. R.; Johnson, D. L. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 1982, 14, 693.

- (324) Reimer, D. A.; Reimer, K. J., unpublished observations.
 (325) Reay, P. F.; Asher, C. J. Anal. Biochem. 1977, 78, 557.
 (326) Johnson, D. L.; Pilson, M. E. Q. Environ. Lett. 1975, 8, 157.
 (327) Oscarson, D. W.; Huang, P. M.; Defosse, C.; Herbillon, A. Nature (London) 1981, 291, 50.
- (328) Hess, R. E.; Blanchar, R. W. Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J. 1976, 40,
- (329) Craig, P. J. In Organometallic Compounds in the Environ-ment: Principles and Reactions; Craig, P. J., Ed.; Longman:
- (330)
- (331)
- Ment: Frinciples and Reactions; Craig, P. J., Ed.; Longman: New York, 1985; pp 1-58. Cullen, W. R.; Dodd, M. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1988, 2, 1. Stringer, C. E.; Attrep, M., Jr. Anal. Chem. 1979, 51, 731. Armstrong, F. A. J.; Williams, P. M.; Strickland, J. D. H. Nature (London) 1966, 211, 481. Johnson, D. L.; Braman, R. S. Chemosphere 1975, 6, 333. Vainaumurthy, A. Monpark K. Nature (London) 1987, 220 (332)
- (333)
- Vairavamurthy, A.; Mopper, K. Nature (London) 1987, 329, (334)623
- 623.
 (335) Luther, G. W., III; Church, T. M.; Scudlark, J. R.; Cosman, M. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1986, 232, 746.
 (336) Wood, J. M. Science (Washington, D.C.) 1974, 183, 1049.
 (337) Wedepohl, K. H. Handbook of Geochemistry; Springer-Verlag: Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1969; II(2).
 (338) Kanamori, S.; Sugawara, K. J. Earth Sci. 1965, 13, 23.
 (339) Andreae, M. O. J. Geophys. Res. 1980, 85(C8), 4512.
 (340) Andreae, M. O. G. Mar. Chem. 1978, 25, 391.
 (341) Waslenchuk, D. G. Mar. Chem. 1978, 7, 39.

- (342) Pacyna, J. M. In Lead, Mercury, Cadmium and Arsenic in the Environment; Hutchinson, T. C., Meema, K. M., Eds.;

Wiley: New York, 1987; pp 69-87.

- (343) Buat-Ménard, P.; Peterson, P. J.; Havas, M.; Steinnes, E.; Turner, D. In Lead, Mercury, Cadmium and Arsenic in the Environment; Hutchinson, T. C., Meema, K. M., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1987. pp. 42, 42
- New York, 1987; pp 43-48.
 (344) Buat-Ménard, P.; Duce, R. A. In Lead, Mercury, Cadmium and Arsenic in the Environment; Hutchinson, T. C., Meema, K. M., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1987; pp 147-173.
 (345) Riggin, R. M.; Mezey, E. J.; Henry, W. M. A Literature Re-information of the delayer in the delayer in the delayer in the delayer.
- view on Occurrence and Methodology for Determination of Nickel, Chromium, Manganese, and Arsenic Species in Air. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Er Monitoring Division, 1984; EPA-600/4-84-026. Environmental
- (346) Attrep, M.; Anirudhan, M. In Trace Substances in Environ-mental Health XI; Hemphill, D. D., Ed.; University of Mis-
- (347) Brinckman, F. E.; Olson, G. J.; Iverson, W. P. In Atmospheric Chemistry; Goldberg, E. D., Ed.; Springer-Verlag: Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1982; pp 231-249.
 (348) (a) Mukai, H.; Ambe, Y.; Muku, T.; Takeshita, K.; Fukuma, T. Nature (London) 1986, 324, 239. (b) Mukai, H.; Ambe, Y.
- Atmos. Environ. 1987, 21, 185. (349) Andreae, M. O.; Byrd, J. T.; Froelich, P. N., Jr. Environ. Sci.
- Technol. 1983, 17, 731. Andreae, M. O.; Froelich, P. N., Jr. Tellus 1984, 36B, 101.
- Stauffer, R. E.; Thompson, J. M. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta (351)
- 1984, 48, 2547 (352) Burton, J. D.; Maher, W. A.; Stratham, P. J. In Trace Metals in Sea Water. Proceedings of the NATO Advanced Research Institute, 1981; Wong, C. S., Boyle, E., Bruland, K. W., Burton, J. D., Goldberg, E. D., Eds.; Plenum: New York, 1983; pp 415-426.
- (353) Burton, J. D.; Maher, W. A.; Measures, C. I.; Stratham, P. J.
- Thalassia Jugosl. 1980, 16(2-4), 155. Waslenchuk, D. G.; Windom, H. L. Estuarine Coastal Mar. Sci. 1978, 7, 455. (354)
- Carpenter, R.; Peterson, M. L.; Jahnke, R. A. In Estuarine Interactions; Wiley, M. L., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, (355)1978; pp 459–480. Van der Sloot, H. A.; Hoede, D.; Wijkstra, J.; Duinker, J. C
- (356)
- Nolting, R. F. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 1985, 21, 633. Knox, S.; Langston, W. J.; Whitfield, M.; Turner, D. R.; Liddicoat, M. I. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 1984, 18, 623. (357)
- (358)
- (359)
- Johnson, C. A.; Thornton, I. Water Res. 1987, 21, 359.
 Howard, A. G.; Arbab-Zavar, M. H.; Apte, S. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 1984, 19, 493.
 Howard, A. G.; Arbab-Zavar, M. H. Analyst 1981, 106, 213. (360)
- Andreae, M. O. In Trace Metals in Seawater. Proceedings (361)
- (362)of the NATO Advanced Research Institute, 1981; Wong, C. S., Boyle, E., Bruland, K. W., Burton, J. D., Goldberg, E. D., Eds.; Plenum: New York, 1983; pp 1-19.
- (363) Andreae, M. O. In Arsenic: Industrial, Biomedical, Envi-ronmental Perspectives. Proceedings of the Arsenic Sym-posium, 1981; Lederer, W. H., Fensterheim, R. J., Eds.; Van Nostrand: New York, 1983; pp 378-391. (364) Howard, A. G.; Arbab-Zavar, M. H.; Apte, S. Mar. Chem.
- 1982, 11, 493.
- (365) Irgolic, K. J. Speciation of Arsenic Compounds in Water Supplies; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Toxicology and Microbiology Division, 1982; EPA-600/1-82-010.
 (366) Sanders, J. G. Estuarine Coastal Mar. Sci. 1979, 9, 95.
 (367) Sanders, J. G.; Windom, H. L. Estuarine Coastal Mar. Sci.

- (367) Sanders, J. G., Windom, H. D. Estuartice Coastar Mar. Sci. 1980, 10, 555.
 (368) Sanders, J. G. J. Phycol. 1979, 15, 424.
 (369) Reimer, K. J.; Thompson, J. A. J., unpublished observations.
 (370) Morris, R. J.; McCartney, M. J.; Howard, A. G.; Arbab-Zavar, M. H.; Davis, J. S. Mar. Chem. 1984, 14, 259.
- Apte, S. C.; Howard, A. G.; Morris, R. J.; McCartney, M. J. (371)Mar. Chem. 1986, 20, 119
- Sanders, J. G.; Vermersch, P. S. J. Plankton Res. 1982, 4, 881. Sanders, J. G.; Cibik, S. J. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 1985, 22, 199. Pilson, M. E. Q. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1974, 19, 339. (372)
- (373)
- (374)
- (375) Blake, N. J.; Johnson, D. L. Deep Sea Res. 1976, 23, 773.
 (376) Johnson, D. L.; Braman, R. S. Deep Sea Res. 1975, 22, 503.

- (377) Blasco, F. J., Jramiean, R.; Gaudin, C. C.R. Hebd. Scances Acad. Sci., Ser. D 1972, 275, 1223.
 (378) Johnson, D. L.; Burke, R. M. Chemosphere 1978, 8, 645.
 (379) Reimer, K. J.; Barwell-Clarke, J. E.; Rendell, C. A., unpub-
- lished observations. (380)Peterson, M. L.; Carpenter, R. Mar. Chem. 1983, 12, 295.
- (380) Peterson, M. L.; Carpenter, R. Mar. Chem. 1963, 12, 290.
 (381) Holm, T. R.; Anderson, M. A.; Iverson, D. G.; Stanforth, R. S. In Chemical Modelling in Aqueous Systems; Jenne, E. A., Ed.; ACS Symposium Series 93; American Chemical Society: Washington, DC, 1979; pp 711-736.
 (382) Sanders, J. G. Mar. Chem. 1985, 17, 329.
 (383) Froelich, P. N.; Kaul, L. W.; Byrd, J. T.; Andreae, M. O.; Roe, K. K. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 1985, 20, 239.

- (384) Sanders, J. G. Chemosphere 1979, 8, 135.
 (385) Sanders, J. G. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1983, 40, 192.

- 764 Chemical Reviews, 1989, Vol. 89, No. 4
- (386) Woolson, E. A. Environ. Health Perspect. 1977, 19, 73.
 (387) Crecelius, E. A.; Bothner, M. H.; Carpenter, R. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1975, 9, 325.
- (388) Carpenter, R.; Peterson, M. L.; Jahnke, R. A. In Estuarine Interactions; Wiley, M. L., Ed.; Academic Press: New York, 1978; pp 459-480.
- (389) Crecelius, E. A. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1975, 20, 441.

- (390) Sanders, J. G. Mar. Environ. Res. 1980, 3, 257.
 (391) Waslenchuk, D. G. Chem. Geol. 1979, 24, 315.
 (392) Agemian, H.; Chau, A. S. Y. Analyst 1976, 101, 761.
 (393) Tessier, A.; Campbell, P. G. C.; Bisson, M. Anal. Chem. 1979, 51.844
- (394) Maher, W. A. Bull. Environ. Toxicol. 1984, 32, 339.
- (395) Hart, B. T. Hydrobiologia 1982, 91, 299.
 (396) Maher, W. A. Chem. Geol. 1984, 47, 333.
- (397) Neal, C.; Elderfield, H.; Chester, R. Mar. Chem. 1979, 7, 207.
 (398) Bostrom, K.; Valdes, S. Lithosphere 1969, 2, 351.
- Lum, K. R.; Edgar, D. G. Int. J. Environ. Anal. Chem. 1983, (399)15.241
- (400) Huang, P. M.; Liaw, W. K. Int. Rev. Ges. Hydrobiol. 1978, 63, 533
- (401) Seydel, I. Arch. Hydrobiol. 1972, 71, 17.
- (402) Aggett, J.; Roberts, L. S. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1986, 20, 183.
- (403)(a) Langston, W. J. Can. J. Fish. Aquat. Sci. 1983, 40 (Suppl. 2), 143. (b) Langston, W. J. J. Mar. Biol. Ass. U.K. 1980, 60, 869.
- (404) Thanabalasingam, P.; Pickering, W. F. Environ. Pollut. 1986, 12 (Ser. B), 233. (405) Penrose, W. R.; Black, R.; Hayward, M. J. J. Fish. Res. Bd.
- Can. 1975, 32, 1275.
 (406) Maher, W. A. Anal. Chim. Acta 1981, 125, 157.
 (407) Presley, B. J.; Trefry, J. H. In Chemistry and Biochemistry
- of Estuaries; Olausson, E., Cato, I., Eds.; Wiley: New York, 1980; pp 187-231.
- (408) Peterson, M. L.; Carpenter, R. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 1986, 50, 353
- (409) Edenborn, H. M.; Belzile, N.; Mucci, A.; Lebel, J.; Silverberg, N. Biogeochemistry 1986, 2, 359.
- (410) Krumbein, W. E. Microbial Geochemistry; Blackwell Scien-(11) tific: Oxford, 1983.
 (411) Reimer, K. J.; Cornish, J. W., unpublished observations.
 (412) Reimer, K. J.; Thompson, J. A. J. Biogeochemistry 1988, 6,

- (413) Ebdon, L.; Walton, A. P.; Millward, G. E.; Whitfield, M. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1987, 1, 427.
 (414) Haswell, S. J.; O'Neill, P.; Bancroft, K. C. C. Talanta 1985,
- 32, 69.
- (415) Aggett, J.; O'Brien, G. A. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1985, 19,
- (416) (a) Belzile, N.; Lebel, J. Chem. Geol. 1986, 54, 279. (b) Belzile, N. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 1988, 52, 2293.
- (417) Salomons, W.; de Rooij, N. M.; Kerdijk, H.; Bril, J. Hydro-biologia 1987, 149, 13.
- (418) (a) Huang, P. M.; Oscarson, D. W.; Liaw, W. K.; Hammer, U. T. Hydrobiologia 1982, 91, 315. (b) Oscarson, D. W.; Huang, P. M.; Liaw, W. K. J. Environ. Qual. 1980, 9, 700. (c) Oscarson, D. W.; Huang, P. M.; Liaw, W. K. Clays Clay Miner. 1981, 29, 219.
- (419) Pierce, M. L.; Moore, C. B. Water Res. 1982, 16, 1247.
 (420) De Carlo, E. H.; Thomas, D. M. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1985. 19. 538.
- (421) Gulens, J.; Champ, D. R.; Jackson, R. E. In Chemical Mo-delling in Aqueous Systems; Jenne, E. A., Ed.; ACS Sympo-sium Series 93; American Chemical Society: Washington, (422) Woolson, E. A.; Kearney, P. C. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1973, 7, 47.
- (423) Von Endt, D. W.; Kearney, P. C.; Kaufman, D. D. J. Agric. Food Chem. 1968, 16, 17.

- (424) Woolson, E. A. Weed Sci. 1977, 25, 412.

- (424) Woolson, E. A. Weea Sci. 1977, 25, 412.
 (425) Holm, T. R.; Anderson, M. A.; Stanforth, R. R.; Iverson, D. G. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1980, 25, 23.
 (426) Thayer, J. S.; Olson, G. J.; Brinckman, F. E. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1984, 18, 726.
 (427) Brinckman, F. E.; Olson, G. J.; Thayer, J. S. In Marine and Estuarine Geochemistry; Sigleo, A. C., Hattori, A., Eds.; Levie: Chelsea 1985; pp. 227-238 Lewis: Chelsea, 1985; pp 227-238. White, R. H. J. Mar. Res. 1982, 40, 529. Andreae, M. O. Limnol. Oceanogr. 1980, 30, 1208. Lovelock, J. E. In Atmospheric Chemistry; Goldberg, E. D.
- (428)
- (429)
- (430)Ed.; Springer-Verlag: Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1982; pp 199–213. (431) Burton, G. A., Jr.; Lazorchak, J. M.; Waller, W. T.; Lanza, G.
- R. Bull. Environ. Contam. Toxicol. 1987, 38, 491. (432) Brannon, J. M.; Patrick, W. H., Jr. Environ. Sci. Technol.
- 1987, 21, 450. (433) Clement, W. H.; Faust, S. D. J. Environ. Sci. Health 1981,
- A16, 87.
- (434) (a) Faust, S. D.; Winka, A.; Belton, T.; Tucker, R. J. Environ. Sci. Health 1983, A18, 389. (b) Faust, S. D.; Winka, A. J.; Belton, T. J. Environ. Sci. Health 1987, A22, 209.
 (435) Cullen, W. R.; Dodd, M.; Nwata, B. U.; Reimer, D. A.; Reim-
- er, K. J. Appl. Organomet. Chem., submitted. Shapiro, H. A. J. Forensic Med. 1967, 14, 65. Cookson, J. A.; Pilling, F. D. Phys. Med. Biol. 1975, 20, 1015.
- (436)
- (437)
- Filby, R. H.; Sandström, D. R.; Lytle, F. W.; Greegor, R. B.; Khalil, S. R.; Ekambaram, V.; Weiss, C. S.; Grimm, C. A. (438)DOE/NBS Workshop Proceedings, NBS Special Publication 618, 1981, p 21.
- (439) Schraufnagle, R. A. In Arsenic: Industrial, Biomedical, Environmental Perspectives; Lederer, W. H., Fensterheim, R.
- J., Eds.; Van Nostrand: New York, 1983; p 17.
 (440) Weiss, C. G.; Parks, E. J.; Brinckman, F. E. In Arsenic: In-dustrial, Biomedical Environmental Perspectives; Lederer, W. H., Fensterheim, R. J., Eds.; Van Nostrand: New York, 1983; p 309.
- (441) Brinckman, F. E.; Weiss, C. S.; Fish, R. W. In Chem. Geochem. Aspects Fossil Energy Extr. (Symp.); Yen, T. F., Ka-wahara, F., Hertzberg, R. H., Eds.; 1983; 49NEAO, pp 197-224.
- (442) Fish, R. H.; Tannous, R. S.; Walker, W.; Weiss, C. S.; Brinckman, F. E. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1983, 2, 490.
- (443) Fish, R. H.; Brinckman, F. E.; Jewett, K. L. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1982, 16, 174.
- (444) Fish, R. H.; Walker, W.; Tannous, R. S. Energy Fuels 1987, 1, 243.
- (445) Jaganathan, J.; Mohan, M. Sa.; Zingaro, R. A.; Irgolic, K. J. J. Trace Microprobe Tech. 1985, 3, 345.
- (446) Chem. Eng. News 1988, Jan 25, p 19.
 (447) Fish, R. H.; Tannous, R. S. Organometallics 1982, 1, 1238.
- (448) Johnson, L. D.; Gerhardt, K. O.; Aue, W. A. Sci. Total En-
- (449) Butts, W. C.; Rainey, W. T. Anal. Chem. 1971, 43, 538.
 (449) Butts, W. C.; Rainey, W. T. Anal. Chem. 1971, 43, 538.
 (450) Fruchter, J. S.; Wilkerson, C. L.; Evans, J. C.; Sanders, R. W. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1980, 14, 1374.
 (451) Cramer, S. P.; Siskin, M.; Brown, L. D.; George, G. N. Energy
- Fuels 1988, 2, 175.
- (452) Hassler, R. S.; Klein, D. A.; Meglen, R. R. J. Environ. Qual. 1984, 13, 466
- (453) Sanford, R. A.; Klein, D. A. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 1988, . 159.
- (454) Breslin, V. T.; Duedall, I. W. Mar. Chem. 1983, 13, 341.
- (455) Turner, R. R. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1981, 15, 1062.
 (456) Nordberg, G. F.; Goyer, R. A.; Clarkson, T. W. Environ. Health Perspect. 1985, 63, 169.
- (457)Mushak, P. Environ. Health Perspect. 1985, 63, 105.
- Wood, J. M. Environ. Health Perspect. 1985, 63, 115. (458)